FOX FACTORY HOLDING CORP

Form DEF 14A March 19, 2019

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant x Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- " Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material Pursuant to § 240.14a-12

FOX FACTORY HOLDING CORP.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

N/A

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement if other than Registrant)

(4)

(4)

(4)

- (1) Equals the aggregate principal amount of the notes being registered. Estimated solely for purposes of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act.
- (2) Exclusive of accrued interest, if any.
- (3) Represents the maximum number of common shares issuable upon conversion of the notes registered hereby at a conversion rate corresponding to the maximum conversion rate of 38.4024 common shares for each \$1,000 principal amount of notes. Under Rule 416, this registration statement also covers such indeterminate number of additional shares as may be authorized in the event of an adjustment as a result of an increase in the number of issued shares of common stock resulting from the payment of stock dividends or stock splits or certain other capital adjustments.
- (4) The common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes will be issued for no additional consideration and, therefore, no registration fee is required under Rule 457(i).

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting offers to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion dated August ___, 2007

PROSPECTUS

\$110,000,000

SPARTAN STORES, INC. 3.375% Convertible Senior Notes due 2027 and Common Stock Issuable Upon Conversion of Notes

This prospectus relates to the offering for resale of Spartan Stores, Inc.'s 3.375% Convertible Senior Notes due 2027 and our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes. We offered the notes to qualified institutional buyers in reliance on Rule 144A in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). This prospectus will be used by selling securityholders to resell their notes and our common stock issuable upon conversion of their notes. We will not receive any proceeds from such sales by the selling securityholders.

The notes are our general unsecured obligations and rank equally in right of payment with all of our other existing and future obligations that are unsecured and unsubordinated. Because the notes are unsecured, they are effectively subordinated to our secured indebtedness (\$19.5 million as of June 23, 2007) and any future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness. The notes are structurally subordinated to our subsidiaries' indebtedness and other liabilities (\$404 million as of June 23, 2007) and subsidiary guarantees of our senior credit facility.

The notes bear interest at the rate of 3.375% per year. We will pay interest on the notes on May 15 and November 15 of each year, beginning on November 15, 2007. In addition, we will pay contingent interest to holders of notes during the period commencing May 20, 2012 and ending on November 14, 2012 and for any six-month period thereafter at a rate of 0.25% per annum upon the terms and conditions described in this prospectus.

The notes will mature on May 15, 2027, unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased by us. Holders of notes may require us to repurchase some or all of their notes on May 15, 2014, May 15, 2017 and May 15, 2022 and at any time following certain fundamental change transactions as described in this prospectus. We may redeem the notes for cash in whole or in part at any time on or after May 15, 2014 at 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, and before that date on or after May 20, 2012 at a price equal to a specified percentage of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any).

Holders of notes may convert their notes into cash and shares of our common stock, if any, at an initial

conversion rate of 28.0310 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes (equal to an initial conversion price of approximately \$35.67 per share), subject to adjustment upon certain events, under the following circumstances: (1) during specified periods, if the price of our common stock reaches specified thresholds described in this prospectus; (2) if the trading price of the notes is below a specified threshold; (3) at any time on or after February 15, 2027, (4) upon the occurrence of certain corporate transactions described in this prospectus or (5) in the case of notes called for redemption, at any time before the close of business on the business day before the redemption date. Upon conversion, we will deliver cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted and our total conversion obligation and shares of our common stock in respect of the remainder, if any, of our conversion obligation (unless we have elected to deliver only shares of our common stock). If certain fundamental change transactions occur before May 15, 2014, we will increase the conversion rate for any notes converted in connection with those fundamental changes by a number of additional shares of common stock.

Our common stock is listed on The Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol "SPTN." The closing sale price of our common stock on The Nasdaq Global Market on August ____, 2007 was \$_____ per share.

We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any securities exchange or for inclusion of the notes in any automated quotation system. Although the notes initially issued in the private placement are eligible for trading in the PORTAL market, notes sold using this prospectus will no longer be eligible for trading on the PORTAL market.

Investing in the notes or our common stock involves risks. Please consider and read carefully the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on Page 7.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is August ___, 2007

Table of Contents

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA	2
SUMMARY	3
RISK FACTORS	7
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	13
USE OF PROCEEDS	13
DESCRIPTION OF NOTES	14
DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK	40
DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS	44
U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	46
SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS	52
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	54
LEGAL MATTERS	57
EXPERTS	57
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	57
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	57

As used in this prospectus, the terms "Spartan Stores," "we," "us," "our," and "the Company" refer to Spartan Stores, Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries, taken as a whole, except where it is clear that the term refers only to Spartan Stores, Inc.

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission utilizing a "shelf" registration process or continuous offering process. Under this shelf registration process, the selling securityholders may, from time to time, sell the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities which may be offered by the selling securityholders. Each time a selling securityholder sells securities, the selling securityholder is required to provide you with this prospectus and, in certain cases, a prospectus supplement containing specific information about the selling securityholder and the terms of the securities being offered. That prospectus supplement may include additional risk factors or other special considerations applicable to those securities. Any prospectus supplement may also add, update, or change information in this prospectus. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement. You should read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with additional information described under "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Certain Information By Reference."

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus and in any accompanying prospectus supplement. We have not authorized any other person to provide you with different or additional information. If anyone provides you with different or additional information, you should not rely on it. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and any other document incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of those documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have materially changed since those dates.

We may suspend the effectiveness of this prospectus and any prospectus supplement during specified periods under certain circumstances relating to pending corporate developments, public filings with the SEC and similar events. Any suspension period may not exceed an aggregate of (i) 30 days in any 90-day period; or (ii) 90 days in any 360-day period. We need not specify the nature of the event giving rise to a suspension in any

notice to holders of notes of the existence of such a suspension. Each holder, by its acceptance of the

1

notes, agrees to hold any communication by us in response to a notice of a proposed sale in confidence. Neither this prospectus nor any prospectus supplement may be used to offer or sell securities when suspended.

Under no circumstances should the delivery of this prospectus to you create any implication that the information contained in this prospectus is correct as of any time after the date of this prospectus.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

The matters discussed in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus include "forward-looking statements" about the plans, strategies, objectives, goals or expectations of Spartan Stores, Inc. These forward-looking statements are identifiable by words or phrases indicating that Spartan Stores or management "expects," "anticipates," "projects," "plans," "believes," "estimates," "intends," is "optimistic" or "confident" that a particular occurrence "may," "could," "should" or "will likely" result or that a particular event "may," "could," "should," or "will likely" occur or "continue" in the future, that the "outlook" or "trend" is toward a particular result or occurrence, that a development is a "priority" or a "strategy," or similarly stated expectations. Accounting estimates such as those identified in our financial statements are inherently forward-looking. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this prospectus.

In addition to other risks and uncertainties described in connection with the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus and other periodic reports filed with the SEC, there are many important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially. Our ability to maintain and strengthen our retail-store performance; assimilate acquired stores; maintain or grow sales; respond successfully to competitors; maintain or increase gross margin; anticipate and successfully respond to openings of competitors; maintain and improve customer and supplier relationships; realize expected benefits of new relationships; realize growth opportunities; expand our customer base; reduce operating costs; sell on favorable terms assets classified as held for sale; generate cash; continue to meet the terms of our debt covenants; continue to pay dividends; and implement the other programs, plans, priorities, strategies, objectives, goals or expectations described in this prospectus, our press releases and our public comments may be affected by changes in economic conditions generally or in the markets and geographic areas that we serve, adverse effects of the changing food and distribution industries, and other factors including, but not limited to, those described under the heading "Risk Factors" in this prospectus and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2007 (which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus).

This section and the section titled "Risk Factors" in this prospectus and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2007 are intended to provide meaningful cautionary statements for purposes of the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. This should not be construed as a complete list of all of the economic, competitive, governmental, technological and other factors that could adversely affect our expected consolidated financial position, results of operations or liquidity. We undertake no obligation to update or revise our forward-looking statements to reflect developments that occur or information obtained after the date of this prospectus.

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA

The market position and industry data that are presented in this prospectus or in the documents that we have incorporated by reference into this prospectus are based upon third-party data or have been derived from third-party sources of industry data. Although we believe that such data is accurate, we have not sought to independently verify such data and we cannot assure you that such data is accurate.

SUMMARY

The information below is only a summary of more detailed information included elsewhere in this prospectus or the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus. This summary does not contain all the information that is important to you or that you should consider before investing in the notes or the common stock into which the notes, in certain circumstances, are convertible, as the case may be. You should carefully read this entire prospectus and the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

Spartan Stores, Inc.

Spartan Stores is a leading regional grocery distributor and grocery retailer, operating principally in Michigan, Ohio and Indiana. Spartan Stores' mailing address of its principal executive office is 850 76th Street, S.W., Post Office Box 8700, Grand Rapids, Michigan 49518-8700. Spartan Stores' telephone number at its principal executive office is (616) 878-2000.

We operate two reportable business segments: Distribution and Retail. Our Distribution segment provides a full line of grocery, general merchandise, frozen and perishable items to nearly 400 independently owned grocery stores and our 107 corporate owned stores. Our Retail segment operates 88 retail supermarkets in Michigan under the banners *Family Fare Supermarkets*, *Felpausch Food Centers, Glen's Markets* and *D&W Fresh Markets*, 19 deep-discount food and drug stores in Ohio and Michigan under the banner *The Pharm*, 14 fuel centers under the banners *Family Fare Quick Stop*, *Felpausch Quick Stops*, *Glen's Quick Stop* and *D&W Fresh Markets Quick Stop* which typically include a convenience store and are located adjacent to our supermarkets, and three convenience stores under the banner *Felpausch Xpressmart*.

The Notes

The section of this prospectus entitled "Description of the Notes" contains a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the notes, which you should carefully read and consider. As used in this section of the Summary, references to "Spartan Stores," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer only to Spartan Stores, Inc. and do not include its subsidiaries, and references to "you" and "holder" refer to each registered holder of notes.

On May 30, 2007, we sold in a private offering \$110,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 3.375% convertible senior notes due 2027 to the initial purchasers. We entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers in which we agreed, for the benefit of the holders of notes, to file a shelf registration statement with the SEC by August 28, 2007 with respect to resales of the notes and the shares of our common stock into which the notes, in certain circumstances, are convertible. This prospectus is part of that registration statement.

Issuer Spartan Stores, Inc., a Michigan corporation.

Principal Amount of Notes \$110,000,000.

Ranking

Maturity May 15, 2027, unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased.

The notes are our general unsecured obligations and rank equally in right of payment with all of our other existing and future obligations that are unsecured and unsubordinated. Because the notes are unsecured, they are effectively subordinated to our secured indebtedness (\$19.5 million as of June 23, 2007) and any future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness. The notes are structurally subordinated to our subsidiaries' indebtedness and other liabilities (\$404 million as of June 23, 2007) and subsidiary guarantees of our senior credit facility.

Interest

The notes bear interest at an annual rate of 3.375%. Interest on the notes is payable semi-annually in arrears on May 15 and November 15 of each year, beginning November 15, 2007.

3

In addition, we will pay contingent interest to holders of notes during the period commencing May 20, 2012 and ending on November 14, 2012 and for any six-month period thereafter, from and including an interest payment date up to, but excluding, the next interest payment date, if the average contingent interest trading price (as defined under "Description of Notes - Interest and Contingent Interest") per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes for the five-consecutive-trading-day-period ending on the third trading day immediately preceding the first day of such interest period equals 120% or more of the principal amount of the notes.

Conversion Rights

Holders may convert their notes into cash and shares of our common stock, if any, at an initial conversion rate of 28.0310 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes (equal to an initial conversion price of approximately \$35.67 per share) subject to adjustments upon certain events. The notes are convertible, before the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the stated maturity, only under the following circumstances:

during any fiscal quarter commencing after the fiscal quarter ending September 15, 2007, if the closing sale price per share of our common stock is greater than 130% of the applicable conversion price for at least 20 trading days in the 30-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the last trading day of the preceding fiscal quarter;

during the five business day period following any five-consecutive-trading-day period in which the trading price of the notes for each day of such period was less than 98% of the product of the closing sale price per share of our common stock and the conversion rate in effect for the notes on each such day;

in the case of notes called for redemption, at any time prior to the close of business one business day prior to the redemption date for the notes;

at any time on or after February 15, 2027 until the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the stated maturity; or

upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Conversion upon Specified Corporate Transactions."

The initial conversion rate will be adjusted for certain events, but it will not be adjusted for accrued interest (or contingent interest, additional interest or additional amounts, if any). Holders of notes will not receive any cash payment or additional shares representing accrued and unpaid interest (or contingent interest, additional interest or additional amounts, if any) upon conversion of a note, except in limited circumstances. Instead, interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) will be deemed paid by the cash and common stock, if any, delivered to such holders upon conversion.

Upon a surrender of notes for conversion, we will deliver:

cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted and our total conversion obligation and

shares of our common stock in respect of the remainder, if any, of our conversion obligation

as described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Payment Upon Conversion" unless we have elected to satisfy our obligation upon such conversion by delivering only shares of our common stock as described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Option to Irrevocably Elect to Satisfy Future Conversion Obligations in Common Stock."

If holders of notes elect to convert their notes in connection with certain fundamental change transactions described below under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Make Whole Amount" prior to May 15, 2014, we will increase the conversion rate by a number of additional shares of common stock as described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Make Whole Amount."

We will have the right to redeem the notes for cash in whole or in part, at any time or from time to time, on or after May 15, 2014 at 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, and prior to that date on or after May 20, 2012 at a price equal to a specified percentage of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, plus, in each case, any accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) as described under "Description of Notes - Redemption at our Option."

Holders of notes will have the right to require us to repurchase their notes, in whole or in part, on May 15, 2014, May 15, 2017 and May 15, 2022 for a cash price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) as described under "Description of Notes - Repurchase Rights."

If we undergo certain fundamental change transactions, holders of notes will have the right, subject to certain conditions, to require us to repurchase their notes for cash, in whole or in part, at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) as described under "Description of Notes - Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change" (which includes the definition of the term "fundamental change").

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of securities by selling security holders. See "Use of Proceeds."

The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A.

Redemption

Repurchase at the Option of the Holder

Repurchase Upon Fundamental Change

Use of Proceeds

Trustee, Paying Agent and Conversion Agent

Book-Entry Form

The notes are issued in book-entry only form and are represented by one or more global notes in definitive, fully registered, book-entry form, deposited with, or on behalf of, The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. Beneficial interests in any of the notes will be shown on, and transfers will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee and any such interest may not be exchanged for certificated notes except in limited circumstances.

Trading

The notes are not listed on any securities exchange or included in any automated quotation system. Although the notes initially issued in the private placement are eligible for trading in the PORTAL market, notes sold using this prospectus will no longer be eligible for trading on the PORTAL market. We cannot assure you that an active or liquid market will develop or be maintained for the notes.

Trading Symbol for Our Common Stock

Our common stock is listed on The Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol "SPTN."

Risk Factors

You should carefully read and consider the information set forth under the heading "Risk Factors" in this prospectus and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2007, and the other information included in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus before making an investment decision.

6

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risks described below and the risks related to the Company described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K and our subsequent quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, as well as the other information included or incorporated by reference into this prospectus before making an investment decision.

The risks and uncertainties described below are those that we have identified as material, but are not the only risks and uncertainties facing us. Our business is also subject to general risks and uncertainties that affect many other companies, such as overall U.S. and non-U.S. economic and industry conditions, including a global economic slowdown, geopolitical events, changes in laws or accounting rules, fluctuations in interest and exchange rates, terrorism, international conflicts, major health concerns, natural disasters or other disruptions of expected economic and business conditions. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial also may impair our business, operations, liquidity, financial condition and performance, and prospects.

Risks Relating to the Company

Certain risks related to the Company and its business are described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our most recent Annual Reports on Form 10-K, our subsequent quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, and our current reports on Form 8-K, in each case which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and which you should carefully review and consider.

Risks Relating to the Offering

The notes are effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness and to existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities of our subsidiaries (including subsidiary guarantees of our senior credit facility).

Because the notes are unsecured, they will be effectively subordinated to our existing secured indebtedness (\$19.5 million as of June 23, 2007) and any future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness. The notes are structurally subordinated to our subsidiaries' existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities (\$404 million, including \$148 million of operating lease obligations, as of June 23, 2007) and subsidiary guarantees of our senior credit facility and any preferred equity issued by our subsidiaries.

We rely in part on distributions and advances from our subsidiaries in order to meet our payment obligations under the notes and our other obligations. The notes are not guaranteed by our subsidiaries. Many of our subsidiaries serve as guarantors with respect to our existing credit facility. Creditors, including trade creditors, and any preferred equity holders, of each of our subsidiaries generally will have priority with respect to the assets and earnings of the subsidiary over the claims of our creditors, including holders of notes. The notes, therefore, will be effectively subordinated to the claims of creditors, including trade creditors, judgment creditors, and any preferred equity holders of our subsidiaries. In addition, our rights and the rights of our creditors, including the holders of notes, to participate in the assets of a subsidiary during its liquidation or reorganization will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future liabilities and any preferred equity of that subsidiary.

We may incur additional indebtedness.

The indenture governing the notes does not prohibit us from incurring substantial additional indebtedness in the future. The indenture also permits unlimited additional secured borrowings and borrowings and preferred equity issuances by our subsidiaries. In addition, the indenture does not contain any restrictive covenants limiting our ability

to pay dividends, make any payments on junior or other indebtedness or otherwise limit actions that may affect our liquidity, financial condition or performance, or prospects.

We will depend on the cash flows of our subsidiaries in order to satisfy our obligations under the notes.

If our subsidiaries are unable to pay us dividends or otherwise make payments to us, we may not be able to make debt service payments on the notes. Our operating cash flows and consequently our ability to service our debt, including the notes, is substantially dependent upon our subsidiaries' earnings and cash flows and their distributions to us and may also be dependent upon loans, advances or other payments of funds to us by those subsidiaries. Our subsidiaries are separate legal entities and have no obligation, contingent or otherwise, to pay any amount due pursuant to the notes or to make any funds available for that purpose. Our subsidiaries' ability to make payments to us may be subject to the availability of sufficient surplus funds, the terms of such subsidiaries' indebtedness, the terms of our credit facility, applicable laws and other factors.

Some significant transactions may not constitute a fundamental change that would obligate us to offer to repurchase the notes or to increase the conversion rate.

If we undergo certain fundamental change transactions, holders of notes will have the right, subject to certain conditions, to require us to repurchase their notes for cash, in whole or in part, at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) up to but excluding the date of repurchase.

This right will not, however, afford protection to holders of notes in the event of all potentially significant transactions. For example, we will not be required to repurchase any notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change or be required to increase the conversion rate upon conversion in connection with a fundamental change if more than 90% of the consideration in the transaction consists of Listed Common Equity (as defined under "Description of Notes - Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change"). Furthermore, transactions such as leveraged recapitalizations, refinancings, restructurings or acquisitions initiated by us would not constitute a fundamental change requiring us to repurchase the notes or to increase the conversion rate. In the event of any such transaction, holders of notes may be adversely affected since our leverage may increase and our capital structure and possibly our credit ratings may otherwise be negatively impacted.

We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change or upon the exercise of a holder's option to require us to repurchase the notes, or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes.

We may not have the financial resources, or be able to arrange financing, to deliver the cash payable upon a future required repurchase or conversion of the notes. In addition, the loan agreement governing our senior credit facility requires that we have a minimum of \$10.0 million of excess availability (unused borrowing capacity) under that facility at all times. Furthermore, it will be an event of default under our senior credit facility if we are required to convert notes for cash if our excess availability under that facility has been less than \$25.0 million for the ten consecutive days preceding the conversion and after giving effect to the payment. If we are required under the indenture to convert notes for cash or repurchase notes, we must give the agent under our senior credit facility not less than one business day's notice if such conversion or repurchase requires payments in excess of \$5.0 million or if the aggregate amount of all such payments prior thereto has been in excess of \$20.0 million. We are permitted under our senior secured credit facility to make optional prepayments or redemptions of the notes upon certain conditions, including that our excess availability under our senior credit facility has not been less than \$25.0 million for the ten consecutive days preceding the payment and after giving effect to the payment. Our ability to repurchase notes for cash or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes may be further limited by restrictions on our ability to obtain funds for that purpose through dividends from our subsidiaries or other limitations or prohibitions contained in our future financing arrangements or otherwise.

Failure to repurchase notes for cash or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes would constitute an event of default under the notes, which currently would and in the future could result in a default under our financing arrangements, thereby leading to the acceleration and required prepayment of the related indebtedness and further impacting our ability to make the required cash payments on the notes.

The conversion rate adjustment for any notes converted in connection with specified fundamental changes may not adequately compensate holders of notes for any loss they may experience as a result of such fundamental changes.

If holders of notes elect to convert their notes in connection with certain fundamental changes described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights" prior to May 15, 2014, we will increase the conversion rate by a number of additional shares of common stock. The number of additional shares of common stock will be determined based on the date on which the specified fundamental change becomes effective and the price paid per share of our common stock in such specified fundamental change as described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Make-Whole Amount." In no event will the number of additional shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion as a result of a fundamental change exceed 10.3714 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes (subject to adjustment in the same manner as the conversion rate for the notes). In addition, no additional shares will be added to the conversion rate if the stock price is in excess of \$100 per share (subject to adjustment) or less than \$26.04 per share (subject to adjustment).

The conversion rate increase, if any, applicable to conversion of the notes in connection with a specified fundamental change may not adequately compensate holders of notes for any loss they may experience as a result of that fundamental change. In addition, there are certain fundamental changes in respect of which holders of notes will not be compensated at all.

The conversion rate of the notes may not be adjusted for all dilutive events.

The conversion rate of the notes is subject to adjustment for certain events, including but not limited to the issuance of stock dividends on our common stock, the issuance of certain rights or warrants, subdivisions, combinations, distributions of capital stock, indebtedness or assets, certain cash dividends and certain tender or exchange offers as described under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Conversion Rate Adjustments." The conversion rate will not be adjusted for all events that may adversely affect the trading price of the notes or the common stock.

Holders of Notes may have to pay taxes with respect to distributions on our common stock that they do not receive.

The conversion rate of the notes is subject to adjustment for certain events arising from stock splits and combinations, stock dividends, certain cash dividends and certain other actions by us that modify our capital structure. See "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Conversion Rate Adjustments." If the conversion rate is adjusted as a result of a distribution that is taxable to our common shareholders, such as a cash dividend, holders of notes may be required to include an amount in income for U.S. federal income tax purposes, notwithstanding the fact that they do not actually receive such distribution. In certain other circumstances, the absence of an adjustment may result in a taxable dividend to the holders of notes or to common shareholders. The amount that holders of notes would have to include in income will generally be equal to the amount of the distribution that they would have received if they had converted their notes into our common stock prior to such distribution. In addition, Non-U.S. Holders of notes may, in certain circumstances, be deemed to have received a distribution subject to U.S. federal withholding tax requirements. See "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations."

There is no established public trading market for the notes.

The notes are a new issue of securities for which there is no established public trading market. Although the notes initially issued in the private placement are eligible for trading by qualified institutional buyers in the PORTAL market, notes sold using this prospectus will no longer be eligible for trading on the PORTAL market. We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any securities exchange or for inclusion of the notes on any automated dealer quotation system. As a result, an active trading market for the notes may not develop or be maintained. If an active

trading market does not develop or is not maintained, the market price and liquidity of the notes may be adversely affected. In that case, holders of notes may not be able to sell their notes at a particular time, or at all, or holders of notes may not be able to sell their notes at a favorable price. The liquidity of any trading market and future trading prices of the notes will depend on many factors, including:

our financial condition and performance and liquidity;

our strategy and prospects;

the interest of securities dealers in making a market; and

the market for similar securities.

It is possible that the market for the notes will be subject to disruptions. Any such disruptions are beyond our control and may have a negative effect on a holder of the notes. The market-makers may discontinue their activities at any time, in their sole discretion, which could further negatively impact the ability of the holders of the notes to sell the notes or the prevailing market price at the time they choose to sell.

The trading price of the notes will be directly affected by the market price of our common stock, which is impossible to predict.

The trading price of the notes will be directly affected by the market price of our common stock, which is impossible to predict. The market price of our common stock could be affected by possible sales of our common stock by investors who view the notes as a more attractive means of equity participation in us and by hedging or arbitrage trading activity that may develop involving our common stock. The hedging or arbitrage could, in turn, affect the trading price of the notes.

The conditional conversion feature of the notes could result in holders of notes not receiving the value of the common stock into which the notes are convertible.

The notes are convertible into cash and common stock, if any, only if specific conditions are met. If the specific conditions for conversion are not met, holders of notes may not be able to receive the value of the common stock into which their notes would otherwise be convertible. In addition, the conversion conditions could affect the trading prices of the notes.

Upon conversion of the notes, holders of notes may receive less consideration than expected because the value of our common stock may decline after they exercise their conversion right.

The settlement amount that holders of notes will receive upon conversion of their notes is determined on the basis of the closing sale price of our common stock for each of the 20 consecutive trading days beginning on (i) the redemption date if prior to the relevant conversion date we have called the notes that are being converted for redemption, (ii) the maturity date if the relevant conversion date is on or after April 12, 2027, or (iii) the second trading day after the day the notes are tendered for conversion, as described in this prospectus. Accordingly, if the price of our common stock decreases after holders of notes tender their notes for conversion, the settlement amount they will receive will be adversely affected.

Future issuances and sales of our common stock could lower the market price of our common stock and adversely impact the trading price of the notes.

The issuance and sale of substantial amounts of common stock, or the perception that such issuances and sales may occur, could adversely affect the trading price of the notes and the market price of our common stock. In the future, we may sell additional shares of our common stock to raise capital and may issue shares of common stock, or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of common stock, under our equity compensation plans. In addition, shares of our common stock are reserved for issuance on the exercise of stock options, warrants or rights and on conversion of the notes.

The market price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly.

The market price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly in response to many factors, including:

the extent of institutional investor interest in us;

the attractiveness of the securities of companies in our industry compared to those in other industries;

10

our financial condition and performance;

our strategy and prospects;

our ability to pay dividends to our shareholders and, if applicable, the level of dividends paid;

changes in our revenues or earnings estimates or recommendations by securities analysts;

publication of research reports about us or our industry by securities analysts;

an increase in market interest rates, which may lead prospective investors to demand a higher dividend rate in relation to the price paid for our shares;

strategic decisions by us or our competitors, such as acquisitions, divestments, spin-offs, joint ventures, strategic investments or changes in business strategy;

the passage of legislation or other regulatory developments that adversely affect us or our industry;

speculation in the press or investment community;

future issuances of our common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common stock;

actions by institutional shareholders or hedge funds, including trading or hedging activity; and

general economic and financial market conditions.

The risk of volatile or depressed market prices of our common stock will impact the trading prices for the notes and holders who receive shares of our common stock upon the conversion of their notes, if any. In addition, many of the factors listed above are beyond our control. These factors may cause the market price of our common stock to decline, regardless of our financial condition, results of operations, strategy and prospects. The market price of our common stock may fall in the future, which would adversely affect holders of shares of our common stock and holders of notes.

The accounting treatment of the notes could change in a manner that has a negative impact on our reported earnings and earnings per share.

We are advised that the Financial Accounting Standards Board has under consideration a proposal which would change the accounting principles which govern our accounting treatment of the notes. One proposal would, if issued, require us to record interest expense for the notes from time to time in amounts that exceed the amounts we actually pay. Such an increase in our recorded interest expense would result in a decrease in our reported net income and earnings per share. The notes are convertible into cash and common stock, if any, only if certain conditions are met. A negative influence on market value of our common stock could have an adverse impact on the ability of holders to convert notes, the value received upon conversion and the trading prices of the notes.

Holders of notes will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock, but will be subject to all changes made with respect to our common stock.

Holders of notes will not be entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock (including, without limitation, voting rights and rights to receive any dividends or other distributions on our common stock), but will be subject to all changes affecting the common stock. Holders of notes will have rights with respect to our common stock

only from and after the conversion date relating to any conversion of their notes, and then only if and to the extent that the settlement amount includes shares of our common stock. For example, in the event that an amendment is proposed to our articles of incorporation or bylaws requiring shareholder approval and the record date

for determining the shareholders of record entitled to vote on the amendment occurs prior to the conversion date in respect of which shares of our common stock are deliverable to holders of notes as part of the settlement amount, such holders will not be entitled to vote on the amendment, although they will nevertheless be subject to any changes in the powers, preferences or special rights of our common stock.

An adverse rating of the notes may cause the trading price of the notes or our common stock to fall.

We do not intend to seek a rating on the notes. However, if in the future one or more rating agencies rate the notes and assign the notes a rating lower than the rating expected by investors, or reduce or withdraw their rating, or place the notes on "watch list," in the future, the market price of the notes and our common stock would be adversely affected.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The table below sets forth Spartan Stores' ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated.

Fiscal Year Ended

	2007 Pro Forma(1)	March 31, 2007	March 25, 2006	March 26, 2005	March 27, 2004	March 29, 2003
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges(2) Deficiency(3)	3.27	2.75	2.89	2.57	0.58 \$ (9,266)	(1.09) \$ (55,069)
	Fiscal Quarter Ended					
		June 23, 2007 Pro Forma(1)		June 23, 2007		
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges(2	2) 3.	3.47		18	1.80	

⁽¹⁾ The pro forma ratios of earnings to fixed charges assumes that the notes having an aggregate principal amount of \$110 million were outstanding for the entire period and that the net proceeds of the note offering were from time to time applied to repayment of indebtedness under our senior secured revolving credit facility, and that any excess was invested in short term investments.

(3) Amount represents the deficiency in earnings to achieve a one to one ratio.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sales by selling securityholders of securities pursuant to this prospectus. See "Selling Securityholders" for a list of the persons receiving the proceeds from the sales of securities pursuant to this prospectus.

⁽²⁾ For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings consist of pretax earnings from continuing operations plus fixed charges (excluding capitalized interest). Fixed charges consist of interest cost, whether expensed or capitalized, the interest component of rental expense and amortization of debt issue costs, whether expensed or capitalized.

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

We issued the notes under an indenture, dated as of May 30, 2007, between us and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., as trustee. Each holder of notes may request a copy of the indenture from us at the address set forth under "Where You Can Find More Information."

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the notes and the indenture and does not purport to be complete. This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of the notes and the indenture, including the definitions of certain terms used in the indenture. Wherever particular provisions or defined terms of the indenture or the notes are referred to, these provisions or defined terms are incorporated into this prospectus by reference. We urge holders of notes to read the indenture and the notes because they, and not this description, define the rights of each holder of notes.

As used in this section, "Description of Notes," references to "Spartan Stores," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer only to Spartan Stores, Inc. and do not include its subsidiaries, and references to "you" and "holder" refer to each registered holder of notes.

General

On May 30, 2007, we sold in a private offering \$110,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 3.375% convertible senior notes due 2027 to the initial purchasers for resale to qualified institutional buyers within the meaning of Rule 144A under the Securities Act.

The notes will mature on May 15, 2027 unless earlier converted, redeemed or repurchased. Each holder of notes has the option, subject to certain qualifications and the satisfaction of certain conditions, to convert its notes into cash and shares, if any, of our common stock at an initial conversion rate of 28.0310 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes. This is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$35.67 per share of common stock. The conversion rate is subject to adjustment if certain events occur.

Upon a surrender of a holder's notes for conversion, unless we have previously exercised our option to satisfy all of our future conversion obligations entirely in common stock as described below under "- Conversion Rights - Option to Irrevocably Elect to Satisfy Future Conversion Obligations in Common Stock," we will deliver cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted and our total conversion obligation. We will deliver shares of our common stock in respect of the remainder, if any, of our conversion obligation, as described below under "- Conversion Rights - Payment Upon Conversion." If we deliver common stock upon conversion of a note, a holder will not receive fractional shares but a cash payment to account for any such fractional share, as described below. A holder will not receive any cash payment for interest (or contingent interest, additional interest or additional amounts, if any) accrued and unpaid to the conversion date except under the limited circumstances described below.

The notes are our senior, unsecured obligations and rank equal in right of payment to all of our existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness. The notes are issuable only in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and integral multiples thereof. References to "a note" or "each note" in this prospectus refer to \$1,000 principal amount of the notes.

As used in this prospectus, "business day" means any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which commercial banks are authorized or required by law, regulation or executive order to close in New York City.

Any reference to "common stock" means our common stock, no par value.

Each holder and beneficial owner of the notes, by acquiring or holding the notes (or a beneficial interest therein), will be deemed to have agreed in the indenture, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, to treat the notes as "contingent payment debt instruments" and to be bound by our application of the U.S. Treasury regulations that govern contingent payment debt instruments, including our determination that the rate at which interest will be deemed to accrue for U.S. federal income tax purposes will be 8.25% per annum, compounded semi-annually, which

is the comparable yield, or the rate at which we would have borrowed senior debt on a non-contingent, nonconvertible basis at the original issue date of the notes. Accordingly, each holder will be required to accrue interest on a constant yield to maturity basis at that rate, with the result that a holder will recognize taxable income significantly in excess of cash received while the notes are outstanding. See "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations." YOU SHOULD CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE TAX TREATMENT OF AN INVESTMENT IN THE NOTES AND WHETHER AN INVESTMENT IN THE NOTES IS ADVISABLE IN LIGHT OF THE AGREED UPON TAX TREATMENT AND YOUR PARTICULAR TAX SITUATION.

Interest and Contingent Interest

The notes bear interest at a rate of 3.375% per year. In addition, we will pay contingent interest to holders of notes during the period commencing May 20, 2012 and ending on November 14, 2012 and for any six-month period thereafter, from and including an interest payment date up to, but excluding, the next interest payment date, if the average contingent interest trading price (as defined below) per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes for the five-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the third trading day (as defined below) immediately preceding the first day of such interest period equals 120% or more of the principal amount of the notes.

During any interest period in which contingent interest shall be payable, the contingent interest payable per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes will equal 0.25% per annum of the average contingent interest trading price of \$1,000 principal amount of notes during the five-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the third trading day immediately preceding the first day of the applicable interest period used to determine whether contingent interest must be paid.

For so long as the notes are held in book-entry only form, interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) will be payable on each interest payment date to the person in whose name a given note is registered at the close of business on the business day before the interest payment date (each, a "record date"). In the event that the notes do not remain in book-entry only form or are not in the form of a global certificate, we will have the right to select record dates, which will be at least one business day before an interest payment date. Interest will be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months and will accrue from May 30, 2007 or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for. We will pay interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) semi-annually, in arrears on May 15 and November 15 of each year, commencing on November 15, 2007.

Contingent interest, if any, will accrue from and including the first day of any relevant interest period to but excluding, and be payable on, the interest payment date at the end of such interest period to holders of notes as of the record date relating to such interest payment date. In the event of any determination that holders will be entitled to receive contingent interest with respect to an interest period, we will promptly (i) issue a press release and use our reasonable efforts to post such information on our website or otherwise publicly disclose this information or (ii) provide notice to the holders of notes in a manner contemplated by the indenture, including through the facilities of DTC.

"Contingent interest trading price" means, on any date of determination, the average of the secondary market bid quotations per note obtained by the trustee for \$5,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the notes at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the determination date from three independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select, provided that:

if three such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the trustee, but two such bids are obtained, then the average of the two bids shall be used, and

if only one such bid can reasonably be obtained by the trustee, this one bid shall be used;

provided further that if no bids are received or, in our reasonable judgment, the bid quotations are not indicative of the secondary market value of the notes, then the contingent interest trading price of the notes on such date of determination will be (a) the applicable conversion rate (as defined below) of the notes multiplied by (b) the closing sale price of our common stock on such determination date.

Upon conversion of a note, a holder will not receive any cash payment of interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) unless, as described below, such conversion occurs after the close of business on a record date and prior to the opening of business on the interest payment date to which that record date relates or such conversion occurs during a registration default as described under "- Registration Rights" below. If we deliver common stock upon surrender of a note for conversion, we will not issue fractional shares of common stock. Instead, we will pay cash in lieu of fractional shares based on the closing sale price of the common stock on the trading day immediately prior to the conversion date. Our delivery to a holder of the full amount of cash and common stock, if any, as described below under "- Conversion Rights - Payment upon Conversion," together with any cash payment for any fractional share, will be deemed to satisfy our obligation to pay:

the principal amount of the note; and

accrued but unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) to but excluding the conversion date.

As a result, accrued but unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) up to but excluding the conversion date will be deemed to be paid in full rather than cancelled, extinguished or forfeited. For a general discussion of the U.S. federal income tax treatment upon receipt of our common stock upon conversion, see "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations."

Notwithstanding the preceding paragraph, if notes are converted after the close of business on a record date but prior to the opening of business on the interest payment date to which that record date relates, holders of such notes at the close of business on the record date will receive the interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) payable on the notes on such interest payment date notwithstanding the conversion. Such notes, upon surrender for conversion, must be accompanied by funds equal to the amount of interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) payable on the notes so converted on the next succeeding interest payment date. However, no such payment need be made:

in connection with any conversion following the record date immediately preceding the maturity date;

if we have specified a redemption date that is after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date;

if we have specified a fundamental change purchase date that is after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date;

if a scheduled repurchase date occurs after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date; or

to the extent of any overdue interest (including overdue contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) if the same exists at the time of conversion with respect to such note.

In addition, notwithstanding the previous paragraph, we will pay, on the stated maturity, accrued and unpaid interest to but excluding such stated maturity on any notes surrendered for conversion on or after April 12, 2027 to a converting holder.

If any interest payment date, maturity date, redemption date or repurchase date (including upon the occurrence of a fundamental change, as described below) falls on a day that is not a business day, then the required payment will be made on the next succeeding business day with the same force and effect as if made on the date that the payment was due, and no additional interest will accrue on that payment for the period from and after the interest payment date, maturity date, redemption date or repurchase date, as the case may be, to that next succeeding business day.

Conversion Rights

General

Subject to the qualifications and the satisfaction of the conditions and during the periods described below, holders will have the right to convert their notes prior to the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the maturity date, initially at a conversion rate of 28.0310 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$35.67 per share of common stock. Upon a surrender of a holder's notes for conversion, unless we have previously exercised our option to satisfy all of our future conversion obligations entirely in common stock as described below under "- Option to Irrevocably Elect to Satisfy Future Conversion Obligations in Common Stock," we will deliver cash equal to the lesser of the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted and our total conversion obligation. We will deliver shares of our common stock in respect of the remainder, if any, of our conversion obligation, as described below under "- Payment Upon Conversion."

The conversion rate in effect at any given time is referred to in this prospectus as the "applicable conversion rate" and will be subject to adjustments as described under "- Conversion Rate Adjustments," but it will not be adjusted for accrued interest. The "applicable conversion price" at any given time is equal to the principal amount of a note divided by the applicable conversion rate. Holders will be entitled to convert notes in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount or multiples thereof. Upon surrender of a note for conversion, we will deliver cash and shares of our common stock, if any, as described below under "- Payment upon Conversion."

A holder may convert its notes in whole or in part only in the following circumstances, which are described in more detail below, and to the following extent:

upon satisfaction of the sale price condition;

upon satisfaction of the trading price condition;

if we have called notes for redemption, until the close of business one business day prior to the redemption date for such notes;

at any time on or after February 15, 2027; or

upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions.

Upon any determination by us that holders are or will be entitled to convert their notes in accordance with the foregoing provisions, we will issue a press release and publish the information on our website.

A holder that has submitted its notes for repurchase on a scheduled repurchase date or upon a fundamental change may not subsequently convert those notes unless it validly withdraws its repurchase notice on a timely basis as described below under "- Repurchase Rights" or "- Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change."

If a holder converts notes, we will pay any documentary, stamp or similar issue or transfer tax due on the issue of shares of our common stock upon the conversion, unless the tax is due because a holder requests the shares to be issued or delivered to another person, in which case that holder will pay that tax.

Our ability to pay cash to holders upon conversion may be restricted by the loan agreement governing our senior credit facility, limitations or prohibitions on our ability to obtain funds for such payment through dividends from our subsidiaries, the terms of our other then existing financing arrangements or otherwise. See "Risk Factors -

Risks Relating to this Offering - We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change or upon the exercise of a holder's option to require us to repurchase the notes, or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes."

Conversion upon Satisfaction of Sale Price Condition

A holder may surrender any or all of its notes for conversion during any fiscal quarter after the fiscal quarter ending September 15, 2007 if the closing sale price per share of our common stock for at least 20 trading days during the 30-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the last trading day of the previous fiscal quarter is more than 130% of the applicable conversion price per share of our common stock on such last trading day.

The "closing sale price" of our common stock on any date means the closing sale price per share (or, if no closing sale price is reported, the average of the bid and asked prices or, if more than one in either case, the average of the average bid and the average asked prices) on such date as reported by The Nasdaq Global Market or, if our common stock is not reported by The Nasdaq Global Market, in composite transactions for the principal U.S. national or regional securities exchange on which our common stock is traded. If our common stock is not listed for trading on a U.S. national or regional securities exchange on the relevant date, the closing sale price will be the last quoted bid price for our common stock in the over-the-counter market on the relevant date as reported by the National Quotation Bureau Incorporated or similar organization. If our common stock is not so quoted, the closing sale price will be the average of the mid-point of the last bid and asked prices for our common stock on the relevant date from each of at least three independent nationally recognized investment banking firms selected by us for this purpose.

A "trading day" is any day on which (i) there is no market disruption event (as defined below) and (ii) The Nasdaq Global Market or, if our common stock is not listed on The Nasdaq Global Market, the principal national securities exchange on which our common stock is listed, admitted for trading or quoted, is open for trading or, if the common stock is not so listed, admitted for trading or quoted, any business day. A "trading day" only includes those days that have a scheduled closing time of 4:00 p.m. (New York City time) or the then-standard closing time for regular trading on the relevant exchange or trading system.

A "market disruption event" means the occurrence or existence for more than one half-hour in the aggregate on any scheduled trading day for our common stock of any suspension or limitation imposed on trading (by reason of movements in price exceeding limits permitted by The Nasdaq Global Market or otherwise) in our common stock or in any options, contracts or future contracts relating to our common stock, and such suspension or limitation occurs or exists at any time before 1:00 p.m. (New York City time) on such day.

We will determine daily whether the notes are convertible as a result of the closing sale price of our common stock and will notify the trustee of such determination.

Conversion upon Satisfaction of Trading Price Condition

A holder may surrender any or all of its notes for conversion during the five business days immediately following any five-consecutive-trading day period in which the trading price per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes (as determined following a request by a holder of the notes in accordance with the procedures described below) for each day of that period was less than 98% of the product of the closing sale price of our common stock and the applicable conversion rate of the notes on each such day.

The "trading price" of the notes on any date of determination means the average of the secondary market bid quotations per note obtained by the trustee for \$5,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the notes at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the determination date from three independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select, provided that:

if three such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the trustee, but two such bids are obtained, then the average of the two bids shall be used, and

if only one such bid can reasonably be obtained by the trustee, this one bid shall be used;

provided further that if no bids are received, then for purposes of determining whether the trading price condition has been met the trading price per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes will be deemed to be less than 98% of the product of the closing sale price of our common stock and the applicable conversion rate of the notes on that day.

18

The trustee will have no obligation to determine the trading price of the notes as described in this section unless we have requested such determination; and we shall have no obligation to make such request unless a holder provides us with reasonable evidence that the trading price per \$1,000 principal amount of notes would be less than 98% of the product of the closing sale price of our common stock and the applicable conversion rate of the notes on that day. At such time, we will instruct the trustee to determine the trading price of the notes beginning on the next trading day and on each successive trading day until the trading price per \$1,000 principal amount of notes is greater than or equal to 98% of the product of the closing price of our common stock and the applicable conversion rate of the notes.

Conversion upon Notice of Redemption

Holders may surrender for conversion any or all of its notes called for redemption at any time prior to the close of business one business day prior to the redemption date for such notes, even if those notes are not otherwise convertible at that time.

Conversion on or after February 15, 2027

A holder may surrender any or all of its notes for conversion at any time on or after February 15, 2027 until the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the maturity date.

Conversion upon Specified Corporate Transactions

Certain Distributions

If we elect to:

distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock certain rights or warrants entitling them to purchase, for a period expiring within 60 days after the date of the distribution, shares of our common stock at less than the closing sale price of a share of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the announcement date of the distribution; or

distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock, assets (including cash), debt securities or rights or warrants to purchase our securities, which distribution has a per-share value as determined by our board of directors exceeding 10% of the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the announcement date for such distribution, we must notify holders of notes at least 20 business days prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution. Once we have given such notice, holders may surrender their notes for conversion at any time until the earlier of the close of business on the business day immediately prior to the ex-dividend date or any announcement that such distribution will not take place. No holder may exercise this right to convert if the holder otherwise could participate in the distribution without conversion. The "ex-dividend" date is the first date upon which a sale of the common stock does not automatically transfer the right to receive the relevant distribution from the seller of the common stock to its buyer.

Fundamental Change Transactions

If a fundamental change occurs, regardless of whether a holder has the right to put the notes as described under "- Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change," a holder may surrender notes for conversion at any time from and including the effective date of the transaction until and including the 30th business day following such effective date. We will notify holders and the trustee at the same time we publicly announce such transaction (but in no event less than five business days prior to the anticipated effective date of such transaction).

If a holder elects to convert its notes in connection with certain fundamental change transactions described below under "- Make Whole Amount" the effective date of which occurs prior to May 15, 2014, we will increase the

applicable conversion rate by a number of additional shares of our common stock as described below under "- Make Whole Amount."

If a transaction described above occurs, a holder may also have the right to require us to repurchase all or a portion of its notes, as described under "- Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change."

Conversion Procedures

To convert a note, a holder must do each of the following:

complete and manually sign the conversion notice on the back of the note, or a facsimile of the conversion notice, and deliver this notice to the conversion agent, which notice will be irrevocable;

surrender the note to the conversion agent;

if required, furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents;

if required, pay all transfer or similar taxes; and

if required, pay funds equal to interest payable on the next interest payment date.

The date a holder complies with these requirements is the "conversion date" under the indenture. The notes will be deemed to have been converted immediately prior to the close of business on the conversion date and the converting holder will be treated as a shareholder of record of Spartan Stores as of that time. If a holder's interest is a beneficial interest in a global note, to convert, a holder must comply with the last three requirements listed above and comply with the depositary's procedures for converting a beneficial interest in a global note.

The conversion agent will initially be the trustee. The conversion agent will convert the notes into cash and shares, if any, of common stock at an initial conversion rate of 28.0310 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes. A holder may obtain copies of the required form of the conversion notice from the conversion agent. Payments of cash and, if common stock is to be delivered, a stock certificate or certificates will be delivered to the holder, or a book-entry transfer through DTC will be made, for the number of shares of common stock determined as set forth below under "- Payment upon Conversion."

Payment upon Conversion

In connection with any conversion, we will satisfy our obligation to convert the notes (the "conversion obligation") by delivering to holders in respect of each \$1,000 aggregate principal amount of notes being converted a "settlement amount" equal to the sum of the daily settlement amounts for each of the 20 consecutive trading days in the cash settlement averaging period.

The "daily settlement amount" for each of the 20 consecutive trading days in the cash settlement averaging period shall consist of:

- (1) cash equal to the lesser of \$50 and the daily conversion value; and
- (2) to the extent the daily conversion value exceeds \$50, a number of shares equal to (A) the difference between the daily conversion value and \$50 (such difference being referred to as the "daily excess amount"), divided by (B) the closing sale price of our common stock for such trading day (or the consideration into which one share of our common stock has been converted or exchanged in connection with certain corporate transactions).

We will not issue fractional shares of common stock upon conversion of the notes. Instead, we will pay the cash value of such fractional shares based upon the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the conversion date. Upon conversion of a note, a holder will not receive any cash payment of interest

(including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) unless such conversion occurs between a record date and the interest payment date to which that record date relates. We will deliver the settlement amount on the third business day following the expiration of the cash settlement averaging period.

The "daily conversion value" means, for each of the 20 consecutive trading days during the cash settlement averaging period, one-twentieth (1/20th) of the product of (1) the applicable conversion rate and (2) the closing sale price of our common stock on such trading day.

The "cash settlement averaging period" with respect to any notes means the 20-consecutive-trading-day period beginning:

on the redemption date if prior to the relevant conversion date we have called the notes that are being converted for redemption;

on the maturity date if the relevant conversion date is on or after April 12, 2027; and

on the second trading day after the relevant conversion date.

If a holder tenders notes for conversion and the daily conversion value is being determined at a time when the notes are convertible into other property in addition to or in lieu of our common stock, the settlement amount will be determined based on the kind and amount of shares of stock, securities or other property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) that a holder of a number of shares of our common stock equal to the conversion rate would have owned or been entitled to receive in such transaction and the value thereof for each applicable trading day during the cash settlement averaging period, as described under "- Conversion Rate Adjustments."

Option to Irrevocably Elect to Satisfy Future Conversion Obligations in Common Stock

Notwithstanding the provisions described above under "- Payment upon Conversion," at any time on or prior to May 15, 2014 we may irrevocably elect, in our sole discretion without the consent of the holders of notes, to satisfy all of our future conversion obligations entirely in common stock (a "physical settlement election"). If, in the future, we make a physical settlement election, we will deliver to you, in respect of any notes that you convert after that election, a number of shares equal to (i) the aggregate principal amount of notes to be converted (ii) divided by \$1,000 and (iii) multiplied by the applicable conversion rate (which will include any increase to reflect any additional shares which you may be entitled to receive as described under "- Make-Whole Amount"). We will deliver such shares on the third business day after the conversion date.

Although we have a right to elect physical settlement, we do not presently intend to make that election.

Prior to making any physical settlement election, we may irrevocably elect to waive our right to make any such election. Any such waiver would be effective upon our delivery to the trustee of a notice that we are irrevocably waiving our ability to make a physical settlement election at any time in the future with respect to the notes. If we make a physical settlement election in the future, that election will be irrevocable and our right to waive the ability to make a physical settlement election will expire.

Conversion Rate Adjustments

The applicable conversion rate will be subject to adjustment, without duplication, upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

(1) If we issue our common stock as a dividend or distribution on our common stock, or if we effect a share split or share combination, the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{OS_1}{OS_0}$$

where

 CR_0 = the conversion rate in effect immediately prior to the ex-dividend date for such dividend or distribution, or the effective date of such share split or share combination;

 CR_1 = the new conversion rate in effect immediately after the ex-dividend date for such dividend or distribution, or the effective date of such share split or share combination;

 OS_0 = the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately prior to such ex-dividend date, or effective date; and

 OS_1 = the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately prior to such ex-dividend date, or effective date but after giving effect to such dividend, distribution, share split or share combination.

If any dividend or distribution described in this clause (1) is declared but not so paid or made, the new conversion rate shall be readjusted to the conversion rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared.

(2) If we distribute to all, or substantially all, holders of our common stock any rights, warrants or options entitling them for a period of not more than 60 days after the date of issuance thereof to subscribe for or purchase our common stock at an exercise price per share of our common stock less than the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for each trading day in the 10-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the trading day immediately preceding the time of announcement of such issuance, the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{(OS_0 + X)}{(OS_0 + Y)}$$

where

CR₀ = the conversion rate in effect immediately prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

CR₁ = the new conversion rate in effect immediately after the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

 OS_0 = the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

X = the number of shares of our common stock issuable pursuant to such rights, warrants or options; and

Y = the number of shares of our common stock equal to the quotient of (A) the aggregate price payable to exercise such rights, warrants or options and (B) the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for each trading day in the 10-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the trading day immediately preceding the date of announcement for the issuance of such rights, warrants or options.

For purposes of this clause (2), in determining whether any rights, warrants or options entitle the holders to subscribe for or purchase our common stock at less than the average of the closing sale prices for each trading day in the applicable 10-consecutive-trading-day period, there shall be taken into account any consideration we receive for such rights, warrants or options and any amount payable on exercise thereof, with the value of such consideration, if other than cash, to be determined by our board of directors. If any right, warrant or option described in this clause (2) is not exercised prior to the expiration of the exercisability thereof, the new

conversion rate shall be readjusted to the conversion rate that would then be in effect if such right, warrant or option had not been so issued.

- (3) If we distribute shares of our capital stock, evidences of indebtedness or other assets or property to all, or substantially all, holders of our common stock, excluding:
 - (A) dividends, distributions, rights, warrants or options referred to in clause (1) or (2) above;
 - (B) dividends or distributions paid exclusively in cash; and

(C) Spin-Offs described below in this clause (3),

then the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{SP_0}{(SP_0 - FMV)}$$

where

 CR_0 = the conversion rate in effect immediately prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

CR₁ = the new conversion rate in effect immediately after the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

 SP_0 = the average of closing sale prices of our common stock for each trading day in the 10-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date for such distribution; and

FMV = the fair market value (as determined in good faith by our board of directors) of the shares of capital stock, evidences of indebtedness, assets or property distributed with respect to each outstanding share of our common stock on the earlier of the record date or the ex-dividend date for such distribution.

With respect to an adjustment pursuant to this clause (3), where there has been a payment of a dividend or other distribution to all, or substantially all, holders of our common stock of shares of capital stock of any class or series, or similar equity interest, of or relating to our subsidiary or other business unit (a "Spin-Off"), the conversion rate in effect immediately before the close of business on the effective date of the Spin-Off will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{(FMV_0 + MP_0)}{MP_0}$$

where

CR₀ = the conversion rate in effect immediately prior to the effective date of the Spin-Off;

 CR_1 = the new conversion rate after the Spin-Off;

 ${\rm FMV}_0$ = the average of the closing sale prices of the capital stock or similar equity interest distributed to holders of our common stock applicable to one share of our common stock over the 10 consecutive trading days after, and including, the effective date of the Spin-Off; and

 MP_0 = the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock over the 10 consecutive trading days after, and including, the effective date of the Spin-Off.

An adjustment to the conversion rate made pursuant to the immediately preceding paragraph will occur on the 10th trading day from, and including, the effective date of the Spin-Off; provided that in respect of any conversion within the 10 trading days following, and including, the effective date of any Spin-Off, references

within this clause (3) to 10 trading days shall be deemed replaced with such lesser number of trading days as have elapsed between the effective date of such Spin-Off and the conversion date in determining the applicable conversion rate.

If any such dividend or distribution described in this clause (3) is declared but not paid or made, the new conversion rate shall be readjusted to be the conversion rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared.

(4) If we make any cash dividend or distribution to all, or substantially all, holders of our outstanding common stock, other than regular quarterly cash dividends (without regard to the actual quarterly period in which paid) that do not exceed \$0.05 per share (the "reference dividend"), the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{SP_0}{(SP_0 - C)}$$

where

 CR_0 = the conversion rate in effect immediately prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

 CR_1 = the new conversion rate immediately after the ex-dividend date for such distribution;

 SP_0 = the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for each trading day in the 10-consecutive-trading-day period ending on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date for such distribution; and

C = the amount in cash per share that we distribute to holders of our common stock in respect of the applicable quarterly period that exceeds the reference dividend.

If any dividend or distribution described in this clause (4) is declared but not so paid or made, the new conversion rate shall be readjusted to the conversion rate that would then be in effect if such dividend or distribution had not been declared.

The reference dividend amount is subject to adjustment in a manner inversely proportional to adjustments to the conversion rate; provided that no adjustment will be made to the reference dividend amount for any adjustment made to the conversion rate under this clause (4).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an adjustment is required to be made under this clause (4) as a result of a distribution that is not a regular quarterly dividend, the reference dividend amount will be deemed to be zero.

(5) If we or any of our subsidiaries make a payment in respect of a tender offer or exchange offer for our common stock, to the extent that the cash and value of any other consideration included in the payment per share of our common stock exceeds the closing sale price of a share of our common stock on the trading day following the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be made pursuant to such tender or exchange offer, the conversion rate will be adjusted based on the following formula:

$$CR_1 = CR_0 \times \frac{(AC + (SP_1 \times OS_1))}{(SP_1 \times OS_0)}$$

where

 CR_0 = the conversion rate in effect on the day immediately following the date such tender or exchange offer expires;

 CR_1 = the new conversion rate in effect after such tender or exchange offer expires;

AC = the aggregate value of all cash and any other consideration (as determined by our board of directors) paid or payable for our common stock purchased in such tender or exchange offer;

 OS_0 = the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately prior to the date such tender or exchange offer expires;

 OS_1 = the number of shares of our common stock outstanding immediately after the date such tender or exchange offer expires (after giving effect to the purchase or exchange of shares pursuant to such tender or exchange offer); and

 SP_1 = the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for each trading day in the 10-consecutive-trading-day period commencing on the trading day following the date such tender or exchange offer expires.

The adjustment to the conversion rate under this clause (5) will occur on the 10th trading day from, and including, the trading day following the date such tender or exchange offer expires; provided that in respect of any conversion within 10 trading days immediately following, and including, the expiration date of any tender or exchange offer, references within this clause (5) to 10 trading days shall be deemed replaced with such lesser number of trading days as have elapsed between the expiration date of such tender or exchange offer and the conversion date in determining the applicable conversion rate.

In addition to these adjustments, we may in our sole discretion increase the conversion rate as our board of directors deems advisable to avoid or diminish any income tax to holders of our notes resulting from any dividend or distribution of capital stock issuable upon conversion of the notes (or rights to acquire capital stock) or from any event treated as such for income tax purposes. We may also, from time to time, to the extent permitted by applicable law, increase the conversion rate by any amount for any period of at least 20 business days if our board of directors has determined that such increase would be in our best interests. If our board of directors makes that determination, it will be conclusive. We will give holders of notes at least 15 days' prior notice of such an increase in the conversion rate. For a general discussion of the U.S. federal income tax treatment of an adjustment to the conversion rate of the notes, see "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations - U.S. Holders - Constructive Dividends to Holders of Notes."

To the extent that we have a rights plan in effect upon any conversion of the notes into common stock, a holder will receive, in addition to the common stock, the rights under the rights plan, unless, prior to any conversion, the rights have separated from the common stock, in which case the conversion rate will be adjusted at the time of separation as described in clause (3) above. A further adjustment will occur as described in clause (3) above, if such rights become exercisable to purchase different securities, evidences of indebtedness or assets, subject to readjustment in the event of the expiration, termination or redemption of such rights.

Following:

any reclassification of our common stock;

a consolidation, merger, binding share exchange or combination involving us; or

a conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition to another person or entity of all or substantially all of our assets; the settlement amount in respect of our conversion obligation will be computed as set forth under "- Payment upon Conversion" above, based on the kind and amount of shares of stock, securities, or other property or assets (including cash or any combination thereof) that holders of our common stock are entitled to receive in respect of each share of our common stock in such transaction (the "reference property") and reference property will be delivered in lieu of the shares of our common stock that would have otherwise been deliverable upon conversion. If holders of common stock would be entitled to elect the kind of consideration for their common stock received in any transaction described in the previous sentence, the consideration for common stock upon which the reference property will be based will be determined based on the weighted average of the kind and amount of consideration received by the holders of our common stock that affirmatively make such an election. The determination of the reference property will apply to all of the notes and we will notify the trustee of the composition of the reference property promptly after it is determined.

The applicable conversion rate will not be adjusted:

upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock pursuant to any present or future plan providing for the reinvestment of dividends or interest payable on our securities and the investment of additional optional amounts in shares of our common stock under any plan;

upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock or options or rights to purchase those shares pursuant to any present or future employee, director or consultant benefit plan or program of or assumed by us or any of our subsidiaries;

upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock pursuant to any option, warrant, right or exercisable, exchangeable or convertible security not outstanding as of the date the notes were first issued (unless explicitly otherwise provided in this section, "- Conversion Rate Adjustments");

for a change in the par value of the common stock; or

for accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any). Adjustments to the applicable conversion rate will be calculated to the nearest 1/10,000th of a share.

We will not take any action that would result in an adjustment pursuant to the above provisions without complying with the shareholder approval rules of The Nasdaq Global Market or any stock exchange on which our common stock is listed at the relevant time.

Notwithstanding anything in this section, "- Conversion Rate Adjustments," to the contrary, we will not be required to adjust the conversion rate unless the adjustment would result in a change of at least 1% of the conversion rate. However, we will carry forward any adjustments that are less than 1% of the conversion rate and make such carried forward adjustments, regardless of whether the aggregate adjustment is less than 1%, upon any conversion of the notes.

Make-Whole Amount

If the effective date of a transaction described under clause (1) or (3) of the definition of "fundamental change" occurs (regardless of whether the holder has the right to require us to repurchase the notes) prior to May 15, 2014 and 10% or more of the consideration for our common stock in the transaction consists of consideration other than common stock that is traded or scheduled to be traded immediately following such transaction on a U.S. national or regional securities exchange (collectively, "Listed Common Equity") and the notes are surrendered for conversion in connection with such transaction, we will increase the applicable conversion rate by a number of additional shares of our common stock (the "additional shares") as described below. We will notify holders at least five business days prior to the anticipated effective date of any transaction described in this paragraph.

A conversion of the notes will be deemed for these purposes to be "in connection with" a given fundamental change if the related conversion notice is received by the conversion agent during the period from and including the effective date of the transaction until and including the 30th business day following such effective date.

The number of additional shares will be determined by reference to the table below, based on the date on which the transaction becomes effective (the "effective date") and the price (the "stock price") paid per share of our common stock in the transaction. If holders of our common stock receive only cash in the transaction, the stock price will be the cash amount paid per share of our common stock. Otherwise, the stock price will be the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock on the five trading days immediately prior to but not including the effective date of the transaction.

The stock prices set forth in the first row of the table below (i.e., column headers) will be adjusted as of any date on which the conversion rate of the notes is adjusted, as described above under "- Conversion Rate Adjustments." The adjusted stock prices will equal the stock prices applicable immediately prior to such adjustment

multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the conversion rate immediately prior to the adjustment giving rise to the stock price adjustment and the denominator of which is the conversion rate as so adjusted. The number of additional shares will be adjusted in the same manner as the conversion rate as set forth under "- Conversion Rate Adjustments."

The following table sets forth the stock price, effective date and number of additional shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes:

	Stock Price											
Effective Date	<u>\$26.04</u>	\$30.00	<u>\$35.67</u>	\$40.00	<u>\$45.00</u>	<u>\$50.00</u>	<u>\$55.00</u>	<u>\$60.00</u>	<u>\$70.00</u>	<u>\$80.00</u>	<u>\$90.00</u>	\$100.00
May 23, 2007	10.3714	8.0190	5.7733	4.5865	3.7068	2.9690	2.5072	2.0807	1.5533	1.2103	0.9546	0.7760
May 15, 2008	10.3714	7.4357	5.1622	4.0190	3.1646	2.4550	2.0399	1.6523	1.1947	0.9115	0.7068	0.5650
May 15, 2009	10.3714	7.0923	4.7697	3.6440	2.8134	2.1210	1.7454	1.3907	1.0604	0.7528	0.5868	0.4660
May 15, 2010	10.3714	6.3823	4.0099	2.9565	2.1757	1.5310	1.2363	0.9440	0.6476	0.4902	0.3834	0.3060
May 15, 2011	10.3714	5.2057	2.6755	1.7440	1.0401	0.5510	0.3890	0.2307	0.1319	0.0952	0.0723	0.0570
May 15, 2012	10.3714	4.2257	0.2729	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
May 15, 2013	10.3714	4.5857	0.1383	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000
May 15, 2014	10.3714	5.3023	0.0038	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000	0.0000

The maximum amount of additional shares is 10.3714 per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, subject to adjustment in the same manner as in the conversion rate as set forth under "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Conversion Rate Adjustments" and in no event will the number of additional shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion as a result of a fundamental change exceed that amount.

The exact stock prices and effective dates may not be set forth in the table above, in which case:

If the stock price is between two stock prices in the table or the effective date is between two effective dates in the table, the number of additional shares will be determined by straight-line interpolation between the number of additional shares set forth for the higher and lower stock prices and the two effective dates, as applicable, based on a 365-day year.

If the stock price is in excess of \$100.00 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be added to the conversion rate.

If the stock price is less than \$26.04 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be added to the conversion rate.

Redemption at our Option

Prior to May 20, 2012, we will not have the right to redeem the notes. We will have the right to redeem the notes in whole or in part, at any time or from time to time, on or after May 20, 2012 upon not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice by mail, for a cash price equal to the percentage specified in the table below of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed plus any accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) thereon up to, but not including, the redemption date. If the redemption date is on a date that is after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date, we will pay the related interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) to the person to whom principal is payable.

Period Commencing Redemption Price

May 20, 2012	100.96%
May 15, 2013	100.48%
May 15, 2014 and thereafter	100.00%

If we decide to redeem fewer than all of the outstanding notes, the trustee will select the notes to be redeemed by lot, on a pro rata basis or by another method the trustee considers appropriate. If the trustee selects a portion of a holder's notes for partial redemption and that holder converts a portion of the same notes, the converted

portion will be deemed first to be from the portion selected for redemption. In the event of any redemption in part, we will not be required to:

issue, register the transfer of or exchange any note during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before any selection of notes for redemption and ending at the close of business on the earliest date on which the relevant notice of redemption is deemed to have been given to all holders of notes to be so redeemed, or

register the transfer of or exchange any note so selected for redemption, in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any note being redeemed in part.

Repurchase Rights

Holders have the right to require us to repurchase their notes in whole or in part on May 15, 2014, May 15, 2017 and May 15, 2022, each of which we refer to as a "repurchase date." We will be required to repurchase any outstanding notes for which a holder delivers a written repurchase notice to the paying agent. This notice must be delivered during the period beginning at the opening of business on the date that is 20 business days prior to the relevant repurchase date until the close of business on the second business day prior to the repurchase date. If the repurchase notice is given and withdrawn during the period, we will not be obligated to repurchase the notes covered by the notice of withdrawal.

Our ability to repurchase notes for cash upon any repurchase date may be restricted by the loan agreement governing our senior credit facility, limitations or prohibitions on our ability to obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends from our subsidiaries, the terms of our other then existing financing arrangements or otherwise. See "Risks Factors - Risks Relating to this Offering - We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change or upon the exercise of a holder's option to require us to repurchase the notes, or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes." No notes may be repurchased by us at the option of holders if there has occurred and is continuing an event of default with respect to the notes, other than a default in the payment of the repurchase price with respect to the notes.

The repurchase price will be payable in cash and will be equal to 100% of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on such repurchase date. If the repurchase date is on a date that is after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date, we will pay the related interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) to the person to whom principal is payable. To exercise this right, the holder must deliver a written notice to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the second business day prior to the repurchase date. The required repurchase notice shall state:

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate number of the notes (or if the notes are not certificated, the notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures);

the portion of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, which portion must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000; and

that we are to repurchase such notes pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes and the indenture.

A holder may withdraw any repurchase notice by delivering to the paying agent a written notice of withdrawal prior to the close of business on the second business day prior to the repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal shall state:

the principal amount being withdrawn;

the certificate numbers of the notes being withdrawn (or, if the notes are not certificated, the notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures); and

the principal amount of the notes, if any, that remain subject to the repurchase notice.

Our obligation to pay the repurchase price for a note for which a repurchase notice has been delivered and not validly withdrawn is conditioned upon delivery of the note, together with all necessary endorsements and compliance by the holder with all DTC procedures, as applicable, to the paying agent at any time after the delivery of such repurchase notice. Payment of the repurchase price for such note will be made on the business day following the later of the repurchase date or the satisfaction of the foregoing conditions. If the paying agent holds money sufficient to pay the repurchase price of the note on the business day following the repurchase date in accordance with the terms of the indenture, then, from and including the repurchase date, interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on such note will cease to accrue and all other rights of the holder shall terminate, other than the right to receive the repurchase price upon satisfaction of the foregoing conditions.

In connection with any repurchase of notes at the option of a holder, we will:

to the extent applicable, comply with the provisions of Rule 13e-4, Rule 14e-1 and comply with any other tender offer rules under the Exchange Act that may then be applicable; and

otherwise comply with all federal and state securities laws as necessary under the indenture to effect a repurchase of notes by us at the option of a holder.

Repurchase of Notes by Us at Option of Holder upon a Fundamental Change

If a fundamental change, as defined below, occurs prior to May 15, 2014, each holder will have the right on the fundamental change repurchase date to require us to repurchase for cash all of its notes or any portion of those notes that is equal to \$1,000 in principal amount or integral multiples thereof, at a fundamental change repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be repurchased plus any accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) thereon up to but not including the fundamental change repurchase date. If the fundamental change repurchase date is on a date that is after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date, we will pay the related interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) to the person to whom principal is payable.

Within 15 days after the occurrence of a fundamental change, we must give notice to each holder and the trustee of each holder's resulting repurchase right, specifying the fundamental change repurchase date (which may be no earlier than 20 business days and no later than 30 business days after the date of such notice) and the procedures that each holder must follow to require us to repurchase its notes as described below. Simultaneously with providing such notice, we will issue a press release and publish the information on our website.

The fundamental change repurchase notice given by a holder electing to require us to repurchase its notes shall be given so as to be received by the paying agent no later than the close of business on the second business day prior to the fundamental change repurchase date and must state:

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the holder's notes to be delivered for repurchase (or, if the notes are not issued in certificated form, the fundamental change repurchase notice must comply with appropriate DTC procedures);

the portion of the principal amount of notes to be repurchased, which must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple thereof; and

that the notes are to be repurchased by us pursuant to the applicable provisions of the indenture.

A holder may withdraw its fundamental change repurchase notice by delivering a written notice of withdrawal to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the second business day prior to the fundamental change repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal shall state:

the principal amount of notes being withdrawn;

if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the notes being withdrawn (or, if the notes are not issued in certificated form, the notice of withdrawal must comply with appropriate DTC procedures); and

the principal amount of the notes, if any, that remain subject to the fundamental change repurchase notice.

A "fundamental change" will be deemed to have occurred at such time after the original issuance of the notes as:

- (1) a "person" or "group" (each within the meaning of Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) files a Schedule TO or any schedule, form or report under the Exchange Act disclosing that such person or group has become the direct or indirect "beneficial owner," as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, of shares of our common stock representing more than 50% of the total voting power in the aggregate of classes of our capital stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors; or
- (2) the first day on which a majority of the members of our board of directors does not consist of continuing directors; or
- (3) a consolidation, merger or binding share exchange, or any conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets to another person, other than:

any transaction:

- that does not result in any reclassification, conversion, exchange or cancellation of outstanding shares of our capital stock; and
- (ii) pursuant to which holders of our capital stock immediately prior to the transaction have the entitlement to exercise, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total voting power of all shares of capital stock entitled to vote generally in elections of directors of the continuing or surviving or successor person immediately after giving effect to such issuance; or

any consolidation, merger, share exchange, conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of assets or similar transaction solely for the purpose of changing our jurisdiction of incorporation and resulting in a reclassification, conversion or exchange of outstanding common stock, if at all, solely into common stock, ordinary shares, American Depositary Shares or depositary receipts or other certificates representing common equity interests of the surviving entity or a direct or indirect parent of the surviving corporation; or

any consolidation or merger with or into any of our subsidiaries, so long as such merger or consolidation is not part of a plan or a series of transactions designed to or having the effect of merging or consolidating with any other person; or

(4) a termination of trading.

A "continuing director" means a director who either was a member of our board of directors on the date of original issuance of the notes or who becomes a member of our board of directors subsequent to that date and whose appointment, election or nomination for election by our shareholders is duly approved by a majority of the continuing directors on our board of directors at the time of such approval, either by specific vote or by approval of the proxy statement issued by us on behalf of the board of directors in which such individual is named as nominee for director.

A "termination of trading" will be deemed to have occurred if our common stock (or other common stock into which the notes are then convertible) is not listed for trading on a U.S. national or regional securities exchange.

The definition of a fundamental change includes a phrase relating to the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of "all or substantially all" of our assets. There is no precise, established definition of the phrase "substantially all" under applicable law. Accordingly, a holder's ability to require us to repurchase its notes as a result of a conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of less than all our assets may be uncertain.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, a holder will not have the right to require us to repurchase its notes upon a fundamental change described in clause (3) above if more then 90% of the consideration in the transaction or transactions consists of Listed Common Equity immediately following the relevant transaction or transactions, and, as a result of the transaction or transactions, the notes become convertible into that Listed Common Equity (including any rights attached thereto).

Rule 13e-4 under the Exchange Act requires the dissemination of certain information to security holders if an issuer tender offer occurs and may apply if the repurchase right becomes exercisable to holders of notes. We will comply with this rule and file a Schedule TO (or any similar schedule) to the extent required at that time.

If the paying agent holds money sufficient to pay the fundamental change repurchase price of the notes which holders have elected to require us to repurchase on the business day following the fundamental change repurchase date in accordance with the terms of the indenture, then, from and including the fundamental change repurchase date, those notes will cease to be outstanding and interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on the notes will cease to accrue and all other rights of the holders shall terminate, other than the right to receive the fundamental change repurchase price upon satisfaction of the foregoing conditions.

The term "fundamental change" is limited to specified transactions and does not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition or business operations. The foregoing provisions would not necessarily protect holders of notes if highly leveraged or other transactions involving us occur that may affect holders adversely. We could, in the future, enter into certain transactions, including certain recapitalizations, that would not constitute a fundamental change with respect to the fundamental change repurchase feature of the notes but that would increase the amount of our (or our subsidiaries') outstanding indebtedness.

Our ability to repurchase notes for cash upon the occurrence of a fundamental change may be restricted by the loan agreement governing our senior credit facility, limitations or prohibitions on our ability to obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends from our subsidiaries, the terms of our other then existing financing arrangements or otherwise. See "Risk Factors - Risks Relating to this Offering - We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change or upon the exercise of a holder's option to require us to repurchase the notes, or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes." No notes may be repurchased by us at the option of holders upon a fundamental change if there has occurred and is continuing an event of default with respect to the notes, other than a default in payment of the fundamental change repurchase price with respect to the notes.

The fundamental change repurchase feature of the notes may in certain circumstances make it more difficult or discourage a takeover of our company. The fundamental change repurchase feature, however, is not the result of our knowledge of any specific effort:

to accumulate shares of our common stock;

to obtain control of us by means of a merger, tender offer solicitation or otherwise; or

by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions.

Instead, the fundamental change repurchase feature is a standard term contained in securities similar to the notes.

Merger or Sale of Assets

The indenture provides that we may not consolidate with or merge with or into any other person or convey, transfer or lease all or substantially all our assets to another person, unless:

either we are the continuing corporation or the resulting, surviving or transferee person (the "successor company") will be a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States of America, any State thereof or the District of Columbia (unless such corporation has (1) agreed to make all payments due in respect of the notes without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges (except those imposed by the United States or any political

subdivision or taxing authority thereof or therein) unless required by applicable law, in which case such corporation shall have agreed to pay such additional amounts as shall be required so that the net amounts received and retained by the holders of such notes after payment of all taxes (including withholding taxes), duties, assessments or other governmental charges will be equal to the amounts that such holders would have received and retained had no such taxes (including withholding taxes), duties, assessments or other governmental charges been imposed, (2) irrevocably and unconditionally consented and submitted to the jurisdiction of any United States federal court or New York state court, in each case located in the Borough of Manhattan, New York City, in respect of any action, suit or proceeding against it arising out of or in connection with the notes and the indenture and irrevocably and unconditionally waived, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection to the laying of venue in any such court or that any such action, suit or proceeding has been brought in an inconvenient forum and (3) irrevocably appointed an agent in New York City for service of process in any action, suit or proceeding referred to in clause (2) above) and will expressly assume, by a supplemental indenture, executed and delivered to the trustee, in form reasonably satisfactory to the trustee, all of our obligations under the notes and the indenture:

if as a result of such transaction the notes become exchangeable into common stock or other equity securities issued by a third party, such third party assumes or fully and unconditionally guarantees all obligations under the notes and the indenture;

immediately after giving effect to such transaction (and treating any indebtedness which becomes an obligation of the successor company as a result of such transaction as having been incurred by the successor company at the time of such transaction), no default under the indenture shall have occurred and be continuing; and

we shall have delivered to the trustee an officers' certificate and an opinion of counsel, each stating that the consolidation, merger, conveyance or transfer or lease and such supplemental indenture (if any) comply with the indenture.

The successor company will succeed to, and be substituted for, and may exercise every right and power of us under the indenture, but in the case of a lease of all or substantially all our assets we will not be released from our obligations in respect of the notes.

Events of Default; Notice and Waiver

The following will constitute events of default under the indenture:

a default in the payment of the principal amount, redemption price, repurchase price or fundamental change repurchase price when due at maturity, upon redemption, upon repurchase at the option of a holder upon a fundamental change or on any other repurchase date or otherwise:

a default in the payment of any interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on the notes when due and such default continues for a period of 30 days past the applicable due date;

we fail to provide notice of the occurrence of a fundamental change as required by the indenture;

a default in our obligation to deliver when due the settlement amount upon conversion of the notes, together with cash in lieu thereof in respect of any fractional shares, upon conversion of any notes;

the failure by us to perform or observe any of our other covenants in the indenture or in the notes for 30 days after written notice to us from the trustee or to us and the trustee from the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes has been received by us;

a failure to pay when due at maturity or a default that results in the acceleration of any indebtedness for borrowed money of us or our subsidiaries in an aggregate amount of \$5.0 million or more;

the failure by us or any of our subsidiaries to pay final judgments aggregating in excess of \$5.0 million, which judgments are not paid, discharged or stayed for a period of 60 days from the dates such judgments are entered; and

certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency and reorganization of us or any of our significant subsidiaries.

The foregoing will constitute events of default whatever the reason for any such event of default and whether it is voluntary or involuntary or is effected by operation of law or pursuant to any judgment, decree or order of any court or any order, rule or regulation of any administrative or governmental body.

If a default under the indenture occurs and is continuing and is known to the trustee, the trustee must mail to each holder of the notes notice of the default within 90 days after it occurs. The trustee may withhold notice to the holders of notes of a default, except defaults in non-payment of principal or interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on the notes. However, the trustee must consider it to be in the interest of the holders of notes to withhold this notice.

If an event of default (other than an event of default relating to certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of us) occurs and continues, the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal and accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on the outstanding notes to be immediately due and payable. In case of certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization as described above, the principal and accrued and unpaid interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on the notes will automatically become immediately due and payable. Under certain circumstances, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes may rescind such acceleration with respect to the notes and, as is discussed below, waive certain past defaults.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the sole remedy under the indenture for an event of default relating to the failure to comply with our reporting obligations to the trustee and the SEC, as set forth in the indenture, and for any failure to comply with the requirements of Section 314(a)(1) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "Trust Indenture Act"), will, for the 365 days after the occurrence of such an event of default, consist exclusively of the right to receive additional interest on the notes at an annual rate equal to 0.50% of the aggregate principal amount of the notes. Any such additional interest will be payable in the same manner and on the same dates as the stated interest payable on the notes. The additional interest will accrue on all outstanding notes from and including the date on which an event of default relating to a failure to comply with the reporting obligations described above first occurs to, but not including, the 366th day thereafter (or, if applicable, the earlier date on which the event of default relating to the reporting obligations is cured or waived). If the event of default is continuing on the 366th day after an event of default relating to a failure to comply with the reporting obligations described above first occurs, the notes will be subject to acceleration as provided above. The provisions of the indenture described in this paragraph will not affect the rights of holders of notes in the event of the occurrence of any other events of default.

The holders of a majority in principal amount of outstanding notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of any proceedings for any remedy available to the trustee or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, subject to limitations specified in the indenture. The trustee, however, may refuse to follow any direction that conflicts with law or the indenture or that the trustee determines is unduly prejudicial to the rights of any other holder of the notes or that would involve the trustee in personal liability. Prior to taking any action under the indenture, the trustee will be entitled to indemnification satisfactory to it in its sole discretion against all losses and expenses caused by taking or not taking such action.

The holders of a majority in principal amount of outstanding notes may waive any past defaults under the indenture, except a default due to the non-payment of principal or interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any), a failure to deliver the settlement amount upon conversion of notes, a default

arising from our failure to repurchase any notes when required pursuant to the terms of the indenture or a default in respect of any covenant that cannot be amended without the consent of each holder affected.

No holder of notes may pursue any remedy under the indenture, except in the case of a default due to the non-payment of principal or interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any), a failure to deliver the settlement amount upon conversion of notes, a default arising from our failure to repurchase any notes when required pursuant to the terms of the indenture or a default in respect of any covenant that cannot be amended without the consent of each holder affected unless:

the holder has given the trustee written notice of a default;

the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of outstanding notes make a written request to the trustee to pursue the remedy;

the trustee does not receive an inconsistent direction from the holders of a majority in principal amount of outstanding notes, and;

the trustee fails to comply with the request within 60 days after receipt of the request and offer of indemnity.

The indenture will require us (i) every year to deliver to the trustee a statement as to performance of our obligations under the indenture and as to any default, and (ii) to deliver to the trustee prompt notice of any default.

Any default in respect of the notes would give rise to an event of default under the loan agreement governing our senior credit facility if it extended beyond any cure period applicable to that default under the indenture and would probably give rise to an event of default under the agreements governing any future financings.

Legal Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

The indenture does not provide for any defeasance provisions with respect to the notes.

Amendment and Modification

The consent of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes (voting as a single class) is generally required to modify or amend provisions of the indenture. However, a modification or amendment requires the consent of the holder of each outstanding note affected by such modification or amendment if it would:

reduce the principal amount of or change the stated maturity of any note;

reduce the rate or extend the time for payment of interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) on any note;

make any change that adversely affects the right to require us to repurchase a note, reduce any amount payable upon repurchase of any note (including upon the occurrence of a fundamental change) or change the time at which or circumstances under which the notes may or shall be repurchased;

adversely change the terms upon which the notes may be redeemed;

impair the right to receive payment with respect to the notes or the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment with respect to, or conversion of, any note;

change the currency in which any note is payable;

impair the right of a holder to convert any note in accordance with its terms or reduce the number of shares of common stock or amount of any other property receivable upon conversion;

reduce the quorum or voting requirements under the indenture;

change our obligation to maintain an office or agency in the places and for the purposes specified in the indenture;

subject to specified exceptions, amend or modify certain of the provisions of the indenture relating to amendment or modification or waiver of provisions of the indenture; or

reduce the percentage of notes required for consent to any amendment or modification of the indenture.

In addition, we and the trustee may modify certain provisions of the indenture without the consent of the holders of notes, including to:

add guarantees with respect to the notes or secure the notes;

evidence the assumption of our obligations by a successor person under the provisions of the indenture relating to consolidations, mergers and conveyances, transfers and leases of assets;

surrender any of our rights or powers under the indenture;

add covenants or events of default for the benefit of the holders of notes;

cure any ambiguity or correct any inconsistency in the indenture, so long as such action will not materially adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes;

modify or amend the indenture to permit the qualification of the indenture or any supplemental indenture under the Trust Indenture Act:

establish the forms or terms of the notes;

evidence the acceptance of appointment by a successor trustee;

provide for uncertificated notes in addition to or in place of certificated notes; provided, however, that the uncertificated notes are issued in registered form for purposes of Section 163(f) of the Code (as defined below under "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations") or in a manner such that the uncertificated notes are described in Section 163(f)(2)(B) of the Code;

conform, as necessary, the indenture and the form or terms of the notes, to the "Description of Notes" as set forth in this prospectus; and

make any other change to the indenture or forms or terms of the notes so long as such change will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of notes.

Calculations in Respect of Notes

We will be responsible for making all calculations required under the notes, unless otherwise set forth above. These calculations include, but are not limited to, determinations of the market price of our common stock, the amount of accrued interest (including contingent interest, additional interest and additional amounts, if any) payable on the notes and the conversion price of the notes. We will make all these calculations in good faith, and, absent manifest error, our calculations will be final and binding on holders of notes. We will provide a schedule of our calculations to the trustee, and the trustee is entitled to rely upon the accuracy of our calculations without independent verification. The trustee will forward our calculations to any holder of notes upon the request of that holder.

Trustee

We have appointed The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A., the trustee under the indenture, as paying agent, note registrar and custodian for the notes. The trustee or its affiliates may also provide banking and other services to us in the ordinary course of their business.

Notices

Except as otherwise described in this prospectus, notices to holders of notes will be given by mail to the addresses as they appear in the security register. Notices will be deemed to have been given on the date of mailing.

Governing Law

The notes and the indenture shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Registration Rights

We entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers pursuant to which we have filed a shelf registration statement with the SEC covering resales of the notes and the shares of our common stock, if any, issued upon conversion of the notes. This prospectus is part of that registration statement. In the registration rights agreement we agreed, for the benefit of the holders of the notes and the common stock, if any, issued upon conversion of the notes that we will, at our cost, use our commercially reasonable efforts to keep the shelf registration statement effective until the earliest of:

- (1) the date when the holders of notes and holders of the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes are able to sell such notes and such shares immediately without restriction pursuant to Rule 144(k) under the Securities Act; or
- (2) the date when all of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion thereof have been sold either pursuant to the shelf registration statement or pursuant to Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any similar provision then in force or the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes cease to be outstanding.

We may suspend the effectiveness of the shelf registration statement or the use of the prospectus that is part of the shelf registration statement during specified periods under certain circumstances relating to pending corporate developments, public filings with the SEC and similar events. Any suspension period may not exceed an aggregate of:

30 days in any 90-day period; or

90 days in any 360-day period.

We need not specify the nature of the event giving rise to a suspension in any notice to holders of the notes of the existence of such a suspension. Each holder, by its acceptance of the notes, has agreed to hold any communication by us in response to a notice of a proposed sale in confidence.

Each of the following is a registration default:

we fail to name a holder that has supplied all of the required information in a timely manner as a selling securityholder in the prospectus through a prospectus supplement or file a post-effective amendment within the required time periods as described below;

any post-effective amendment required to be filed as described below, if not immediately effective upon filing, has not been declared effective prior to the 45th day following the date such post-effective amendment is required to be filed; or

at any time after the effectiveness of the shelf registration statement, the registration statement ceases to be effective or is not usable and (1) we do not cure the registration statement within 10 business days by a post-effective amendment, prospectus supplement or report filed pursuant to the Exchange Act (other than in the case of a suspension period described in the preceding paragraph), (2) if applicable, we do not terminate the suspension period, described in the preceding paragraph, by the 30th day in any 90-day period or (3) a suspension period, when aggregated with other suspension periods during any 360-day period, continues, unterminated, for more than 90 days.

If a registration default occurs, predetermined "additional amounts" will accrue on the notes from and including the day following the registration default to but excluding the earlier of (1) the day on which the registration default has been cured and (2) the date the registration statement is no longer required to be kept effective. The additional amounts will be paid to those entitled to interest payments on such dates semiannually in arrears on each May 15 and November 15 and will accrue at a rate per year equal to:

0.25% of the principal amount of a note to and including the 90th day following such registration default; and

0.50% of the principal amount of a note from and including the 91st day following such registration default.

In no event will additional amounts exceed 0.50% of the principal amount of a note per year. If a holder converts some or all of its notes into common stock when there exists a registration default with respect to the common stock, the holder will not be entitled to receive additional amounts on such common stock. If a registration default with respect to the common stock occurs after a holder has converted its notes into common stock, that holder will not be entitled to any compensation with respect to such common stock.

A holder who elects to sell securities pursuant to the shelf registration statement will:

be required to be named as a selling security holder in the prospectus and to deliver the related information to us;

be required to deliver a prospectus to purchasers;

be subject to the civil liability provisions under the Securities Act in connection with any sales; and

be subject to the provisions of the registration rights agreement, including indemnification provisions.

Under the registration rights agreement, we will:

pay all expenses of the shelf registration statement;

provide each holder of notes with copies of the prospectus;

notify holders when the shelf registration statement has become effective; and

take other reasonable actions as are required to permit unrestricted resales of the notes and common stock issued upon conversion of the notes in accordance with the terms and conditions of the registration rights agreement.

Form, Denomination, Exchange, Registration and Transfer

The notes are issued:

in fully registered form;

without interest coupons; and

in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount and integral multiples of \$1,000.

We will maintain an office or agent in the Borough of Manhattan, New York City, where a holder may present the notes for conversion, registration of transfer or exchange for other denominations, which will initially be the Corporate Trust Office of the trustee in New York City.

Payment and Paying Agent

We will maintain an office or agent in the Borough of Manhattan, New York City, where we will pay the principal on the notes, which will initially be the Corporate Trust Office of the trustee in New York City.

Payments on the notes represented by the global note referred to below will be made to The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York, which is referred to in this prospectus as DTC, or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner thereof, in immediately available funds. We expect that DTC or its nominee, upon receipt of any payment on the notes represented by a global note, will credit participants' accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the global note as shown in the records of DTC or its nominee. We also expect that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in the global note held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practice as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in the names of nominees for such customers. The participants will be responsible for those payments. Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in accordance with DTC's rules and will be settled in immediately available funds.

Book-Entry Issue

We issued the notes in the form of one or more permanent global notes in definitive, fully registered, book-entry form. The global notes are deposited with or on behalf of DTC and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC.

DTC has advised us as follows:

DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered under Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

DTC holds securities that its participants deposit with DTC and facilitates the settlement among participants of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry changes in participants' accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates.

Direct participants include securities brokers and dealers, trust companies, clearing corporations and other organizations.

DTC is owned by a number of its direct participants and by the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., the American Stock Exchange LLC and the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.

Access to the DTC system is also available to others, such as securities brokers and dealers, banks and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a direct participant, either directly or indirectly.

The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

We are providing the following descriptions of the operations and procedures of DTC to the holders solely as a matter of convenience. These operations and procedures are solely within the control of DTC and are subject to change by DTC from time to time. None of us, the initial purchasers or the trustee takes any responsibility for these operations or procedures, and each holder is urged to contact DTC or its participants directly to discuss these matters.

We expect that, under procedures established by DTC, ownership of the notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership thereof will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee, with respect to interests of direct participants, and the records of direct and indirect participants, with respect to interests of persons other than participants.

The laws of some jurisdictions require that purchasers of securities take physical delivery of those securities in certificated form. Accordingly, the ability to transfer interests in the notes represented by a global note to those persons may be limited. In addition, because DTC can act only on behalf of its participants, who in turn act on behalf of persons who hold interests through participants, the ability of a person having an interest in notes represented by a global note to pledge or transfer those interests to persons or entities that do not participate in DTC's system, or otherwise to take actions in respect of such interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificated security in respect of such interest.

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of a global note, DTC or that nominee will be considered the sole owner and holder of the notes represented by that global note for all purposes under the indenture and under the notes. Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in a global note will not be entitled to have notes represented by that global note registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated notes and will not be considered the owners or holders thereof under the indenture or under the notes for any purpose, including with respect to the giving of any direction, instruction or approval to the trustee. Accordingly, each person owning a beneficial interest in a global note must rely on the procedures of DTC and, if that person is not a direct or indirect participant, on the procedures of the participant through which that person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder of notes under the indenture or the global note.

Notes represented by a global note will be exchangeable for registered certificated notes with the same terms only if: (1) DTC is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or if DTC ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and a successor depositary is not appointed by us within 90 days; (2) we decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfer through DTC (or any successor depositary); or (3) an event default under the indenture occurs and is continuing.

Neither we nor the trustee will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of notes by DTC, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records of DTC relating to the notes.

DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

The following description is a summary of certain provisions of our articles of incorporation in the context of applicable laws. This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of our articles of incorporation, which we urge you to read carefully. As used in this section, "Description of Common Stock," references to "Spartan Stores," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer only to Spartan Stores, Inc. and do not include its subsidiaries

General

Spartan Stores is authorized to issue 60,000,000 shares of capital stock consisting of 50,000,000 shares of common stock, no par value, and 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock. As of July 30, 2007, there were 21,832,664 shares of common stock issued and outstanding. No shares of preferred stock are issued and outstanding.

Spartan Stores' articles of incorporation provide that no share of common stock will be entitled to any preferences and that all shares will be equal.

The Spartan Stores board of directors is authorized to issue preferred stock from time to time and to fix the rights, preferences and limitations of each series of preferred stock. This includes the designation of each series and the number of shares in it, the dividend rate, whether and when shares will be redeemable, the prices at which shares will be redeemable, rights upon liquidation, any sinking fund provisions, any conversion or exchange privileges, voting rights, any restrictions on the payment of dividends or other distributions on other classes of stock and any other rights, preferences or limitations.

The issuance of shares of our preferred stock could adversely affect the availability of earnings for distribution to the holders of our common stock if the preferred stock provides for cumulative dividends, dividend preferences, conversion rights or exchange, redemption or other similar rights or preferences.

Dividends

Spartan Stores shareholders are entitled to receive such dividends and other distributions on our common stock as are declared from time to time by the board of directors. The board's right to declare dividends is subject to the rights of any holders of preferred stock or any other stock with superior dividend rights and our legal ability to make certain other payments. Our board of directors may fix the dividend rights and rates of our preferred stock if and when such shares are first issued. The payment of dividends and other distributions to shareholders is also subject to certain restrictions under our credit facility.

Voting Rights

Each shareholder is entitled to cast one vote for each share of our common stock held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders, including the election of directors.

Dissenters' Rights

Under Michigan law, in some circumstances, shareholders that do not vote in favor of various types of major corporate actions have the right to dissent and receive cash in exchange for their shares. Michigan law recognizes dissenters' rights in connection with certain amendments to the articles of incorporation, mergers, consolidations, sales or other dispositions of all or substantially all of the assets of a corporation, certain acquisitions for stock and the approval of "control share acquisitions," as described below under "- Control Share Act."

Rights upon Dissolution and Liquidation

Upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of Spartan Stores, the holders of our common stock will be entitled to receive pro rata all of the assets of the corporation available for distribution to the shareholders after an amount has been set aside for payment of debt and liabilities and the holders of all shares

having priority over the common stock. The rights of any preferred stock will be determined by the board of directors if and when such shares are first issued.

Shareholder Meetings

The time, date and place of each annual meeting of shareholders is determined by the board of directors. Special meetings of shareholders may be called only by the board of directors.

Board of Directors; Number; Classification

Under Michigan law, the number of directors may be fixed in a corporation's bylaws or articles of incorporation. Our articles of incorporation provide that the board of directors may, by a 75% vote of its members, fix the number of directors on the board, but the number of directors may not be less than three.

Our board of directors consists of three classes of directors with staggered terms. The term of each class of directors is three years.

Shareholder Nominations of Directors

Our articles of incorporation allow the board of directors or a shareholder to nominate a director. Shareholders nominating a director must submit certain information concerning the candidate at least 120 days before the election meeting.

Removal of Directors

Michigan law provides that shareholders may remove a director with or without cause, unless the articles of incorporation provide otherwise. Our articles of incorporation allow a director to be removed only for cause. A director being removed because of a felony conviction or a finding by a court of negligence or misconduct in the performance of his or her duties may be removed by a majority of the directors. A director who has become mentally incompetent or is deemed by the board of directors to be in derogation of his or her duties may be removed only by 75% of the total number of directors, excluding the director in question.

Vacancies on Board of Directors

Any vacancy on our board of directors will be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors then in office. No decrease in the number of directors may shorten the term of any incumbent director.

Personal Liability of Directors

Michigan law provides that a corporation's articles of incorporation may provide that, except for certain liabilities, a director will not be personally liable to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for a breach of the director's fiduciary duty. In addition, Michigan law sets forth circumstances under which directors, officers, employees or agents of a corporation may be indemnified or insured against any liabilities that they incur in such capacities.

Our articles of incorporation provide that a director of Spartan Stores will not be personally liable to Spartan Stores or its shareholders for monetary damages for any action taken or any failure to take any action as a director, except for liability for:

the amount of a financial benefit received by a director to which he or she is not entitled;

intentional infliction of harm on Spartan Stores or its shareholders;

certain unlawful dividends, distributions or loans; or

intentional criminal acts.

41

Indemnification

Michigan law permits, and our articles of incorporation require, indemnification of Spartan Stores' directors and executive officers in a variety of circumstances. Our articles of incorporation require Spartan Stores to indemnify any director or executive officer who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding because he or she is or was a director or executive officer, or is or was serving at the request of Spartan Stores in another capacity, to the fullest extent permitted by law. We may also indemnify any person who is not a director or executive officer, if the indemnification is authorized by the board of directors.

Our bylaws require us to indemnify our directors, executive officers and other persons to the extent that an indemnified person successfully defends an action. We must indemnify the indemnified party against actual and reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees, incurred in connection with the action and any action brought to enforce the mandatory indemnification provisions.

Before a final determination of an action, we may reimburse an indemnified party for reasonable expenses incurred by him or her, if specified procedures are followed. In addition, a court may order us to indemnify a director, officer, employee or agent if the court determines that the person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification considering all the relevant circumstances, whether or not the applicable standard of conduct set forth in the bylaws was met or the indemnified party was found liable to us or our shareholders.

Amendment of Articles and Bylaws

Under Michigan law, some provisions of a corporation's articles of incorporation may be amended by the board of directors. Other provisions require the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares, unless a larger percentage is required by the corporation's articles of incorporation.

For certain amendments to the articles of incorporation, our articles of incorporation require the approval of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares, unless the amendment is first approved by 80% of the entire board of directors. This provision applies to amendments involving:

the number, classification, vacancies, nominations and removal of directors;

indemnification of the directors and officers;

limitations on director liability;

board evaluation of takeover proposals; or

the Michigan Control Share Act, as described below under "- Control Share Act."

If an amendment is first approved by the holders of 80% of the entire board of directors, the approval of the holders of only a majority of the outstanding shares is required.

Any amendment to the provision of our articles of incorporation involving business combinations will require the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than two-thirds of the voting shares.

Under Michigan law, unless a corporation's articles of incorporation and bylaws provide that only shareholders may amend the bylaws, the shareholders or the board of directors may amend the bylaws. Our articles of incorporation allow the board of directors to amend the bylaws without shareholder approval. The shareholders may amend the bylaws only by the affirmative vote of the holders of 80% of the total voting shares.

Board Evaluation of Takeover Proposals

Our articles of incorporation allow the board of directors, in considering a takeover proposal, to consider certain factors in addition to the total price offered. Spartan Stores' articles of incorporation specifically allow the board of directors to consider:

the fairness of the consideration to be received by Spartan Stores and its shareholders under the proposed offer, taking into account the trading price of our stock immediately prior to the announcement of the proposed offer, the historical trading price of our stock, the price that might be achieved in a negotiated sale of the Company as a whole, premiums over the trading price of their securities which have been proposed or offered to other companies in the past in connection with similar offers, and the future prospects of Spartan Stores;

the possible social and economic impact of the proposed offer and its consummation on Spartan Stores and its employees, customers and suppliers;

the possible social and economic impact of the proposed offer and its consummation on the communities in which Spartan Stores and its subsidiaries operate or are located;

the business, financial condition, and earning prospects of the offering party, including, but not limited to, debt service and other existing or likely financial obligations of the offering party;

the competence, experience and integrity of the offering party and its management; and

the intentions of the offering party regarding the use of the assets of Spartan Stores to finance the transaction.

Business Combinations

Michigan law provides that, unless otherwise provided in the articles of incorporation, any merger or share exchange must be approved by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote. Michigan law requires shareholder approval for the sale, lease or exchange of substantially all of the assets of the Company. Our articles of incorporation require the approval of the holders of two-thirds of the outstanding shares of Spartan Stores for a business combination, unless the business combination is approved by our board of directors, in which case only the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Spartan Stores will be required.

Michigan Fair Price Act

Michigan's Fair Price Act applies to Spartan Stores. The Fair Price Act requires a vote of the holders of 90% of outstanding shares and a vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of disinterested shares to approve a "business combination." The Fair Price Act defines a "business combination" to include any merger, consolidation, share exchange, sale of assets, stock issue, liquidation, or reclassification of securities involving an "interested shareholder" or certain "affiliates." An "interested shareholder" is generally any person who owns 10% or more of the outstanding voting shares of the Company. An "affiliate" is a person who directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control of a specified person.

The "supermajority" vote required by the Fair Price Act does not apply to business combinations that satisfy certain conditions. These conditions include, among others:

the purchase price to be paid for the shares of the corporation in the business combination must be at least equal to the highest of either (1) the market value of the shares or (2) the highest per share price paid by an interested shareholder within the preceding two-year period or in the transaction in which the shareholder became an interested shareholder, whichever is higher; and

once becoming an interested shareholder, the person may not become the beneficial owner of any additional shares of the corporation except as part of the transaction that resulted in the interested shareholder becoming an interested shareholder or by virtue of proportionate stock splits or stock dividends.

The requirements of the Fair Price Act do not apply to business combinations with an interested shareholder that the board of directors has approved or exempted from the requirements of the Fair Price Act by resolution adopted before the interested shareholders first became an interested shareholder.

Control Share Act

Chapter 7B of the Michigan Business Corporation Act establishes procedures governing "control share acquisitions" (the "Control Share Act"). A control share acquisition is defined as an acquisition of shares by an acquirer which, when combined with other shares held by that person or entity, would give the acquirer voting power at or above any of the following thresholds: 20%, 33 1/3% or 50%. Under the Control Share Act, an acquirer may not vote "control shares" unless disinterested shareholders vote to confer voting rights on the control shares. The acquiring person, officers of Spartan Stores, and directors of Spartan Stores who are also employees of Spartan Stores are precluded from voting on the issue of whether the control shares will be accorded voting rights. The Control Share Act does not affect the voting rights of shares owned by an acquiring person before the control share acquisition.

The Control Share Act entitles Spartan Stores to redeem control shares from the acquiring person under certain circumstances. In other cases, the Control Share Act confers dissenters' rights upon all of Spartan Stores' shareholders except the acquiring person.

The Control Share Act applies only to an "issuing public corporation." Spartan Stores falls within the statutory definition of an "issuing public corporation." Our articles of incorporation state that we are governed by the Control Share Act.

Transfer and Exchange Agent

Our transfer and exchange agent for our common stock is LaSalle Bank N.A. Trust and Asset Management, 135 South LaSalle Street, Chicago, Illinois 60603, (312) 904-2000.

DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

The following description is a summary of certain provisions of our Loan and Security Agreement dated December 23, 2003, as amended (the "loan agreement"), which governs our senior credit facility (as well as certain other liabilities). This summary is subject to and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of the loan agreement, which we urge you to read and consider carefully.

Senior Credit Facility

Our senior credit facility is provided pursuant to the loan agreement by a syndicate of lenders led by Wachovia Capital Finance Corporation (Central). Our credit facility will mature in December 2012, and is secured by substantially all of our assets. As of June 23, 2007, we had outstanding borrowings of \$19.5 million, available borrowings of \$162.6 million and maximum availability of \$172.6 million, which exceeds the minimum excess availability (unused borrowing capacity) levels required under the loan agreement.

Our credit facility includes a \$225.0 million revolving credit component. The revolving credit component of our credit facility enables us to obtain revolving credit loans and letters of credit from time to time for working capital and general corporate purposes. Letters of credit for \$10.0 million were outstanding and unused as of June 23, 2007. In

July 2007, the letters of credit were reduced to \$5.3 million.

Our credit facility also includes a \$15.0 million Term B Loan as part of the \$225.0 million credit facility, which may be drawn at our option through October 1, 2007, and thereafter by agreement with the lenders as set forth in the loan agreement. Principal payments on Term B Loan borrowings are required to be made monthly. Term B Loan borrowings have a maturity of 72 months.

At our option, we may increase the maximum amount under the credit facility up to \$275.0 million through the addition of new lenders. Incremental borrowings would be subject to the Company having sufficient asset levels to support those borrowings, however.

Borrowings under the revolving credit component of our facility bear interest at the London InterBank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus 1.25%, based upon availability levels, or the prime rate (weighted average interest rate of 6.75% at March 31, 2007). Borrowings under the Term B Loan bear interest at LIBOR plus 2.50%.

The balance we owe on our revolving credit facility changes frequently as we make payments and draw on the credit facility to fund, among other things, working capital needs. We used a substantial part of the proceeds of the convertible note offering to repay outstanding indebtedness under our revolving credit facility. We may increase that indebtedness by further borrowings under our credit facility at any time and for any reason.

Certain of our subsidiaries are also borrowers, on a joint and several basis with us, under our credit facility. Certain of our other subsidiaries guarantee our obligations under the credit facility. The credit facility is secured by a first priority lien upon all of our, and our subsidiaries', real and personal property and a pledge of all of our subsidiaries' capital stock and other ownership interests.

The loan agreement requires that we maintain a minimum of \$10.0 million of excess availability. Furthermore, it will be an event of default under our senior credit facility if we are required to convert notes for cash if our excess availability under that facility has been less than \$25.0 million for the ten consecutive days preceding the conversion and after giving effect to the payment. If we are required under the indenture to convert notes for cash or repurchase notes, we must give the agent under our senior credit facility not less than one business day's notice if such conversion or repurchase requires payments in excess of \$5.0 million or if the aggregate amount of all such payments prior thereto has been in excess of \$20.0 million. We are permitted under our senior credit facility to make optional prepayments or redemptions of the notes upon certain conditions, including that our excess availability under our senior credit facility has not been less than \$25.0 million for the ten consecutive days preceding the payment and after giving effect to the payment. See "Risk Factors - Risks Relating to This Offering - We may not be able to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change or upon the exercise of a holder's option to require us to repurchase the notes, or to pay cash upon conversion of the notes."

Available borrowings under our credit facility are based on stipulated advance rates on eligible assets, as defined in the loan agreement. Our credit facility also contains covenants that include a minimum fixed charge coverage ratio, minimum excess availability and maximum capital expenditures, as defined in the loan agreement. The fixed charge ratio covenant and capital expenditure covenant will not be effective as long as we maintain certain minimum excess availability levels, as defined in the loan agreement.

The credit facility also contains covenants that limit or restrict, among other things, subject to certain exceptions, the incurrence of additional indebtedness, the creation of liens, the amount of our capital expenditures, transactions with our affiliates, restricted payments, investments, acquisitions, mergers, consolidations, dissolutions, asset sales, dividends and certain other transactions and business activities. The credit facility also contains financial covenants as described above. Failure to comply with the financial and other covenants and conditions of our credit facility may result in an event of default. We are in compliance with all of our financial and other covenants as of the date of this prospectus.

Other Debt

The Company has a note payable in May 2008 which had a balance as of June 23, 2007 of \$3.1 million at an interest rate of 8% per annum. As of June 23, 2007, the Company also had approximately \$6.0 million of other long-term debt outstanding at varying interest rates maturing 2009 - 2021.

Additionally, the Company had outstanding capital leases of approximately \$30.8 million as of June 23, 2007.

Indebtedness and Liabilities of Subsidiaries

Because the notes are unsecured, they are structurally subordinated to our subsidiaries' existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities and any preferred equity issued by our subsidiaries. We rely in part on distributions and advances from our subsidiaries in order to meet our payment obligations under the notes and our other obligations. The notes are not guaranteed by our subsidiaries. Many of our subsidiaries serve as guarantors with respect to our existing credit facility. Creditors of each of our subsidiaries, including trade creditors, and preferred equity holders, generally will have priority with respect to the assets and earnings of the subsidiary over the claims of our creditors, including holders of notes. The notes, therefore, will be effectively subordinated to the claims of creditors, including trade creditors, judgment creditors and preferred equity holders, of our subsidiaries. In addition, our rights and the rights of our creditors, including the holders of notes, to participate in the assets of a subsidiary during its liquidation or reorganization will be effectively subordinated to all existing and future liabilities and preferred equity of that subsidiary. See "Risk Factors - Risks Relating to This Offering - The notes will be effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the assets securing such indebtedness and to existing and future indebtedness and other liabilities of our subsidiaries (including subsidiary guarantees of our senior credit facility)."

The following table shows the indebtedness and other liabilities of our subsidiaries as of March 31, 2007:

Spartan Stores Subsidiaries Only (In thousands)

	June 23, 2007	
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$	112,301
Accrued payroll and benefits		24,983
Other accrued expenses		21,145
Current portion of exit costs		8,664
Current maturities of long-term debt and capital lease obligations		8,567
Total current liabilities		175,660
Long-term Liabilities		
Postretirement benefits		8,681
Other long-term liabilities		13,089
Exit costs		27,564
Long-term debt and capital lease obligations		31,344
Total long-term liabilities		80,678
Total Subsidiary Liabilities		256,338
Operating Leases		147,891
Total Subsidiary Liabilities and Operating Leases	\$	404,229

U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

General

The following is a general discussion of certain United States federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes. This discussion is based upon laws, regulations, rulings and decisions now in effect, all of which are subject to change (including retroactive changes in effective dates) or possible differing interpretations. The discussion below deals only with notes held as capital assets and does not purport to deal with persons in special tax situations, such as financial institutions, insurance companies, regulated

investment companies, real estate investment trusts, dealers in securities or currencies, traders in securities that elect to mark to market, tax-exempt entities or persons holding notes in a tax-deferred or tax-advantaged account, persons whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax or persons holding notes as a hedge against currency risks, as a position in a "straddle" or as part of a "hedging," "conversion" or "integrated" transaction for tax purposes. It also does not deal with holders other than original purchasers (except where otherwise specifically noted in this prospectus). The following discussion also assumes that the issue price of the notes, as determined for United States federal income tax purposes, equals the principal amount thereof. If a partnership holds the notes, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Thus, persons who are partners in a partnership holding the notes and such partnerships should consult their own tax advisors.

As used in this prospectus, the term "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a note that is for United States federal income tax purposes (a) a citizen or resident of the United States, (b) a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation that is created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, (c) an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source, or (d) a trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust. Notwithstanding clause (d) of the preceding sentence, to the extent provided in Treasury Regulations, certain trusts in existence on August 20, 1996, and treated as United States persons prior to that date that elect to continue to be treated as United States persons also will be U.S. Holders. As used in this prospectus, the term "non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a note (other than an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) that is not a U.S. Holder.

All persons considering the purchase of the notes should consult their own tax advisors concerning the application of the United States federal income tax laws to their particular situations as well as any consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

Classification of the Notes

We have received an opinion from our special tax counsel, Sidley Austin LLP, based upon applicable law and certain financial calculations, projections and representations provided to such counsel, to the effect that the notes will be treated as indebtedness for United States federal income tax purposes and that the notes will be subject to the special regulations issued by the U.S. Treasury Department governing contingent payment debt instruments (the "CPDI Regulations"). Pursuant to the terms of the notes, we, and each holder and beneficial owner of a note (by acquiring or holding a note or a beneficial interest therein), will agree, for United States federal income tax purposes, to treat the notes as debt instruments that are subject to the CPDI Regulations and to be bound by our application of the CPDI Regulations to the notes, including our determination of the rate at which interest will be deemed to accrue on the notes (i.e., the "comparable yield") and the related "projected payment schedule" determined by us, each as described below.

Prospective investors in the notes should be aware, however, that the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") is not bound by our treatment of the notes as indebtedness that is subject to the CPDI Regulations, and the IRS could possibly take a different position as to the proper characterization and treatment of the notes for United States federal income tax purposes. In addition, we do not intend to request a ruling from the IRS with respect to the treatment of the notes. The following discussion of the United States federal income tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes is based upon the assumption that each note will be treated as a debt instrument of ours that is subject to the CPDI Regulations for United States federal income tax purposes. If the notes are not in fact treated as debt instruments of ours that are subject to the CPDI Regulations for United States federal income tax purposes, then the United States federal income tax treatment of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes could differ

from the treatment discussed below with the result that the timing and character of income, gain or loss recognized in respect of a note could differ from the timing and character of income, gain or loss recognized in respect of a note had the notes in fact been treated as debt instruments of ours that are subject to the CPDI Regulations for United States federal income tax purposes.

U.S. Holders

Interest Accruals on the Notes

Pursuant to the CPDI Regulations, a U.S. Holder will be required to accrue interest income on a note on a constant-yield basis, based on a comparable yield to maturity, as described below, for each taxable year that the U.S. Holder holds a note, regardless of whether such U.S. Holder uses the cash or accrual method of tax accounting for United States federal income tax purposes. As such, U.S. Holders may be required to include interest in income each year in excess of the accruals on the notes for non-tax purposes and in excess of any stated interest payments (whether fixed or contingent) actually received in that year.

The CPDI Regulations provide that a U.S. Holder must accrue an amount of ordinary interest income, as original issue discount for United States federal income tax purposes, for each accrual period prior to and including the maturity date of the notes. The amount required to be accrued equals the sum of the daily portions of original issue discount with respect to the note for each day during the taxable year or portion of a taxable year on which the U.S. Holder holds the note, adjusted if necessary as described below. In general, the daily portion is (1) the product of (i) the adjusted issue price (as defined below) of the notes as of the beginning of the accrual period and (ii) the comparable yield to maturity (as defined below) of the notes, adjusted for the length of the accrual period and divided by (2) the number of days in the accrual period.

The issue price of the notes is the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes is sold to the public, excluding sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers. The adjusted issue price of a note is its issue price increased by any interest income previously accrued, determined without regard to any adjustments to interest accruals described below, and decreased by the projected amount of any payments previously scheduled to have been made with respect to the notes. The term "comparable yield" as used in the CPDI Regulations means the annual yield we would pay, as of the initial issue date, on a fixed-rate, nonconvertible debt instrument with no contingent payments, but with terms and conditions otherwise comparable to those of the notes. Solely for purposes of applying the CPDI Regulations to the notes, we have determined that per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, the comparable yield for the notes is 8.25% per annum, compounded semi-annually.

The CPDI Regulations require that we provide to U.S. Holders, solely for United States federal income tax purposes, a schedule of the projected amounts of payments (which we refer to as "projected payments") on the notes. The payments set forth on the schedule must produce a yield to maturity that equals the comparable yield. The projected payment schedule includes both fixed coupon payments and estimated payments of contingent interest as well as an estimate for a payment at maturity taking into account the fair market value of the common stock and cash that might be paid pursuant to the conversion feature. By purchasing the notes, U.S. Holders agree in the terms of the notes to be bound by our determination of the comparable yield and projected payment schedule and agree to use the comparable yield and projected payment schedule in determining their interest accruals, and the adjustments thereto described below, in respect of the notes for United States federal income tax purposes. The comparable yield and the projected payment schedule will be set forth in the terms of the notes. U.S. Holders also may obtain the projected payment schedule by submitting a written request for such information to us at: Spartan Stores, Inc., c/o Investor Relations, 850 76th Street SW, Mailcode GR761214, PO Box 8700, Grand Rapids, Michigan 49518-8700.

The comparable yield and the projected payment schedule are not used for any purpose other than to determine a holder's interest accruals and adjustments thereto in respect of the notes for United States federal income tax purposes and do not constitute a projection or representation regarding the actual amounts payable on the notes.

Amounts treated as interest under the CPDI Regulations are treated as original issue discount for all purposes of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

Adjustments to Interest Accruals on the Notes

If, during any taxable year, a U.S. Holder receives actual payments with respect to the notes that, in the aggregate, exceed the total amount of projected payments for that taxable year, the U.S. Holder will incur a "net positive adjustment" under the CPDI Regulations equal to the amount of such excess. The U.S. Holder will treat a "net positive adjustment" as additional interest income. For this purpose, the payments in a taxable year include the fair market value of property (including common stock received upon conversion of the notes) received in that year.

If a U.S. Holder receives in a taxable year actual payments with respect to the notes that, in the aggregate, are less than the amount of projected payments for that taxable year, the U.S. Holder will incur a "net negative adjustment" under the CPDI Regulations equal to the amount of such deficit. This negative adjustment will (a) reduce the U.S. Holder's interest income on the notes for that taxable year, and (b) to the extent of any excess after the application of (a), give rise to an ordinary loss to the extent of the U.S. Holder's interest income on the notes during prior taxable years, reduced to the extent such interest was offset by prior net negative adjustments. Any negative adjustment in excess of the amounts described in (a) and (b) will be carried forward to offset future interest income with respect to the notes or to reduce the amount realized on a sale, exchange, conversion or retirement of the notes.

Sale, Exchange, Conversion, Repurchase or Redemption of Notes

Generally, the sale, exchange, conversion, repurchase or the redemption of a note for cash will result in taxable gain or loss to a U.S. Holder. As described above, our calculation of the comparable yield and the projected payment schedule for the notes includes the receipt of common stock upon conversion as a contingent payment with respect to the notes. Accordingly, we intend to treat the receipt of common stock by a U.S. Holder upon the conversion of a note as a payment under the CPDI Regulations. As described above, a U.S. Holder agrees to be bound by our determination of the comparable yield and projected payment schedule. Under this treatment, a conversion of a note into common stock and cash also will result in taxable gain or loss to a U.S. Holder.

The amount of gain or loss on a sale, exchange, conversion, repurchase or redemption of a note will be equal to the difference between (a) the amount of cash plus the fair market value of any other property received by the U.S. Holder, including the fair market value of any common stock received, and (b) the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the note. A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a note will generally be equal to the U.S. Holder's original purchase price for the note, increased by any interest income previously accrued by the U.S. Holder (determined without regard to any adjustments to interest accruals described above) and decreased by the amount of any projected payments that previously have been made to the U.S. Holder in respect of the notes (without regard to the actual amount paid). Gain recognized upon a sale, exchange, conversion, repurchase or redemption of a note will generally be treated as ordinary interest income; any loss will be ordinary loss to the extent of interest previously included in income, and thereafter capital loss (which will be long-term if the note is held for more than one year as of the date of such sale, exchange, conversion, repurchase or redemption). The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

A U.S. Holder's tax basis in common stock received upon a conversion of a note will equal the then current fair market value of such common stock. The U.S. Holder's holding period for the common stock received will commence on the day immediately following the date of conversion.

Constructive Dividends to Holders of Notes

If at any time we were to make a distribution of property to holders of our stock that would be taxable to the holders of our stock as a dividend for United States federal income tax purposes and, in accordance with the anti-dilution provisions of the notes, the conversion rate of the notes were adjusted or, in certain circumstances, we

would fail to make such an adjustment, such adjustment or the failure to make such adjustment, as the case may be, may be deemed to be the payment of a taxable dividend to holders of notes. For example, an increase in the conversion rate in the event of distributions of our evidences of indebtedness or our assets or an increase in the event of cash dividends could result in deemed dividend treatment to U.S. Holders of notes, but an increase in the event of stock dividends or the distribution of rights to subscribe for common stock generally would not be so treated.

This constructive dividend will be taxable as a dividend, return of capital, or capital gain in accordance with the rules under the Code governing corporate distributions. However, it is unclear whether such deemed dividend would be eligible for the reduced tax rate applicable to certain dividends paid to non-corporate holders or for the dividends-received deduction applicable to certain dividends paid to corporate holders. U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors as to the tax consequences of receiving constructive dividends.

Non-U.S. Holders

Payments with respect to the Notes

All payments on the notes made to a non-U.S. Holder, including payments of contingent interest, a payment in common stock pursuant to a conversion (other than the portion attributable to certain taxable adjustments to the conversion rate, as discussed below), and any gain realized on a sale or exchange of the notes, will generally not be subject to United States federal income or withholding tax, provided that:

such non-U.S. Holder does not own, actually or constructively, 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock entitled to vote, is not a controlled foreign corporation related, directly or indirectly, to us through stock ownership and is not a bank receiving interest described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code;

the beneficial owner of a note certifies on IRS Form W-8BEN (or successor form), under penalties of perjury, that it is not a United States person and provides its name and address or otherwise satisfies applicable documentation requirements;

such payments and gain are not effectively connected with the conduct by such non-U.S. Holder of a trade or business in the United States (or, where an income tax treaty applies, are not attributable to a United States permanent establishment);

our common stock continues to be actively traded within the meaning of Section 871(h)(4)(C)(v)(I) of the Code; and

we are not, and have not been within the relevant period specified in Section 897(c)(1) of the Code, a United States real property holding corporation ("USRPHC") within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code.

We do not believe that we currently are, and anticipate that we will not become, a USRPHC in the foreseeable future. In the event that we were to become a USRPHC, income or gain derived by a non-U.S. Holder in respect of the notes nevertheless would not be subject to the special tax rules applicable to ownership interests in USRPHCs as long as the non-U.S. Holder did not own a greater than 5% interest in either the notes or our common stock (including through ownership of the notes), at any time throughout its holding period for the notes, and shares of our common stock were regularly traded on an established securities market. However, there can be no assurances that we will not become a USRPHC, or that our common stock will remain regularly traded on an established securities market.

If a non-U.S. Holder of the notes is engaged in a trade or business in the United States, and if interest on the notes is effectively connected with the conduct of such trade or business (and if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a United States permanent establishment), the non-U.S. Holder, although exempt from the withholding tax discussed in the preceding paragraph, will generally be subject to regular United States federal income tax on interest and on any gain realized on the sale, exchange, conversion, repurchase or redemption of the notes in the same manner as if it were a U.S. Holder. In lieu of the certificate described in the preceding paragraph, such a non-U.S. Holder would be required to provide to the withholding agent a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form) in order to claim an exemption from withholding tax. In addition, if such a non-U.S. Holder is a foreign corporation, such holder may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate provided by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to certain adjustments.

Common Stock

Subject to the discussion below concerning backup withholding, a non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to United States federal income tax on any gain recognized on a subsequent sale or other disposition of our common stock received upon conversion of the notes, unless:

the gain is effectively connected with a trade or business of the non-U.S. Holder in the United States (or, where an income tax treaty applies, is attributable to a United States permanent establishment);

in the case of a foreign individual, the non-U.S. Holder is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year and certain other conditions are met; or

we are or have been within the relevant period specified in Section 897(c)(1) of the Code, a USRPHC within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code.

We do not believe that we currently are, and anticipate that we will not become, a USRPHC in the foreseeable future. In the event that we were to become a USRPHC, income or gain derived by a non-U.S. Holder in respect of our common stock nevertheless would not be subject to the special tax rules applicable to ownership interests in USRPHCs as long as the non-U.S. Holder did not own a greater than 5% interest in our common stock (including through ownership of the notes) at any time throughout its holding period for our common stock, and shares of our common stock were regularly traded on an established securities market. However, there can be no assurances that we will not become a USRPHC, or that our common stock will remain regularly traded on an established securities market.

Dividends and Constructive Dividends

Dividends, as defined for United States federal income tax purposes (including deemed dividends on the notes described above under "- U.S. Holders - Constructive Dividends to Holders of Notes"), paid to a non-U.S. Holder with respect to our common stock generally will be subject to withholding tax at a 30% rate or a reduced rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty. In order to obtain a reduced rate of withholding, a non-U.S. Holder will be required to provide an IRS Form W-8BEN certifying its entitlement to benefits under a treaty. In the case of any constructive dividend, it is possible that the United States federal income tax on this constructive dividend would be withheld from interest paid on a note, shares of common stock you would be entitled to receive upon conversion of a note, or sales proceeds from the sale of a note or common stock subsequently paid or credited to a non-U.S. Holder.

The withholding tax does not apply to dividends paid to a non-U.S. Holder who provides a Form W-8ECI, certifying that the dividends are effectively connected with the non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States. Instead, the effectively connected dividends will be subject to regular United States federal income tax as if the non-U.S. Holder were a U.S. resident, subject to an applicable income tax treaty providing otherwise. A non-U.S. corporation receiving effectively connected dividends may also be subject to an additional "branch profits tax" imposed at a rate of 30% (or a lower treaty rate).

Backup Withholding Tax and Information Reporting

Payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest (including original issue discount and a payment in common stock pursuant to a conversion of a note) on, and the proceeds of dispositions of, the notes may be subject to information reporting and United States federal backup withholding if the U.S. Holder thereof fails to supply an accurate taxpayer identification number or otherwise fails to comply with applicable United States information reporting or certification requirements. A non-U.S. Holder may be subject to United States backup withholding on payments on the notes and the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of the notes unless the non-U.S. Holder complies with certification procedures to establish that it is not a United States person. The certification procedures

confirming foreign status required of non-U.S. Holders to claim the exemption from United States federal withholding tax on certain payments on the notes, described above, will satisfy the certification requirements necessary to avoid backup withholding tax as well. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts so withheld will be allowed as a credit against a holder's United States federal income tax liability and may entitle a holder to a refund, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS

We issued \$110,000,000 aggregate principal amount of the notes to the initial purchasers in a private placement on May 30, 2007. The initial purchasers resold the notes in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act to persons reasonably believed by the initial purchasers to be qualified institutional buyers within the meaning of Rule 144A under the Securities Act. Selling securityholders identified in this prospectus or in a supplement or amendment to this prospectus, including their transferees, pledges or donees or their successors, may from time to time offer and sell under this prospectus any or all of the notes and any common shares issued upon conversion of the notes, if applicable.

The following table sets forth information with respect to the selling securityholders and the principal amount of notes beneficially owned by each selling securityholder and the maximum number of common shares into which the notes may, under certain circumstances, be convertible, that may be offered pursuant to this prospectus. The information is based on information provided to us in a questionnaire by or on behalf of the selling securityholders listed below and is as of the date specified by the securityholders in those questionnaires.

We do not know the number of shares of our common stock, if any, that we will deliver upon a conversion of notes. See "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Payment upon Conversion." In addition, a portion of the consideration to be received by a holder of notes upon conversion will be paid in cash, unless we elect to satisfy future conversion obligations in common stock. Although we do not intend to make such an election, if we did, the number of common shares into which the notes may, under certain circumstances, be convertible would increase. The maximum number of shares offered shown in the table below assumes that we do elect to satisfy future conversion obligations solely in common stock, which we do not intend to do. See "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Option to Irrevocably Elect to Satisfy Future Conversion Obligations in Common Stock."

The conversion rate for the notes is subject to adjustment in the event of certain "fundamental changes". The hypothetical maximum conversion rate following such a fundamental change is 38.4024 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes. The maximum number of shares offered shown in the table below assumes conversion of the full principal amount of the notes held by each selling securityholder at the hypothetical maximum conversion rate of 38.4024 shares per \$1,000 principal amount of the notes. As of the date of this prospectus, we do not have any plans or proposal that would cause the conversion rate to increase to the hypothetical maximum conversion rate. See "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Conversion Rate Adjustments" and "Description of Notes - Conversion Rights - Make-Whole Amount."

We do not know when or in what amounts the selling securityholders may offer for sale notes or shares of common stock, if any, issued upon conversion. The selling securityholders might not sell any or all of the notes or shares offered by this prospectus. Because the selling securityholders may offer any amount of the notes or shares pursuant to this offering, we cannot estimate the number of the notes or shares that will be held by the selling securityholders after completion of the offering. However, for purposes of this table, we have assumed that none of the notes or shares covered by this prospectus will be held by the selling securityholders after completion of any particular offering.

Only selling securityholders identified below or in a supplement or amendment to this prospectus may sell their securities under this prospectus. Before any use of this prospectus in connection with an offering of notes or shares of common stock, if any, issued upon conversion of the notes by any holder not identified below, this prospectus must be supplemented or amended to set forth the name and other information about the selling securityholder intending to sell such notes or shares. The prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment will also disclose whether any selling securityholder selling in connection with such prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment has held any position or office with, been employed by or otherwise has had a material relationship with, us or any of our affiliates

during the three years before the date of the prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment if such information has not been disclosed in this prospectus.

None of the selling securityholders listed below has, or within the past three years has had, any position, office or other material relationship with us or any of our affiliates.

Name of Selling Securityholder	Amo No Ov Prior Offeri	ncipal ount of outes whed to the ing and I Hereby	Amount (and percentage) of Notes Owned After the Offering(1)	Number of Common Shares Owned Prior to Conversion of the Notes	Maximum Number of Common Shares Offered Hereby(2)	Number of Common Shares Owned After the Offering(1)	Maximum Percentage of Common Shares Outstanding After the Offering(3)
Deephaven Domestic Convertible							
Tracking, Ltd. CQS Convertible and Quantitative	\$	2,500,000	0	53,242	96,006	53,242	*
Strategies		1,000,000	0	0	38,402	0	0
Citadel Equity Fund, Ltd.		2,500,000	0	515	96,006	515	*
Vicis Capital Master Fund		8,000,000	0	0	307,219	0	0
Mackay Shields LLC		16,044,000	0	0	616,128	0	0
CNH CA Master Account, L.P.		5,000,000	0	0	192,012	0	0
Peoples Benefit Life Insurance		3,000,000	O	O	172,012	Ü	V
Company Teamsters		650,000	0	0	24,961	0	0
Equity Overlay Fund, LLC		150,000	0	0	5,760	0	0
Retail Clerks Pension Trust #1		150,000	0	0	5,760	0	0
Redbourn Partners Ltd.		300,000	0	0	11,520	0	0
D.E. Shaw Valence Portfolios,		,			,		
LLC		6,250,000	0	60,123	240,015	60,123	*
Calamos Market Neutral Income				,	,	,	
Fund - CALAMOS Investment							
Trust		5,000,000	0	0	192,012	0	0
Radcliffe SPC, Ltd., for and on behalf of the Class A Segregated							
Portfolio(4)		2,500,000	0	0	96,006	0	0
HFR CA Select Master Trust Fund		400,000	0	0	15,360	0	0
San Diego County Employees							
Retirement Association		700,000	0	0	26,881	0	0
Zazove Convertible Arbitrage							
Fund, L.P.		1,500,000	0	0	57,603	0	0
Zazove Hedged Convertible Fund,							
L.P.		1,000,000	0	0	38,402	0	0
Institutional Benchmarks Series							
(Master Feeder) Ltd.		400,000	0	0	15,360	0	0
Silvercreek Limited Partnership		5,000,000	0	0	192,012	0	0
Silvercreek II Limited		3,000,000	0	0	192,012	0	0
Arkansas Pers		825,000	0	0	31,681	0	0
Boilermakers Blacksmith Pension		1 000 000	0	0	41 474	0	0
Trust		1,080,000	0	0	41,474	0	0
Alabama Children's Hospital		20,000	0	0	1 150	0	0
Foundation		30,000	0	0	1,152	0 0	0
Froley Revy Alternative Strategies		250,000	0	U	9,600	U	0
FPL Group Employees Pension		525 000	0	0	20.161	0	0
Plan Louisiana CCRF		525,000 80,000	0	0	20,161 3,072	0 0	0
S.A.C. Arbitrage Fund, LLC		5,000,000	0	0	3,072 192,012	0	0
Kettering Medical Center		396,000	0	0	15,207	0	0
Mohican VCA Master Fund, Ltd.		2,920,000	0	0	112,135	0	0
Absolute Strategies Fund, Forum		2,720,000	J	J	112,133	U	U
Funds Trust		665,000	0	0	25,537	0	0
		555,000	9	Ü	20,007	J	J

^{*} Less than 1%

- (1) Assumes that each listed selling securityholder sells all of the securities that are offered hereby and does not sell any of the shares of common stock (if any) owned before conversion of the notes. Because certain of the selling securityholders may have sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of all or a portion of their notes in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act since the date on which they provided the information presented in this table, this prospectus may not reflect the exact principal amount of notes held by each selling securityholder on the date of this prospectus.
- (2) The maximum number of shares of common stock assumes conversion of the selling securityholder's notes at the hypothetical maximum conversion rate of 38.4024 common shares per \$1,000 principal amount of notes and that we do elect to satisfy future conversion obligations in common stock, which we do not intend to do. These numbers are subject to adjustment as described under "Description of Notes." As a result, the number of common shares issuable upon conversion of the notes may change in the future. These numbers are rounded to the nearest share.
- (3) Based on a total of 21,832,664 common shares outstanding as of July 30, 2007.
- (4) Pursuant to an investment management agreement, RG Capital Management, L.P. ("RG Capital") serves as the investment manager of Radcliffe SPC, Ltd.'s Class A Segregated Portfolio. RGC Management Company, LLC ("Management") is the general partner of RG Capital. Steve Katznelson and Gerald Stahlecker serve as the managing members of Management. Each of RG Capital, Management and Messrs. Katznelson and Stahlecker disclaims beneficial ownership of the securities owned by Radcliffe SPC, Ltd. for and on behalf of the Class A Segregated Protfolio.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The notes and common stock into which the notes may, under certain circumstances, be convertible covered by this prospectus may be offered and sold from time to time by the selling securityholders or the selling securityholders' pledgees, donees, transferees or other successors-in-interest who have received, after the date of this prospectus and from the selling securityholders, notes or common stock as a gift, pledge, partnership distribution or other non-sale related transfer. The selling securityholders will act independently of us in making decisions with respect to the timing, manner and size of each sale. Such sales may be made on one or more exchanges or in the over-the-counter market or otherwise, at fixed prices that may be changed, at prices and under terms then prevailing or at prices related to the then current market price or in negotiated transactions or otherwise in accordance with the rules of the applicable exchange or market. The selling securityholders may sell their notes and common stock into which the notes may, under certain circumstances, be convertible by one or more of, or a combination of, the following methods:

purchases by a broker-dealer as principal and resale by such broker-dealer for their own accounts pursuant to this prospectus;

ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which the broker solicits purchasers;

crosses;

block trades in which the broker-dealer so engaged will attempt to sell the securities as agent but may position and resell a portion of the block as principal to facilitate the transaction;

a transaction on any exchange or in the over-the-counter market;

in privately negotiated transactions;

through swaps or derivatives;

through the distribution of the securities to its partners, members or securityholders;

in options transactions, including through the writing of put or call options (whether those options are listed on an options exchange or otherwise) relating to the securities offered by this prospectus, or the short sales of the offered securities;

options transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions that require the delivery to the broker-dealer or other financial institution of securities, which the broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell pursuant to this prospectus;

hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which may in turn engage in short sales of the securities in the course of hedging positions they assume; or

loans or pledges of securities to broker-dealers or other financial institutions, which in turn may sell such securitites.

In addition, any notes or common stock that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144 or Rule 144A may be sold under Rule 144A rather than under this prospectus.

To the extent required, this prospectus may be amended or supplemented from time to time to describe a specific plan of distribution. In connection with distributions of the securities or otherwise, the selling securityholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions. In connection with such transactions, broker-dealers or other financial institutions may engage in short sales of the securities in the course of hedging the positions they assume with the selling securityholders. The selling securityholders may also sell the securities short and redeliver the securities to close out such short positions. The selling securityholders may also enter into option or other transactions with broker-dealers or other financial institutions which require the delivery to such broker-dealer or other financial institution of notes or shares offered by this prospectus, which securities such broker-dealer or other financial institution may resell under this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction). The selling securityholders may also pledge notes or common stock to a broker-dealer or other financial institution, and, upon a default, such broker-dealer or other financial institution, may effect sales of the pledged notes or common stock under this prospectus (as supplemented or amended to reflect such transaction).

In effecting sales, broker-dealers or agents engaged by the selling securityholders may agree with the selling securityholder to sell a specified number of securities at a stipulated price and also may arrange for other broker-dealers to participate. Broker-dealers or their agents may receive commissions, discounts or concessions from the selling securityholders in amounts to be negotiated immediately before the sale.

In offering the notes and common stock issuable upon the conversion of such notes covered by this prospectus, the selling securityholders and any underwriters, broker-dealers, or agents that participate in the distribution of securities covered by this prospectus may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of the Securities Act in connection with such sales. Any profits realized by the selling securityholders and the compensation of any underwriter, broker-dealer, or agent may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling securityholders who are deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act will be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. To the extent selling securityholders may be deemed to be "underwriters," they may be subject to statutory liabilities, including, but not limited to, Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act, and Rule 10b5-1 under the Exchange Act.

In order to comply with the securities laws of certain states, if applicable, notes and common stock must be sold in such jurisdictions only through registered or licensed brokers or dealers. In addition, in certain states the notes and common stock may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from the registration or qualification requirement is available and is complied with.

We have advised the selling securityholders that the anti-manipulation rules of Regulation M under the Exchange Act may apply to sales of notes and common stock into which the notes may, under certain circumstances, be convertible and to the activities of the selling securityholders. In addition, we will make copies of this prospectus available to the selling securityholders for the purpose of satisfying the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act. The selling securityholders may indemnify any underwriter, broker-dealer, or agent that participates in transactions involving the sale of the notes or common stock against certain liabilities, including liabilities arising under the Securities Act.

As of the date of this prospectus, the Company is not aware of any plans, arrangements or undertakings between any selling securityholder and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of the notes or the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes by the selling securityholders.

At the time a particular offer of notes or common stock is made pursuant to this prospectus, if required, a prospectus supplement will be distributed that will set forth the amount of notes being offered and the terms of the offering, including the name of any underwriter, dealer or agent, the purchase price paid by any underwriter, any discount, commission and other item constituting compensation, any discount, commission or concession allowed or reallowed or paid to any dealer, and the proposed selling price to the public.

We have agreed to indemnify the selling securityholders against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act.

We have agreed with the selling securityholders to use our commercially reasonable effort to keep the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part effective until the earlier of:

- (i) the date when the holders of notes and holders of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes are able to sell such notes and such shares immediately without restriction under Rule 144(k) under the Security Act; and
- (ii) the date when all of the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes have been sold either under the registration statement or under Rule 144 under the Securities Act or any similar provision there is in force or the notes and the common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes cease to be outstanding.

LEGAL MATTERS

The legality of the issuance of the notes and the shares of common stock that may be issuable upon conversion of the notes is the subject of an opinion provided to us by Warner Norcross & Judd LLP, Grand Rapids, Michigan. Warner Norcross & Judd LLP attorneys were beneficial owners of a total of 2,500 shares of Spartan Stores, Inc. common stock as of July 11, 2007. The discussion of U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations is the subject of an opinion provided to us by Sidley Austin LLP, New York, New York.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and management's report on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, incorporated into this prospectus by reference from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended March 31, 2007, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports, which are incorporated herein by reference, and have been so incorporated in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "*Commission*" or the "*SEC*"). Our filings with the SEC are available to the public on the Internet at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document that we file with the SEC at its public reference room at 100 F Street, NE, Washington D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room and their copy charges.

We have filed a registration statement of which this prospectus is a part and related exhibits with the SEC under the Securities Act. The registration statement contains additional information about us and the shares. You may inspect the registration statement and exhibits without charge at the SEC's Public Reference Room or at the SEC's web site listed above, and you may obtain copies from the SEC at prescribed rates.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The information incorporated by reference into this prospectus is an important part of this prospectus. Any statement contained in a document that is incorporated by reference into this prospectus is automatically updated and superseded if information contained in this prospectus, or information that we later file with the SEC, modifies or replaces the information. The following documents filed with the SEC are incorporated by reference into this prospectus:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended March 31, 2007;

our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 23, 2007;

our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on April 11, April 25, May 21, May 22, May 24, May 30 2007, and June 21, 2007;

our Proxy Statement filed on June 29, 2007; and

all documents filed by us with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "*Exchange Act*") (other than current reports furnished under Item 2.02 or 7.01 of Form 8-K) after the date of this prospectus and prior to the termination of the offering or offerings of the securities to which this prospectus relates.

We will provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, a free copy of any or all of the information that has been incorporated by reference into this prospectus (other than exhibits, unless they are specifically incorporated by reference in the documents) but not delivered with this prospectus. To receive a free copy of any or all of the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus (other than exhibits, unless they are specifically incorporated by reference in the documents), call or write to Spartan Stores, Inc., c/o Investor Relations, 850 76th Street SW, Mailcode GR761214, PO Box 8700, Grand Rapids, Michigan 49518-8700, telephone number (616) 878-8319. We also maintain a website that contains additional information about us (http://www.spartanstores.com). The documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus are also available on our website. Other information on our website is not part of, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus.

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The expenses payable by Spartan Stores, Inc. in connection with the issuance and distribution of the securities being registered are estimated to be:

Registration Fee (for initial Registration Statement)	\$ 3,377
Legal Fees and Expenses	350,000
Accountant's Fees and Expenses	75,000
Printing Fees	25,000
Miscellaneous Expenses	 25,000
ΤΟΤΔΙ	\$ 478 377

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Michigan law permits, and Article VI of the Spartan Stores' articles of incorporation requires, indemnification of Spartan Stores' directors and executive officers in a variety of circumstances, which may include liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The articles of incorporation provide that directors and executive officers shall be indemnified as of right, and shall be entitled to the advancement of expenses, to the fullest extent now or hereafter permitted by law in connection with any threatened, pending, or completed civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative action, suit, or proceeding arising out of their service to Spartan Stores or one of its subsidiaries, or to another organization at the request of Spartan Stores or one of its subsidiaries. Persons who are not directors or executive officers of Spartan Stores may be similarly indemnified in respect of such service to the extent authorized at any time by Spartan Stores' board of directors. Furthermore, the articles of incorporation provide that Spartan Stores may purchase and maintain insurance to protect itself and any such director, officer, or other person against any liability asserted against him or her and incurred by him or her in respect of such service, whether or not Spartan Stores would have the power to indemnify him or her against such liability by law or under its articles of incorporation.

Spartan Stores' bylaws contain extensive provisions concerning indemnification. Among other things, the bylaws provide that Spartan Stores may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending, or completed action, suit, or proceeding (other than an action by or in the right of Spartan Stores), by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of Spartan Stores or is or was serving at the request of Spartan Stores as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation or other entity, if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of Spartan Stores or its shareholders and, with respect to a criminal action or proceeding, the person had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. With respect to actions by or in the right of Spartan Stores, the bylaws provide that Spartan Stores may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any such proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of Spartan Stores or its shareholders; however, indemnification is not allowed with respect to a claim, issue, or matter in which the person shall have been found liable to Spartan Stores, except to the extent authorized by statute. The bylaws also contain provisions concerning the manner in which the board determines whether a person is entitled to indemnification, the advancement of expenses, other indemnification agreements, insurance and certain definitions and interpretive provisions.

In addition, Spartan Stores' ability to indemnify its directors and officers or other persons is determined, to an extent, by the MBCA. The following is a summary of the applicable provisions of the MBCA:

Sections 561 through 571 of the MBCA contain provisions governing the indemnification of directors and officers by Michigan corporations. That statute provides that a corporation has the power to indemnify a person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to a threatened, pending or completed action, suit or

proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative and whether formal or informal (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, whether for profit or not, against expenses (including attorney fees), judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with the action, suit or proceeding, if the person acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation or its shareholders, and with respect to a criminal action or proceeding, if the person had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. The termination of an action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement or conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, does not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation or its shareholders, and, with respect to a criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

Indemnification of expenses (including attorney fees) and amounts paid in settlement is permitted in derivative actions, except that indemnification is not allowed for any claim, issue or matter in which such person has been found liable to the corporation unless and to the extent that a court decides indemnification is proper. To the extent that a director or officer has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of an action, suit or proceeding, or in defense of a claim, issue or matter in the action, suit or proceeding, he or she shall be indemnified against actual and reasonable expenses (including attorney fees) incurred by him or her in connection with the action, suit or proceeding, and any action, suit or proceeding brought to enforce the mandatory indemnification provided under the MBCA. The MBCA permits partial indemnification for a portion of expenses (including reasonable attorney fees), judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement to the extent the person is entitled to indemnification for less than the total amount.

Under the MBCA, a corporation may pay or reimburse the reasonable expenses incurred by a director, officer, employee or agent who is a party or threatened to be made a party to an action, suit or proceeding in advance of final disposition of the proceeding if (i) the person furnishes the corporation a written affirmation of his or her good faith belief that he or she has met the applicable standard of conduct, and (ii) the person furnishes the corporation a written undertaking to repay the advance if it is ultimately determined that he or she did not meet the standard of conduct, which undertaking need not be secured.

The indemnification provisions of the MBCA are not exclusive of the rights to indemnification under a corporation's articles of incorporation or bylaws or by agreement. The indemnification provided for under the MBCA continues as to a person who ceases to be a director, officer, employee or agent.

Item 16. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	<u>Description</u>
2.1	Asset Purchase Agreement dated March 19, 2007 by and among Family Fare, LLC, Prevo's Family Markets, Inc., MSFC, LLC, and Spartan Stores Fuel, LLC collectively as Purchaser and G&R Felpausch Company, Felpausch Food Centers, LLC, Hastings Catalog Sales, Inc., and Felpausch Kalamazoo, LLC collectively as Seller. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed March 23, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
2.2	Third Amendment to Asset Purchase Agreement, dated June 15, 2007, by and among G&R Felpausch Company, Felpausch Food Centers, LLC, Hastings Catalog Sales, Inc., Felpausch Kalamazoo, LLC, and Felpausch-Kelly, L.L.C. collectively as Seller and Family Fare, LLC, Prevo's Family Markets, Inc., MSFC, LLC, and Spartan Stores Fuel, LLC collectively as Purchaser. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed June 21, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
4.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Spartan Stores, Inc. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 10, 2005. Here incorporated by reference.
4.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Spartan Stores, Inc. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 13, 2003. Here incorporated by reference.
4.3	Indenture by and between Spartan Stores, Inc. and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. as Trustee dated as of May 30, 2007. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
4.4	Registration Rights Agreement among Spartan Stores, Inc. and Banc of America Securities LLC and Bear Stearns & Co., Inc., as representatives of the Initial Purchasers named therein, dated as of May 30, 2007. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
4.5	Form of 3.375% Convertible Senior Note due 2027. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
5	Opinion of Warner Norcross & Judd LLP regarding legality.
8	Opinion of Sidley Austin LLP regarding tax matters.
12	Statement regarding computation of ratios.
23.1	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.
23.2	Consent of Warner Norcross & Judd LLP (included as part of its opinion filed as exhibit 5 hereto).
23.3	Consent of Sidley Austin LLP (included as part its opinion filed as exhibit 8 hereto).
24	Powers of Attorney.
25	Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility of Trustee.

Item 17. <u>Undertakings</u>

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
 - (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registrant statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in the volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (ii), and (iii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That for the purposes of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
 - (A) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
 - (B) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), 424(b)(5), or 424(b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), 415(a)(1)(vii), or 415(a)(1)(x) for the purpose of providing the information required by

Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first use after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of the securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement

or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.

- (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.
 - (d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:
 - (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
 - (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contained a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Grand Rapids, State of Michigan, on August 16, 2007.

SPA	RT	'ΔN	STC	PFS	INC.

By:	/s/ Craig C. Sturken

Craig C. Sturken

Its Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirement of the Securities Act of 1933, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

/s/ Craig C. Sturken	Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer	August 16, 2007
Craig C. Sturken		
/s/ David M. Staples	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	August 16, 2007
David M. Staples		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
Elizabeth A. Nickels		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
Kenneth T. Stevens		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
James F. Wright		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
M. Shan Atkins		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
Dr. Frank M. Gambino		

*	Director	August 16, 2007
Timothy J. O'Donovan		
*	Director	August 16, 2007
Frederick Morganthall II		
*By /s/ Alex J. DeYonker		
Alex J. DeYonker Attorney-in-Fact		

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	<u>Description</u>
	Asset Purchase Agreement dated March 19, 2007 by and among Family Fare, LLC, Prevo's Family Markets, Inc., MSFC, LLC, and Spartan Stores Fuel, LLC collectively as Purchaser and G&R Felpausch Company, Felpausch Food Centers, LLC, Hastings Catalog Sales, Inc., and Felpausch Kalamazoo, LLC collectively as Seller. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed March 23, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
	Third Amendment to Asset Purchase Agreement, dated June 15, 2007, by and among G&R Felpausch Company, Felpausch Food Centers, LLC, Hastings Catalog Sales, Inc., Felpausch Kalamazoo, LLC, and Felpausch-Kelly, L.L.C. collectively as Seller and Family Fare, LLC, Prevo's Family Markets, Inc., MSFC, LLC, and Spartan Stores Fuel, LLC collectively as Purchaser. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed June 21, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Spartan Stores, Inc. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 10, 2005. Here incorporated by reference.
	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Spartan Stores, Inc. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 13, 2003. Here incorporated by reference.
	Indenture by and between Spartan Stores, Inc. and The Bank of New York Trust Company, N.A. as Trustee dated as of May 30, 2007. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
	Registration Rights Agreement among Spartan Stores, Inc. and Banc of America Securities LLC and Bear Stearns & Co., Inc., as representatives of the Initial Purchasers named therein, dated as of May 30, 2007. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
	Form of 3.375% Convertible Senior Note due 2027. Previously filed as an exhibit to Spartan Stores' Current Report on Form 8-K, filed May 30, 2007. Here incorporated by reference.
5	Opinion of Warner Norcross & Judd LLP regarding legality.
8	Opinion of Sidley Austin LLP regarding tax matters.
12	Statement regarding computation of ratios.
23.1	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.
23.2	Consent of Warner Norcross & Judd LLP (included as part of its opinion filed as exhibit 5 hereto).
23.3	Consent of Sidley Austin LLP (included as part its opinion filed as exhibit 8 hereto).
24	Powers of Attorney.
yle="font-family:H Zvi Glasman, Chie Michael C. Dennis	Form T-1 Statement of Eligibility of Trustee. Helvetica,sans-serif;font-size:10pt;">• of Financial Officer and Treasurer son, President, Powered Vehicles Group

Christopher J. Tutton, President, Specialty Sports Group

Wesley E. Allinger, Executive Vice President, Cycling Business Unit, Specialty Sports Group

Our compensation programs are designed with the general goals and objectives of creating a compensation program that:

Attracts;

Engages;

Rewards for results; and

Retains

individuals, in an effort to build a workforce that advances the interests of the Company and its stockholders. In making compensation decisions for 2018, the Compensation Committee considered our prior year's financial results, our operating strategy and goals, and took into account our Say-on-Pay results.

The Company performance metric we believe is most important to our stockholders is the same metric we used in determining performance-based compensation in 2018, EBITDA. We believe EBITDA directly correlates to stock price and is a good indicator of net income and cash flow health.

2018 Performance Highlights and Key Accomplishments

Record Financial Results

We delivered record financial results in fiscal year 2018. We benefited from consistent execution and favorable business fundamentals in our Powered Vehicles Group and in our Specialty Sports Group. Our broad-based growth led to annual sales and profitability well above our initial expectations.

FY2018 RESULTS

Sales \$619.2 million

Net income attributable to FOX stockholders \$84.0 million

Earnings per diluted share \$2.16

Non-GAAP adjusted net income* \$86.7 million

Adjusted earnings per diluted share* \$2.22

Adjusted EBITDA* \$124.6 million

^{*} Reconciliations of non-GAAP measures provided in Annex A, attached hereto.

FY2018 Percentage Increases (Year over Year)
Strong Historical Financial Performance for Stockholders
Our record of strong performance is reflected in our one-, three- and five-year total stockholder returns ("TSRs") which significantly outperformed those of our peers.

Key 2018 Accomplishments

On the Powered Vehicles Group side, more OEM vehicles are riding on FOX shocks, strengthening our presence in the off-road capable on-road vehicle market. New vehicles featuring FOX shocks include the 2020 Jeep Gladiator, the 2019 Ford Ranger Raptor, and the 2020 Toyota Sequoia TRD Pro. The Sequoia is the fourth model in Toyota's TRD Pro lineup, and we're pleased that the entire TRD Pro lineup is on FOX. At the 2019 Chicago Auto Show, Tuscany unveiled the new officially licensed 2019 F-150 Harley-Davidson Edition.

On the Specialty Sports Group side, momentum continues on the back of a strong model year 2019 product portfolio. Our products have been well received by our OEM and our aftermarket customers.

Pinkbike named the FOX GRIP2 Damper Cartridge its Suspension Product of the Year, Live Valve earned a 2019 Design & Innovation Award in the Off-Road Components category, and Race Face was rated the No. 1 crankset and No. 1 chainring to buy in the VitalMTB Reader Survey.

Additionally, the Marzocchi Z1 was rated Best Value in Test in the Enduro Fork Group by ENDURO MountainBike Magazine, and our Race Face Next R31 carbon wheelset was named Outdoor Gear Lab's Editors' Choice, Best Mountain Bike Wheels.

Succession Planning

On February 26, 2019, we announced that our long-time CEO, Larry L. Enterline, will retire from the role of Chief Executive Officer after eight years with the Company, and become Executive Chairman of the Board, effective June 29, 2019. Concurrently, Michael C. Dennison, FOX's President, Powered Vehicles Group, will become CEO and remain a director on the Board. Upon the appointment of Mr. Enterline to Executive Chairman, Dudley W. Mendenhall will transition from Chairman of the Board to Lead Independent Director. The implementation of such succession planning was the result of years of careful planning and thought by the Board and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, which undertakes an annual assessment of our CEO succession plan in accordance with our Corporate Governance Guidelines. The Board believes the succession plan will result in a seamless transition of leadership from Mr. Enterline to Mr. Dennison. The Board is grateful that Mr. Enterline has decided to stay with FOX as Executive Chairman of the Board to continue to work with Mr. Dennison, the Board, and our entire FOX team on strategy and business development initiatives.

Key Compensation Decisions for Fiscal Year 2018

Base Salary. During fiscal year 2018, Zvi Glasman received a 3.7% merit-based increase in base salary, Christopher J. Tutton received a 18.8% increase in base salary in connection with his promotion to President, Specialty Sports Group, and Wesley E. Allinger received a 8.5% increase in base salary in connection with his promotion to Executive Vice President, Cycling Business Unit, Specialty Sports Group.

Annual Performance-Based Cash Bonuses. Excluding promotional increases, target incentives, as a percentage of base salary, for NEOs remained flat year over year.

The Company Performance Bonus portion of the Cash Bonuses were paid out at the "Maximum Level," in respect of fiscal year 2018 performance as the Company far exceeded the \$117.2 million "Maximum Level" of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA set by the Board. Company Target Adjusted EBITDA for fiscal year 2018 was set by the Board at \$106.5 million.

The Group Performance Bonus portion of the Cash Bonuses with respect to the Powered Vehicles Group was paid out at the "Maximum Level," in respect of fiscal year 2018 performance since Actual Group Adjusted EBITDA for the Powered Vehicles Group was \$67.9 million, 117.5% of the Group Target Adjusted EBITDA for the Powered Vehicles Group set by the Board.

The Group Performance Bonus portion of the Cash Bonuses with respect to the Specialty Sports Group was paid out at the "Maximum Level," in respect of fiscal year 2018 performance since Actual Group Adjusted EBITDA for the Specialty Sports Group was \$56.7 million, 116.4% of the Group Target Adjusted EBITDA for the Specialty Sports Group set by the Board.

Equity Incentive Compensation. The Committee awards equity compensation that vests over several years in order to promote long-termism. Based on the Company's performance in fiscal year 2017 and after consideration of prior equity-based awards still outstanding, only three of our NEOs received equity-based awards under the terms of the 2013 Omnibus Plan in fiscal year 2018. Neither Mr. Enterline nor Mr. Glasman received grants of equity-based awards in fiscal year 2018, in light of the grants each received in 2017 and consistent with the Company's historical practice, established at the time of its IPO, of providing front-loaded equity grants to such individuals.

Mix of Elements of Compensation for Fiscal Year 2018

For 2018, the mix of the key elements of compensation our Named Executive Officers were eligible to receive at target levels was as follows (excluding compensation of the type that would fall under "All Other Compensation" in our Summary Compensation Table):

Name	Bas Sal %		Annual Performan Cash Bonu (AT TARC	ises %	Fair V of Restr Stock Grant	icted
Larry L. Enterline	50	%	50	%		%
Zvi Glasman	67	%	33	%	—	%
Michael C. Dennison	26	%	19	%	55	%
Christopher J. Tutton	28	%	14	%	59	%
Wesley E. Allinger	33	%	13	%	54	%

Our executive compensation program is predominantly performance-based. As an executive's ability to impact operational performance increases, so does the proportion of his or her at-risk compensation. Target short- and long-term incentive compensation (where applicable) grows proportionately as job responsibilities increase, which encourages our officers to focus on the Company's long-term success and aligns with the long-term interests of our stockholders. We tie all annual Cash Bonuses for our NEOs to EBITDA targets because we believe EBITDA is the most important metric to our stockholders, since it directly correlates to stock price and is a good indicator of net income and cash flow health. For the majority of our NEOs annual Cash Bonuses are the only portion of their compensation that is directly tied to a performance metric. However, the Committee takes into account Company performance when determining the number of RSUs to be awarded to our named executive officers (making such compensation "at-risk" to the performance of the Company).

The graphics below illustrate the mix of fixed and incentive compensation opportunities at target we provided to our CEO and other current NEOs for fiscal year 2018.

Highlights of Executive Compensation Practices

What We Do ü Pay for Performance

What We Do Not Do & Hedging Transactions

The Company ties pay to performance, as evidenced in in the above "Mix of Elements of Compensation for fiscal year 2018," where compensation not tied to performance, only makes up an average of 28% of the compensation mix for the Named Executive Officers.

Insiders are prohibited from engaging in hedging transactions with respect to the Company's shares of common stock, in accordance with the Company's Insider Trading Policy.

ü Use of Market Data

œ Short-Term Trading

The Company uses market data analyses to ensure executive and directors receive competitive compensation opportunities.

Insiders are prohibited from short-term trading in the Company's shares of common stock, other than when such shares are acquired as a result of stock option exercise or other employee benefit plans, in accordance with the Company's Insider Trading Policy.

ü Clawback Policy

œ Recycle Stock Awards

The Company maintains a Clawback Policy, allowing the independent directors of the Board to clawback all or a portion or any bonus or incentive compensation paid, or cancel stock-based awards granted to executive officers upon restatement or misstatement of financial results, or as required by law. ü Independent Compensation Consultant In fiscal year 2018, the human resources staff, upon the recommendation of the Committee, engaged an independent compensation consultant, Aon, for a variety of purposes, including undertaking a review of the Company's peer group.

The Company amended the 2013 Omnibus Plan in 2017 to remove the ability to recycle any shares underlying outstanding awards that are ultimately settled for cash.

ü Double-Triggers for Cash Severance
Mr. Enterline's and Mr. Glasman's Employment
Agreements require a "double trigger" for cash
severance in the event of a change of control.
No other Employment Agreements provide for
additional severance payments in the event of a
change of control. See "Employment
Agreements" section below for additional
information.

œ Reprice Awards

ü RSU Awards to Promote Long-Termism The Company awards restricted stock units, with long vesting periods, that are forfeited up termination from employment, in order to promote long-termism. Except in connection with a corporate transaction or event requiring an adjustment under the terms of the 2013 Omnibus Plan, the terms of outstanding equity awards may not be amended to reduce the exercise price of options or the grant price of stock appreciation rights, or cancel options or stock appreciation rights in exchange for cash, other awards or options or stock appreciation rights with an exercise price or grant price, that is less than the exercise price of the original options or grant price of the original stock appreciation rights, as applicable, without stockholder approval.

Oversight of Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee

The Committee has sole responsibility for all elements of Named Executive Officer and director compensation. The Committee meets in executive session without the Chief Executive Officer to determine his compensation. The Committee evaluates the performance of the Chief Executive Officer against goals and objectives reviewed and approved by the Committee. The Committee also reviews the performance evaluation of all other Named Executive Officers, which are provided by the Chief Executive Officer. The Committee receives recommendations from the Chief Executive Officer as to compensation of other Named Executive Officers, and the Chief Executive Officer participates in Committee discussions regarding the compensation of such officers. The Committee operates pursuant to a written charter, which is available on our website at: http://investor.ridefox.com/.

Each year, the Committee reviews the Company's total compensation program to ensure that it is designed to achieve the Company's compensation objectives. In conducting its annual review, the Committee considers information provided by our human resources staff, often including information from independent compensation consultants and compensation data service providers.

While the Committee has the authority, in its sole discretion, to retain independent compensation consultants, it is usually the human resources staff of the Company, upon recommendation from the Committee, which periodically retains independent compensation consultants to provide surveys and reports containing competitive market data with respect to certain executive officers, directors and types of compensation.

Compensation Consultant

For compensation-related decisions in fiscal year 2018, the human resources staff retained the services of Aon as independent executive compensation consultant to advise the Committee on compensation matters related to the executive and director compensation programs. In fiscal year 2018, Aon assisted the Committee with, among other things:

- •executive and director market pay analysis;
- •reviewing and making changes to the compensation peer group (as discussed below);
- •development of executive and director pay programs;
- •assisting with the Compensation, Discussion and Analysis disclosures; and
- •providing compensation governance advisory services.

Aon reported to the Compensation Committee and the human resources staff and had direct access to the members of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee conducted a specific review of its relationship with Aon in 2018, and determined that Aon's work for the Compensation Committee did not raise any conflicts of interest. Aon's work has conformed to the independence factors and guidance provided by the Dodd Frank Act, the SEC and the NASDAQ.

Use of Market Data Analyses

During 2018, the human resources staff retained Aon to assist with reviewing and updating its peer group to ensure that all peers remain appropriate for go-forward market comparisons. The Company had not revised its peer group since 2016 and has grown significantly since such time. The following reflects the peer group used to set fiscal year 2018 executive compensation, prior to the review by Aon:

American Outdoor Brands Corporation Badger Meter, Inc.

Callaway Golf Company
Douglas Dynamics, Inc.

Farmers Bros. Co.
Helios Technologies

InvenSense, Inc.

Callaway Golf Company
Gentherm Incorporated
iRobot Corporation

Johnson Outdoors Inc. Malibu Boats, Inc. Marine Products Corporation

Motorcar Parts of America, Inc. Movado Group, Inc. Nautilus, Inc.

Standex International Corporation Sturm, Ruger & Company, Inc. Superior Industries International, Inc.

Vera Bradley, Inc. WD-40 Company Winnebago Industries, Inc.

Aon's review took into account revenue size, as well as FOX's own GICS industry code, and broader related industry/company groupings such as leisure and high-value brand names. Similar criteria were used by Aon for comparison to propriety survey data. Based upon such evaluation it was proposed that Farmers Bros. Co., InvenSense, Inc. and Nautilus, Inc. should be removed from the Company's peer group, and Acushnet Holdings Corp., Briggs & Stratton Corporation, Dolby Laboratories, Inc., Dorman Products, Inc., Energizer Holdings, Inc., Gentex Corporation and RBC Bearings Incorporated should be added to the Company's peer group, going forward.

The Committee approved the changes to the Company's peer group believing that such adjustments and resulting peer group bring the market comparators in line with the Company's projected size, and maintains a robust group. The Company's revenue is in line with the new peer group median, while market cap is in the upper quartile due to significant stock price growth relative to the Company's revenue size.

In 2018, Aon was also engaged to perform executive and director pay analysis based on the Company's new peer group. In addition, in fiscal year 2018, the human resources staff purchased subscriptions to financial and executive compensation databases to obtain market data, including a subscription to the Economic Research Institute ("ERI"), a leading third-party compensation data provider. Utilizing the data provided by ERI, the human resources staff reviewed the compensation of executives of peer group companies based on a number of criteria including, but not limited to: (i) geography, (ii) revenue, (iii) growth rate, (iv) types of products and (v) EBITDA. The scope of ERI's services to the Company during fiscal year 2018 was limited to providing access to its database to the human resources staff. The human resources staff also constantly monitors public sources known within the industry to keep up to date on market trends.

The human resources staff uses the various surveys and reports it obtains from the independent compensation consultants, the compensation databases, and publicly available sources to make recommendations to the Committee concerning executive compensation. When creating its recommendation the human resources staff analyzes market data regarding the compensation mix among base salary, annual incentive and long-term incentives such as performance-based cash awards, stock options and RSUs. The Committee reviews this mix analysis when evaluating the separate compensation elements for each executive. The surveys that our human resources staff reviews may also show percentile compensation levels for various executive positions with comparable job responsibilities. The human resources staff does not make recommendations based on any particular percentile, and market data is only one of many factors that the human resources staff considers in the making recommendations regarding executive compensation levels. Other factors include internal pay equity, level of responsibility, the individual's performance, expectations regarding the individual's future potential contributions, succession planning, retention strategies, budget considerations and the Company's performance. The Committee relies on its collective experience and judgment along with the recommendations prepared by our human resources staff to set executive compensation.

Risk Assessment

In formulating and evaluating material elements of compensation available to Named Executive Officers, both the Committee and our human resources staff take into consideration whether any such programs may encourage excessive risk-taking behavior. Based on such review, the Committee concluded that the risks arising from our compensation policies and practices are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on us. In making such determination the Committee took into consideration the many design features that mitigate the likelihood of inducing excessive risk-taking behavior. In particular the Committee believes that our use of RSU awards as the primary equity feature in our compensation program, as outlined below, minimizes risks that the Named Executive Officer's short-term interests may not align with longer-term interests of stockholders. Additionally, the Committee believes the Company's Policy Regarding Recoupment of Incentive Compensation upon Restatement or Misstatement of Financial Results, or as Required by Law, which allows the independent directors of the Board to clawback all or a portion or any bonus or incentive compensation paid, or cancel stock-based awards granted to executive officers upon restatement or misstatement of financial results, or as required by law, discourages excessive risk taking by executives.

"Say on Pay" Outcome and Stockholder Outreach Efforts

We have engaged in extensive ongoing stockholder outreach over the past year to better understand stockholder perspectives and consider ideas for improvements to, among other things, our corporate governance, sustainability and executive compensation practices, as well as our business strategy and public disclosures. In May 2018, we received approximately 74% stockholder support for our Say on Pay proposal. The Board of Directors and management were disappointed not to receive stronger support for our Say on Pay proposal. In direct response, at the direction of the Board, management engaged with our stockholders to understand investor concerns and preferences, focused on Say on Pay responsiveness. The outreach efforts in advance of this Proxy Statement filing is described below. Solicited for Conversations. In advance of this proxy statement filing, we reached out to stockholders representing approximately 68% of our outstanding shares as of December 31, 2018.

Held Discussions.

We held discussions with all interested holders, representing approximately 28% of our outstanding shares as of December 31, 2018, to obtain additional feedback on our corporate governance and executive compensation practices. Many of our top investors, representing approximately 40% of our outstanding shares as of December 31, 2018, declined a discussion on this topic, often citing limited or no concern with executive compensation and Company performance and/or previous engagements by the Company.

During all stockholder outreach meetings, the Company sought input on its executive compensation program, as well as emerging topics of expressed stockholder interest, such as environmental, social and governance issues ("ESG"). We received many supportive and positive comments on the Company's direction (both from a business growth and governance perspective).

While stockholders had varying perspectives, a few common themes emerged. The following chart summarizes what we heard and our responses:

What We Heard Our Response

gender diversity in the boardroom

Stockholders expressed to The Nominating & Corporate Governance Committee has a formal Diversity Policy, and us that they are focused on with the appointment of Ms. Jean Hlay to our Board, 40% of our independent directors are women

Stockholders encouraged u to enhance our ESG disclosure practices

Our efforts on ESG are described in the Corporate Social Responsibility section of this Proxy Statement. The Board approved a number of policies during 2018 including the Health, Safety, and Employment Policy, the Human Rights Policy and Environment and Energy Policy. Each of these policies is posted on our website: http://investor.ridefox.com/corporate-governance

Stockholders asked us about our human capital management approach, as well as succession planning executives

The Board concluded a rigorous management succession planning process which is described in the Board's letter as well as in the Executive Summary section of this Proxy Statement. The Company has also built a robust HR program to build growth opportunities for its employees and engages in succession planning for roles that are below the management ranks, a process which the Board also discusses with HR

Stockholders voiced their preference for performance-based incentive plans without introducing complexity to the plan design

The Compensation Committee uses EBITDA as a key performance metric in the incentive plans, as EBITDA is primarily used to evaluate the performance of the Company and management's execution of strategy. The Committee also took into consideration that EBITDA is a useful proxy for cash flow, an important measure to prioritize for stockholder value creation

Stockholders asked us why we don't use a measure that includes the impact of capital allocation

While the Company's EBITDA measure does not specifically contain a formal efficiency-of-capital element, EBITDA is derived from our formal annual operating plan which includes a rigorous method for approving capital investments. We believe that our focus on EBITDA as the primary incentive plan metric is helping us to drive our strong return on invested capital (ROIC) performance. FOX's 3- year GAAP ROIC of 19.1% as of year-end 2018 was at the 75th percentile relative to our 2019 compensation peer group.

Stockholders asked us awards for the long-term incentive plan

The Company has only been public for approximately 5 years, and was previously owned by a private equity sponsor who utilized front-loaded grants for retention purposes in whether we will continue to connection with the IPO. Though front-loaded equity awards are typical for private equity rely on front-loaded equity sponsored companies, the Compensation Committee is evaluating how to reflect stockholder feedback as it contemplates future awards. The Company has already begun limiting the use of front-loaded equity awards to a smaller number of participants, however in certain circumstances believes their use may continue to be appropriate.

Stockholders asked us The Board oversees and regularly reviews the Company's management of material risks, about our cybersecurity risk including cybersecurity, which are regularly identified, managed, and reported to senior

oversight

management and the Board. The Company recently hired a new Chief Information Officer, integrated IT security into corporate risk metrics, and implemented a General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) compliance regime.

Stockholders asked about certain governance expect (e.g.,

While our governance profile on stockholder rights is within industry practice for a company that became publicly listed approximately five years ago, the Board routinely improvements that they can discusses the evolution of certain governance structures as the Company further matures.

declassification of the Board, majority voting) The Board takes a proactive approach on diversity, human capital management, culture and ESG, and in its discussions regarding the Company's governance evolution the Board

affords the stockholder feedback weight

We regularly conduct ongoing reviews of both our governance and executive compensation practices to ensure that we maintain best practices and enhanced disclosure in our Proxy Statement and other SEC filings. We have also worked to expand and enhance our public disclosure around the topics of interest to our stockholders during these discussions.

Tax Deductibility of Executive Compensation

Prior to December 22, 2017, when the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 ("TCJA") was signed into law, Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") ("Section 162(m)"), generally disallowed a tax deduction to publicly held companies for compensation paid to certain executive officers in excess of \$1 million per officer in any year that did not qualify as performance-based. In connection with fiscal year 2017 compensation decisions, the Committee considered the potential tax deductibility of executive compensation under Section 162(m) under pre-TCJA guidance and sought to qualify certain elements of these applicable executives' compensation as performance-based while also delivering competitive levels and forms of compensation.

Under the TCJA, the performance-based exception has been repealed and the \$1 million deduction limit now applies to anyone serving as the chief executive officer or the chief financial officer at any time during the taxable year and the top three other highest compensated executive officers serving at fiscal year-end. The TCJA includes a transition relief rule pursuant to which the changes to Section 162(m) under the TCJA, including the elimination of the exception for qualified "performance-based" compensation, will not apply to compensation payable pursuant to a written binding contract that was in effect on November 2, 2017, and is not materially modified after that date. To the extent applicable to our existing contracts and awards, we expect to take advantage of this transition relief rule whenever possible. For this reason, our stockholders are being asked to approve the material terms of the performance goals of our 2013 Omnibus Plan, which were last approved by our stockholders at the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, as set forth in Proposal No. 4 below. Because of uncertainties as to the application and interpretation of the transition relief rule, however, no assurances can be given at this time that our existing contracts and awards, even if in place on November 2, 2017, and not modified following such date, will meet the requirements of the transition relief rule.

Elements of Our Compensation Program

Our executive compensation program is designed to achieve our goals and objectives through rewarding our executives appropriately for their contributions to corporate growth, seeking to retain our executives and encouraging our executives' active engagement in their roles. Our executive compensation program consists of the following elements:

Base salary

Performance-based cash bonus

(based, in whole or in part, on financial performance of the Company and, as applicable, the financial performance of certain groups of the Company as well as individual performance)

Awards of RSUs

(subject to the discretion of the Committee)

Minimal benefits and perquisites

We do not offer pension or other retirement plans for executives, other than a 401(k) plan that is offered to our employees generally.

Base Salaries. We provide our Named Executive Officers with a base salary to compensate them for services rendered during the fiscal year and sustained performance. The purpose of the base salary is to reflect job responsibilities, value to us and competitiveness of the market. Salaries for our Named Executive Officers are determined by the Committee based on the following factors: nature and responsibility of the position and, to the extent available, salary norms for comparable positions, the expertise of the individual executive, the competitiveness of the market for the executive's services, and, for all Named Executive Officers other than the Chief Executive Officer, the recommendations of our Chief Executive Officer. The Committee believes that the base salary of each of the Named Executive Officers is, particularly in light of each of their total compensation packages, competitive with the market.

The following table summarizes base salaries for our Named Executive Officers approved by the Committee for fiscal year 2018, as well as the base salary percentage increase over fiscal year 2017 base salaries:

Name of Executive Officer Title $\begin{array}{c} 2018 \\ Base \\ Salary \\ Increase \\ (\%) \end{array}$

Larry L. Enterline Chief Executive Officer 750,000— %
Zvi Glasman Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer 363,0003.7 %

Michael C. Dennison	President, Powered Vehicles Group	500,000—	%
Christopher J. Tutton	President, Specialty Sports Group	300,00018.8	%
Wesley E. Allinger	Executive Vice President, Cycling Business Unit, Specialty Sports Group	280,0008.5	%

During fiscal year 2018, Zvi Glasman received a 3.7% merit-based increase in base salary, Christopher J. Tutton received a 18.8% increase in base salary in connection with his promotion to President, Specialty Sports Group, and Wesley E. Allinger received a 8.5% increase in base salary in connection with his promotion to Executive Vice President, Cycling Business Unit, Specialty Sports Group.

Annual Performance-Based Cash Bonuses, Our practice is to award annual performance-based cash bonuses (each a "Cash Bonus") to the Named Executive Officers, in accordance with the underlying formulas set forth in the Employment Agreements of each Named Executive Officer. The underlying factors for determining the amount of the Cash Bonuses vary among the Named Executive Officers. For fiscal year 2018, Mr. Enterline and Mr. Glasman were eligible to receive a Cash Bonus based only on the Company's achievement of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA (as defined below) (a "Company Performance Bonus"). Mr. Dennison, Mr. Tutton, and Mr. Allinger were eligible to receive a Cash Bonus comprised of three parts (i) a Company Performance Bonus, (ii) a cash bonus based on the group of the Company of which the executive is a part achieving Group Target Adjusted EBITDA (as defined below) (the "Group Performance Bonus"), and (iii) the executive's achievement of certain individual performance ratings (the "Rating Bonus"). However, no Named Executive Officer was eligible to receive a Cash Bonus if the Company's actual Adjusted EBITDA for fiscal year 2018 was under 90% of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA. Additionally, in order to encourage and reward longevity, the Named Executive Officers are not entitled to any Cash Bonus unless the Named Executive Officer is employed by the Company on the day on which the Company actually pays the Cash Bonuses to its executives. In cases where the Company significantly outperforms targets, including at the Maximum Level, no additional compensation is awarded. However, as evidenced by our fiscal year 2018 performance, we do not believe the lack of an additional incentive disincentives our named executive officers

With respect to each Cash Bonus "Company Target Adjusted EBITDA" means, for each fiscal year, the Adjusted EBITDA set forth in the operating budget of the Company, as approved by the Board, for the particular year and "Group Target Adjusted EBITDA" means, for each fiscal year, the Group Adjusted EBITDA set forth in the operating budget of the Company, as approved by the Board, for the particular year. For fiscal year 2018, Company Target Adjusted EBITDA was set at \$106.5 million and Group Target Adjusted EBITDA for the Specialty Sports Group was \$48.7 million and for the Powered Vehicles Group was \$57.8 million. "EBITDA" means the earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of the Company on a consolidated basis, calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and applied on a consistent basis. The amount of Cash Bonus ultimately awarded is derived from different formula's in each Named Executive Officer's Employment Agreement for each of the following performance goal levels: "Minimum Level" (90% of Target Adjusted EBITDA to Target Adjusted EBITDA), "Target Level" (Target Adjusted EBITDA to 110% of Target Adjusted EBITDA) and "Maximum Level" (Greater than 110% of Target Adjusted EBITDA).

2018 Targets

	Target	Actual	% of
	Adjusted	Adjusted	70 OI Target
	EBITDA	EBITDA*	Target
Company	\$ 106.5	\$ 124.6	117.0%
Group (Powered Vehicles Group)	57.8	67.9	117.5%
Group (Specialty Sports Group)	48.7	56.7	116.4%

Company Performance Bonus

The table below provides the Company Performance Bonus each of Messrs. Enterline, Glasman, Dennison, Tutton and Allinger were eligible to receive based on the Minimum Level, Target Level and Maximum Level of achievement of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018 based on the formulas outlined in their employment agreements and the amount of Company Performance Bonus Messrs. Enterline, Glasman, Dennison, Tutton and Allinger actually received with respect to the fiscal year 2018 performance:

	Minimum Level (1)	Target Level (2)	Maximum Level (3)	Amount of 2018 Company Performance Bonus (4)	
Larry L. Enterline	375,000	750,000	1,125,000	\$1,125,000	(5)
Zvi Glasman	90,750	181,500	272,250	272,250	(6)
Michael C. Dennison	56,250	112,500	168,750	56,404	(7)
Christopher J. Tutton	22,500	45,000	67,500	67,500	(8)
Wesley E. Allinger	16,800	33,600	50,400	50,400	(9)

- (1) Assumes 90% of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (2) Assumes Company Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (3) Assumes 110% of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (4) Based on the achievement of greater than 110% of Company Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018.
- (5) Mr. Enterline's potential payout amounts for his Company Performance Bonus prescribed in his Employment Agreement were previously adjusted upward by the Compensation Committee prior to the beginning of fiscal year 2018. With respect to fiscal year 2018 performance, Mr. Enterline received a Company Performance Bonus at the Maximum Level equal to 150% of his base salary.
- (6) Mr. Glasman received a Company Performance Bonus at the Maximum Level equal to 75% of his base salary.
- (7) Mr. Dennison received a Company Performance Bonus at the Maximum Level equal to 33.75% of his base salary. Mr. Dennison's bonus was prorated based on his hire date of August 29, 2019.
- (8) Mr. Tutton received a Company Performance Bonus at the Maximum Level equal to 22.5% of his base salary.
- (9) Mr. Allinger received a Company Performance Bonus at the Maximum Level equal to 18% of his base salary.

With respect to Mr. Enterline and Mr. Glasman the amount of their respective Company Performance Bonus, detailed above, is the aggregate amount of Cash Bonus they were eligible to receive with respect to fiscal year 2018 performance. As such, the Committee set higher Company Performance Bonuses that they are eligible to receive as compared to Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger who are also eligible for a Group Performance Bonus and a Rating Bonus as part of their aggregate Cash Bonus.

Group Performance Bonus

As a result of their roles within the Company, in particular the groups of the Company of which they are a part, Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger were also eligible to receive a Group Performance Bonus and a Rating Bonus, which together with the Company Performance Bonus comprised the total amount of Cash Bonus they were eligible to receive. The table below provides the Group Performance Bonus Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger were eligible to receive based on the Minimum Level, Target Level and Maximum Level of achievement of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018 based on the formulas outlined in their employment agreements and the amount of Group Performance Bonus Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger actually received with respect to fiscal year 2018 performance:

	Minimum Level (1)	Target Level (2)	Maximum Level (3)	Amount of 2018 GROUP Performance Bonus	
Michael C. Dennison	93,750	187,500	281,250	94,007	(4)
Christopher J. Tutton	37,500	75,000	112,500	112,500	(5)
Wesley E. Allinger	28,000	56,000	84,000	84,000	(6)

- (1) Assumes 90% of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (2) Assumes Group Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (3) Assumes 110% of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA is achieved.
- (4) Based on the achievement of 110% of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018 in the Powered Vehicles Group. Mr. Dennison's received a Group Performance Bonus at the Maximum level equal to 56.25% of this base salary which was prorated based on his hire date of August 29, 2019.
- (5) Based on the achievement of 110 % of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018 in the Specialty Sports Group, Mr. Tutton received a Group Performance Bonus at the Maximum level equal to 37.5% of his base salary (6) Based on the achievement of 110 % of Group Target Adjusted EBITDA in fiscal year 2018 in the Specialty Sports
- Group, Mr. Allinger received a Group Performance Bonus at the Maximum level equal to 30% of his base salary

Rating Bonus

Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger also had the ability to earn a Rating Bonus in an amount based on predetermined matrices, if determined by the Committee, in its sole discretion, that the executive achieved a certain individual rating. The table below provides the Minimum and Maximum Rating Bonus Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger were eligible to receive based on fiscal year 2018 performance based on the formulas outlined in their employment agreements and the amount of Rating Bonus Messrs. Dennison, Tutton, and Allinger actually received with respect to fiscal year 2018 performance:

	Minimum	Maximum	Amount	
	Rating	Rating	of 2018	
	Bonus	Bonus	Rating	
	Dollus	Dollus	Bonus	
Michael C. Dennison	37,500	112,500	37,603	(1)
Christopher J. Tutton	15,000	45,000	39,000	
Wesley E. Allinger	11,200	33,600	33,600	

(1) Mr. Dennison's bonus was prorated based on his hire date of August 29, 2019.

Aggregate Cash Bonuses

The table below provides the aggregate Cash Bonus amounts earned by each Named Executive Officer in respect of fiscal year 2018 performance, comprised of a Company Performance Bonus, a Group Performance Bonus and a Rating Bonus, as applicable:

	Company	GROUP	Datina	Aggregate
	Performance	Performance	Bonus	Aggregate Cash
	Bonus	Bonus	Donus	Bonus
Larry L. Enterline	1,125,000	N/A	N/A	1,125,000
Zvi Glasman	272,250	N/A	N/A	272,250
Michael C. Dennison	56,404	94,007	37,603	188,014 (1)
Christopher J. Tutton	67,500	112,500	39,000	219,000
Wesley E. Allinger	50,400	84,000	33,600	168,000

(1) Mr. Dennison's bonus was prorated based on his hire date of August 29, 2019.

Equity-Based Awards. The Committee believes equity awards are another important component of executive compensation and serve to better align the interests of our executives with those of our stockholders. The Company awards restricted stock units, with long vesting periods, that are forfeited upon termination from employment, in order to promote long-termism. In determining whether to grant RSUs to certain NEOs, the Committee reviews its historical practice with respect to granting equity awards to such individuals. At the time of the Company's IPO, at which time the Company was majority owned by a private equity sponsor, the Committee awarded a front-loaded grant of RSUs that vested over four years to each of Mr. Enterline and Mr. Glasman for retention purposes, in an effort to maintain consistent leadership. In order to not overcompensate such individuals going forward, the Company has maintained its historical practice of issuing front-loaded grants of RSUs to Mr. Enterline and Mr. Glasman, dependent on Company performance. Though front-loaded equity awards are typical for private equity-sponsored companies, the Compensation Committee is evaluating how to reflect stockholder feedback as it contemplates future awards. The Company has already begun limiting the use of front-loaded equity awards to a smaller number of participants, however in certain circumstances believes their use may continue to be appropriate. Currently all other NEOs are only eligible to receive smaller annual awards of RSUs, which vest over four years. The Committee primarily utilizes RSUs as compared to other types of equity awards because of their simplicity for the recipient, their ability to serve as a retention tool and their ability to keep value. The Committee approves equity awards under our 2013 Omnibus Plan.

Time-Based RSU Awards

The Committee believes time-based RSU awards serve as a retention incentive for the Named Executive Officers. In April 2018, the Committee approved grants of time-based RSU awards to Mr. Tutton (19,100 RSUs) and Mr. Allinger (13,900 RSUs). In August 2018, the Committee approved a grant of time-based RSU awards to Mr. Dennison (16,310 RSUs) in connection with his appointment to his new role at the Company. Such awards vest over four years (25% each year), and only vest if the employee remains with the Company at the time of vesting. In February 2017, as previously mentioned, the Committee approved a time-based RSU award for Mr. Glasman (55,600 RSUs). Such award vests over three years (1/3 each year), and only vest if Mr. Glasman remains with the Company at the time of vesting. In determining the amount of these awards, the Committee considered primarily the executive's position and level of responsibility within our Company, the retention and long-term incentive value of the award, the amounts of past awards that had not yet vested, and the prior granting practices outlined above.

Performance-Based RSU Awards

In February 2017, the Committee approved a performance-based RSU award to Mr. Enterline of 166,700 RSUs. Vesting of the award is tied to achievement by the Company of \$5,000,000 of Adjusted EBITDA, measured for each of the 12 month performance periods ending on December 29, 2017, December 28, 2018, December 27, 2019 and January 3, 2020. The shares earned under the award vest in three equal annual installments, subject to the achievement of the aforementioned performance goal, certified by the Committee, and Mr. Enterline's continued employment with the Company, as an incentive for Mr. Enterline to remain with the Company. The Committee considered Section 162(m) under pre-TCJA guidance when making such grant and utilized performance criteria out of a desire to make payouts under the award deductible. The second installment of this award vested in February 2019, following the certification by the Committee of the performance goal, as consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the Company for the performance period was \$124.6 million. The first installment of this award vested in February 2018, following the certification by the Committee of the performance goal, as consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the Company for the performance period was \$93.8 million.

Retirement Plans. The Committee believes that retirement programs are important to the Company as they contribute to the Company's ability to be competitive with its peers and reward our executive officers based on long-term performance of the Company and, therefore, are an important piece of the overall compensation package for the Named Executive Officers. For all eligible employees, including our Named Executive Officers, the Company provides a 401(k) plan. The 401(k) plan is a U.S. tax qualified retirement savings plan pursuant to which all eligible U.S. employees, including the Named Executive Officers, are able to make pre-tax contributions and after-tax contributions from their cash compensation. The Company makes matching contributions for all participants each year equal to 50% of their pre-tax contributions up to 3% of their total eligible compensation. The Company's matching contributions for fiscal year 2018 to the accounts of the Named Executive Officers under the tax-qualified and nonqualified plans are included in the "All Other Compensation" column in the Summary Compensation Table.

Health and Welfare Benefits

Our Named Executive Officers are eligible to participate in all of our employee benefit plans, including our medical, dental, group life and disability insurance plans, in each case on the same basis as other employees.

Perquisites and Personal Benefits

We reimburse our Named Executive Officers for reasonable travel and lodging expenses incurred in connection with their employment. We also pay certain premiums for term life insurance and accidental death and dismemberment for all of our employees, including all of our Named Executive Officers.

Pension Benefits and Non-Qualified Deferred Compensation

None of our Named Executive Officers participates in, or has account balances in, tax-qualified or non-qualified defined benefit plans sponsored by us.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the compensation earned by our Named Executive Officers for the fiscal years ended December 28, 2018, December 29, 2017 and December 30, 2016:

Name and Principal Position		Salary	Non-equity incentive placement and compensation	an	Stock awards (3)	All other	r	Total	•		
Larry L. Enterline Chief	2018	\$750,000	\$1,125,000		\$—	58,904	(7)	\$ 1,933,904			
Executive Officer		750,000	1,125,000		4,500,900	89,471		6,465,371			
Zvi Glasman Chief Financia	2018	750,000 359,500 (1	575,000)272,250		_	76,915 56,822	(8)	1,401,915 688,572			
Officer and Treasurer	2017	344,970 (1			1,501,200	63,325		2,171,995			
) () 1 ()	2016	310,120 (1)191,031		_	89,509		590,660			
Michael C. Dennison (4) President,	2018	175,833 (5)188,014		1,114,016(6)840	(9)	1,478,703			
Powered Vehicles Group			_		—	_		_			
	2016	_	_		_						
Christopher J. Tutton	2018	287,611	219,000		635,075	9,924	(10)	1,151,610			
President, Specialty	2017				Cost of						
Sports Group	2017				sales	1,580,155		63,008		69,664	
Gross profit	:	\$ 2,072,907	\$	108,446	\$ 145,236		2,326,58	39	810,102		(70,426)
Gross profit percentage		56.7%		63.3%	67.6%		57	.6%	86.1%		
Research and development							316,38	20	148,576		83,065
Selling, general							310,30	50	146,370		83,003
and administrative	è						1,099,32	29	368,187		145,398
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges	1										20,302
Total costs and expenses							1,415,70)9	516,763		248,765
Operating income							910,88	30	293,339	((319,191)
Other income (expense), net							(43,22	23)	197		(28,802)
Income before provision for											
income taxes							867,65	57	293,536	((347,993)
Income tax provision							237,93	36	22,949		(89,799)

Net income	629,721	270,587	(258,194)
Net income			
attributable to the			
non-controlling			
interest in			
VMware, Inc.		(54,622)	18,157
Net income			
attributable to			
EMC Corporation	\$ 629,721	\$ 215,965	\$ (240,037)

EMC CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

EMC Information Infrastructure

	2.770 2.007 2.07				VMware			
	Information Storage	Information Intelligence Group	RSA Information Security	EMC Information Infrastructure	Virtual Infrastructure within EMC	Corp Reconciling Items	Consolidated	
Three Months Ended:								
<u>September 30, 2010</u>								
Revenues:						_		
Product revenues	\$ 2,172,875	\$ 59,078	\$ 102,442	\$ 2,334,395	\$ 341,530	\$	\$ 2,675,925	
Services revenues	966,414	116,713	83,290	1,166,417	369,929		1,536,346	
Total consolidated revenues	3,139,289	175,791	185,732	3,500,812	711,459		4,212,271	
Cost of sales	1,434,431	66,495	54,968	1,555,894	108,654	60,749	1,725,297	
Gross profit	\$ 1,704,858	\$ 109,296	\$ 130,764	1,944,918	602,805	(60,749)	2,486,974	
Gross profit percentage	54.3%	62.2%	70.4%	55.6%	84.7%		59.0%	
Research and development				279,404	129,924	73,936	483,264	
Selling, general and administrative				936,316	288,682	118,327	1,343,325	
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges						12,561	12,561	
Total costs and expenses				1,215,720	418,606	204,824	1,839,150	
Total costs and expenses				1,210,720	.10,000	201,021	1,000,100	
Operating income				729,198	184,199	(265,573)	647,824	
Other income (expense), net				14,865	2,013	(26,965)	(10,087)	
Income before provision for				11,000	2,010	(20,500)	(10,007)	
income taxes				744,063	186,212	(292,538)	637,737	
Income tax provision				201,643	25,192	(78,172)	148,663	
Net income				542,420	161,020	(214,366)	489,074	
Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.					(31,475)	14,917	(16,558)	
					(21,1,0)	,,, - /	(-0,000)	
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation				\$ 542,420	\$ 129,545	\$ (199,449)	\$ 472,516	
corporation				Ψ 3 12, 120	4 127,515	Ψ (1/2,11/)	Ψ 17 2, 310	

EMC CORPORATION

$NOTES\ TO\ CONSOLIDATED\ FINANCIAL\ STATEMENTS-(Continued)$

EMC Information Infrastructure

	ENIC Information intrastructure						
	Information Storage	Information Intelligence Group	RSA Information Security	EMC Information Infrastructure	VMware Virtual Infrastructure within EMC	Corp Reconciling Items	Consolidated
Nine Months Ended:							
<u>September 30, 2011</u>							
Revenues:							
Product revenues	\$ 7,275,194	\$ 142,655	\$ 305,138	\$ 7,722,987	\$ 1,326,623	\$	\$ 9,049,610
Services revenues	3,367,229	358,456	280,150	4,005,835	1,377,712		5,383,547
Total consolidated revenues	10,642,423	501,111	585,288	11,728,822	2,704,335		14,433,157
Cost of sales	4,722,584	187,306	277,817	5,187,707	390,438	209,409	5,787,554
Gross profit	\$ 5,919,839	\$ 313,805	\$ 307,471	6,541,115	2,313,897	(209,409)	8,645,603
•							
Gross profit percentage	55.6%	62.6%	52.5%	55.8%	85.6%		59.9%
Research and development	22.070	02.070	02.070	932,581	412,575	243,864	1,589,020
Selling, general and				, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	.12,070	2.0,00.	1,000,020
administrative				3,179,639	1,057,615	447,280	4,684,534
Restructuring and				, ,	, i	ŕ	, ,
acquisition-related charges						68,411	68,411
-							
Total costs and expenses				4,112,220	1,470,190	759,555	6,341,965
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				, , -	, ,	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	- ,- ,
Operating income				2,428,895	843,707	(968,964)	2,303,638
Other income (expense), net				(76,169)	4,466	(30,184)	(101,887)
(1				(,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,	(= 1) =)	(,,,,,,,
Income before provision for							
income taxes				2,352,726	848,173	(999,148)	2,201,751
Income tax provision				620,453	103,711	(258,708)	465,456
income tan provision				020,.00	100,711	(200,700)	100,100
Net income				1,732,273	744,462	(740,440)	1,736,295
Net income attributable to the				1,732,273	711,102	(710,110)	1,730,233
non-controlling interest in							
VMware, Inc.					(151,612)	44,608	(107,004)
					(101,012)	. 1,000	(107,001)
Net income attributable to							
EMC Corporation				\$ 1,732,273	\$ 592,850	\$ (695,832)	\$ 1,629,291
Livic Corporation				Ψ 1,134,413	Ψ 372,030	φ (0,2,032)	Ψ 1,049,491

EMC CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS - (Continued)

	on Infrastructure

	ENTO Information initiastracture				VMware		
	Information Storage	Information Intelligence Group	RSA Information Security	EMC Information Infrastructure	Virtual Infrastructure within EMC	Corp Reconciling Items	Consolidated
Nine Months Ended:							
September 30, 2010							
Revenues:							
Product revenues	\$ 6,267,044	\$ 185,069	\$ 279,132	\$ 6,731,245	\$ 976,713	\$	\$ 7,707,958
Services revenues	2,790,262	347,320	241,404	3,378,986	1,039,516		4,418,502
Total consolidated revenues	9,057,306	532,389	520,536	10,110,231	2,016,229		12,126,460
Cost of sales	4,222,546	191,825	160,748	4,575,119	306,673	179,976	5,061,768
	, ,	- ,	/ -	, ,	,	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	- , ,
Gross profit	\$ 4,834,760	\$ 340,564	\$ 359,788	5,535,112	1,709,556	(179,976)	7,064,692
Gross profit	Ψ 1,03 1,700	φ 510,501	Ψ 337,700	3,333,112	1,700,550	(175,570)	7,001,002
Gross profit percentage	53.4%	64.0%	69.1%	54.7%	84.8%		58.3%
Research and development	33.4%	04.0%	09.1%	834,854	352,138	208,930	1,395,922
Selling, general and				034,034	332,136	200,930	1,393,922
administrative				2,717,978	811,551	358,731	3,888,260
Restructuring and				2,717,970	011,551	336,731	3,000,200
acquisition-related charges						40,902	40,902
acquisition related charges						10,502	10,502
Total costs and expenses				3,552,832	1,163,689	608,563	5,325,084
Total costs and expenses				3,332,632	1,103,009	000,505	3,323,004
				1 002 200	5.45.067	(700, 520)	1 720 600
Operating income				1,982,280	545,867	(788,539)	1,739,608
Other income (expense), net				46,712	(8,130)	(79,637)	(41,055)
Income before provision for						(0.50.4=5)	4 500 770
income taxes				2,028,992	537,737	(868,176)	1,698,553
Income tax provision				515,849	95,887	(230,444)	381,292
Net income				1,513,143	441,850	(637,732)	1,317,261
Net income attributable to the							
non-controlling interest in							
VMware, Inc.					(85,372)	39,547	(45,825)
Net income attributable to							
EMC Corporation				\$ 1,513,143	\$ 356,478	\$ (598,185)	\$ 1,271,436

Our revenues are attributed to the geographic areas according to the location of the customers. Revenues by geographic area are included in the following table (table in thousands):

	For the Three	Months Ended	For the Nine Months Ende		
	September 30, 2011	September 30, 2010	September 30, 2011	September 30, 2010	
United States	\$ 2,674,626	\$ 2,292,790	\$ 7,552,800	\$ 6,558,393	
Europe, Middle East and Africa	1,355,474	1,178,927	4,149,828	3,504,869	

Asia Pacific and Japan	695,443	508,504	1,944,808	1,413,684
Latin America, Mexico and Canada	254,658	232,050	785,721	649,514
Total	\$ 4,980,201	\$ 4,212,271	\$ 14,433,157	\$ 12,126,460

No country other than the United States accounted for 10% or more of revenues during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 or 2010.

Long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments, deferred tax assets, goodwill and intangible assets, in the United States were \$3,393.1 million at September 30, 2011 and \$2,936.8 million at December 31, 2010. Internationally, long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments and deferred tax assets, were \$584.9 million at September 30, 2011 and \$600.3 million at December 31, 2010. No country other than the United States accounted for 10% or more of total long-lived assets, excluding financial instruments and deferred tax assets, at September 30, 2011 or December 31, 2010.

Item 2. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

This Management s Discussion and Analysis (MD&A) of Financial Condition and Results of Operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and notes thereto which appear elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. The following discussion contains forward-looking statements and should also be read in conjunction with the risk factors set forth in Item 1A of Part II. The forward-looking statements do not include the potential impact of any mergers, acquisitions, divestitures, securities offerings or business combinations that may be announced or closed after the date hereof.

All dollar amounts expressed numerically in this MD&A are in millions.

Certain tables may not add due to rounding.

INTRODUCTION

We manage our business in two broad categories: EMC Information Infrastructure and VMware Virtual Infrastructure.

EMC Information Infrastructure

Our EMC Information Infrastructure business consists of three segments: Information Storage, Information Intelligence Group and RSA Information Security. The objective for our EMC Information Infrastructure business is to simultaneously increase our market share, invest in the business and improve our financial returns. During 2011, we will continue to innovate and invest in expanding our total addressable market opportunity through internal research and development (R&D) efforts and acquisitions to capitalize on the continued growth of enterprise data. Because of these investments and our focus on providing customers with the technology to transform their Information Technology (IT) infrastructures and applications, we believe we are well-positioned in the largest IT transformation in history which is creating enormous opportunities in Cloud Computing and Big Data. Cloud Computing leverages an on-demand, self-managed, virtualized infrastructure to deliver IT-as-a-Service in a more efficient, flexible and cost-effective manner. While the fundamental transition to Cloud Computing architectures is still gaining traction, customers recognize that their ability to compete is increasingly tied to the efficiency and agility of their IT operations and that transitioning to cloud architectures to increase their efficiencies and make them more flexible and agile will be a key component to their success. We believe our offerings are well-suited to capitalize on this trend as it unfolds over the next several years. Big Data, which is a primary contributor to the pace of overall data growth, refers to the large repositories of corporate and external data, including unstructured information created by new applications (e.g. medical, entertainment, energy and geophysical), social media and other web repositories. With the investments we made in 2010 by acquiring Isilon and Greenplum, as well as our internally developed Atmos offering, we believe we are well-positioned in this market to continue assisting our customers in unlocking the value contained within this information. To help customers in transitioning to Cloud Computing and benefitting from Big Data, we are leveraging our own services organization, as well as our channel and services partners and service providers. Additionally, momentum continues to build at VCE Company LLC, our joint venture with Cisco and other investors VMware and Intel, which offers the Vblock converged infrastructure product for building out cloud data centers.

Our focus on Cloud Computing and Big Data combined with our portfolio of differentiated solutions within these secular trends, our disciplined operational execution and control and deepening of our relationships with partners continue to drive our success. As a result, we continue to believe we will grow faster than the markets we serve and increase our 2011 earnings at a rate faster than the rate at which we will grow our revenue, as well as reinforce our position as the provider of choice for enterprise data, cloud infrastructure and Big Data solutions in the next year and beyond.

VMware Virtual Infrastructure

VMware s financial focus is on long-term revenue growth to generate cash flows to fund its expansion of industry segment share and evolve its virtualization-based products for data centers, desktop computers and cloud computing through a combination of internal development and acquisitions. VMware expects to grow its business by broadening its virtualization infrastructure software solutions technology and product portfolio, increasing product awareness, promoting the adoption of virtualization and building long-term relationships with its customers through the adoption of enterprise license agreements (ELAs). Since the introduction in 2009 of VMware vSphere and VMware View 4, VMware has introduced more products that build on the vSphere foundation including in the third quarter of 2011, VMware vSphere 5 and a comprehensive suite of cloud infrastructure technologies, as well as VMware View 5. VMware plans to continue to introduce additional products in the future. Additionally, VMware has made, and expects to continue to make, acquisitions designed to strengthen its product offerings and/or extend its strategy to deliver solutions that can be hosted at customer data centers or at service providers.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Revenues

The following tables present revenue by our segments:

	For the Three September 30, 2011	hs Ended tember 30, 2010	\$ Change	% Change
Information Storage	\$ 3,653.1	\$ 3,139.3	\$ 513.8	16.4%
Information Intelligence Group	171.5	175.8	(4.3)	(2.4)
RSA Information Security	214.9	185.7	29.2	15.7
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	940.8	711.5	229.3	32.2
Total revenues	\$ 4,980.2	\$ 4,212.3	\$ 767.9	18.2%

	For the Nine Months Ended				
	September 30, September 30, 2011 2010		\$ Change	% Change	
Information Storage	\$ 10,642.4	\$ 9,057.3	\$ 1,585.1	% Change 17.5%	
Information Intelligence Group	501.1	532.4	(31.3)	(5.9)	
RSA Information Security	585.3	520.5	64.8	12.4	
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	2,704.3	2,016.2	688.1	34.1	
Total revenues	\$ 14,433.2	\$ 12,126.5	\$ 2,306.7	19.0%	

Consolidated product revenues increased 14.9% and 17.4% to \$3,074.4 and \$9,049.6 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The consolidated product revenues increase was primarily driven by the Information Storage and the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segments—product revenues. The overall growth in product revenue was due to a continued higher demand for our IT infrastructure offerings to address the storage and virtualization needs for continued information growth, particularly as customers continue to build out their own data centers to develop and support their private or public cloud infrastructures.

The Information Storage segment s product revenues increased 13.3% and 16.1% to \$2,462.7 and \$7,275.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Within the high-end of the Information Storage segment, product revenues increased 7.0% and 15.7% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, primarily due to VMAX system sales and upgrades as customers continue to purchase VMAX for mission critical data sets and business applications as well as for new use cases. Within the mid-tier of the Information Storage segment, which includes Unified products, Backup and Recovery Systems, EMC Isilon and EMC Atmos, product revenues increased 27.8% and 25.1% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, due to strong performance across each of our mid-tier product groups. Our newly launched VNX family, which started shipping at the end of February, has been well received by the market and accounted for more than 80% of our Unified mid-tier product revenue in the third quarter, which includes VNX, VNXe, Celerra and CLARiiON. Within our back-up and recovery systems division, Data Domain growth continued to benefit from being owned by EMC which in turn helped drive growth in Avamar and NetWorker. Finally, our Big Data storage and data analytics products continued to grow faster than the market with EMC Isilon, EMC Greenplum and EMC Atmos up over 100% in the three months ended September 30, 2011.

The VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment s product revenues increased 29.7% and 35.8% to \$442.9 and \$1,326.6 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. VMware s license revenues increased in the third quarter and first nine months of 2011 primarily due to

strong global demand for vSphere. For both the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, VMware observed an increase in the volume of ELAs as compared with the respective periods in 2010 due to growing customer interest as well as strong renewals from existing ELA customers.

The Information Intelligence Group segment s product revenues declined 10.2% and 22.9% to \$53.1 and \$142.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The decrease in product revenues was primarily attributable to changing

29

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

customer demand. The Information Intelligence Group segment continues to evolve to meet the buying preferences of today s content management customers by transitioning to lighter-weight, content-enabled applications using modern virtualized frameworks.

The RSA Information Security segment s product revenues increased 12.9% and 9.3% to \$115.7 and \$305.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in product revenues was primarily attributable to increased demand for our Security Management and Compliance products. The growth for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 was less than the growth for the three months ended September 30, 2011 primarily due to a pause in SecurID shipments during the first quarter of 2011 as we reviewed and hardened our internal systems in response to a sophisticated cyber attack targeting RSA.

Consolidated services revenues increased 24.0% and 21.8% to \$1,905.8 and \$5,383.5 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The consolidated services revenues increase was primarily driven by the Information Storage and the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segments—services revenues where we continue to provide expertise to customers on the most effective ways to enable Cloud Computing and to leverage their Big Data assets.

The Information Storage segment s services revenues increased 23.2% and 20.7% to \$1,190.3 and \$3,367.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to higher demand for maintenance-related services, which correlates to the increased sales in storage products. In addition, a growing demand for professional services also contributed to the increase in services revenues.

The VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment s services revenues increased 34.6% and 32.5% to \$497.9 and \$1,377.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to growth in VMware s software maintenance revenues. In the first nine months of 2011, services revenues benefited from strong renewals, multi-year software maintenance contracts sold in previous periods and additional maintenance contracts sold in conjunction with new software license sales. Additionally, VMware experienced increased demand in their professional services, including consulting and customer training, driven by the growth in their license sales and installed base.

The Information Intelligence Group segment s services revenues increased 1.4% and 3.2% to \$118.4 and \$358.5 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in services revenues was primarily attributable to higher demand for professional services. The RSA Information Security segment s services revenues increased 19.1% and 16.1% to \$99.2 and \$280.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Services revenues increased due to an increase in professional services and maintenance revenues resulting from continued demand for support from our installed base.

Consolidated revenues by geography were as follows:

	For the Three	For the Three Months Ended			
	September 30,	September 30,			
	2011		2010	% Change	
United States	\$ 2,674.6	\$	2,292.8	16.7%	
Europe, Middle East and Africa	1,355.5		1,178.9	15.0	
Asia Pacific and Japan	695.4		508.5	36.8	
Latin America, Mexico and Canada	254.7		232.1	9.7	
Total revenues	\$ 4,980.2	\$	4,212.3	18.2%	

For the Nine Months Ended

Edgar Filing: FOX FACTORY HOLDING CORP - Form DEF 14A

	September 30, 2011	Sep	otember 30, 2010	% Change
United States	\$ 7,552.8	\$	6,558.4	15.2%
Europe, Middle East and Africa	4,149.8		3,504.9	18.4
Asia Pacific and Japan	1,944.8		1,413.7	37.6
Latin America, Mexico and Canada	785.7		649.5	21.0
Total revenues	\$ 14,433.2	\$	12,126.5	19.0%

Revenues increased for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same periods in 2010 in all of our markets due to greater demand for our products and services offerings.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

Changes in exchange rates contributed 1.7% and 2.1% to the overall revenue increase for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2010. The impact of the change in rates was most significant in the Euro zone and Asia Pacific markets, primarily Australia and Japan, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011.

Costs and Expenses

The following tables present our costs and expenses, other income and net income attributable to EMC Corporation:

	For the Three Months Ended				
	September 30, 2011	Sep	otember 30, 2010	\$ Change	% Change
Cost of revenue:					
Information Storage	\$ 1,580.2	\$	1,434.4	\$ 145.8	10.2%
Information Intelligence Group	63.0		66.5	(3.5)	(5.3)
RSA Information Security	69.7		55.0	14.7	26.7
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	130.7		108.7	22.0	20.2
Corporate reconciling items	70.4		60.7	9.7	16.0
Total cost of revenue	1,913.9		1,725.3	188.6	10.9
Gross margins:					
Information Storage	2,072.9		1,704.9	368.0	21.6
Information Intelligence Group	108.4		109.3	(0.9)	(0.8)
RSA Information Security	145.2		130.8	14.4	11.0
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	810.1		602.8	207.3	34.4
Corporate reconciling items	(70.4)		(60.7)	(9.7)	16.0
Total gross margin	3,066.3		2,487.0	579.3	23.3
Operating expenses:					
Research and development (1)	548.0		483.3	64.7	13.4
Selling, general and administrative (2)	1,612.9		1,343.3	269.6	20.1
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges	20.3		12.6	7.7	61.1
Total operating expenses	2,181.2		1,839.2	342.0	18.6
Operating income	885.0		647.8	237.2	36.6
Investment income, interest expense and other expenses	(71.8)		(10.1)	(61.7)	610.9
Income before income taxes	813.2		637.7	175.5	27.5
Income tax provision	171.1		148.7	22.4	15.1
Net income	642.1		489.1	153.0	31.3
Less: Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.	(36.5)		(16.6)	(19.9)	119.9
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$ 605.6	\$	472.5	\$ 133.1	28.2%

31

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

	For the Nine Months Ended				
	September 30, 2011	Sep	otember 30, 2010	\$ Change	% Change
Cost of revenue:					
Information Storage	\$ 4,722.6	\$	4,222.5	\$ 500.1	11.8%
Information Intelligence Group	187.3		191.8	(4.5)	(2.3)
RSA Information Security	277.8		160.7	117.1	72.9
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	390.4		306.7	83.7	27.3
Corporate reconciling items	209.4		180.0	29.4	16.3
Total cost of revenue	5,787.6		5,061.8	725.8	14.3
Gross margins:					
Information Storage	5,919.8		4,834.8	1,085.0	22.4
Information Intelligence Group	313.8		340.6	(26.8)	(7.9)
RSA Information Security	307.5		359.8	(52.3)	(14.5)
VMware Virtual Infrastructure	2,313.9		1,709.6	604.3	35.3
Corporate reconciling items	(209.4)		(180.0)	(29.4)	16.3
Total gross margin Operating expenses:	8,645.6		7,064.7	1,580.9	22.4
Research and development (3)	1,589.0		1,395.9	193.1	13.8
Selling, general and administrative (4)	4,684.5		3,888.3	796.2	20.5
Restructuring and acquisition-related charges	68.4		40.9	27.5	67.2
Total operating expenses	6,342.0		5,325.1	1,016.9	19.1
Operating income	2,303.6		1,739.6	564.0	32.4
Investment income, interest expense and other expenses	(101.9)		(41.1)	(60.8)	147.9
Income before income taxes	2,201.8		1,698.6	503.2	29.6
Income tax provision	465.5		381.3	84.2	22.1
Net income	1,736.3		1,317.3	419.0	31.8
Less: Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware, Inc.	(107.0)		(45.8)	(61.2)	133.6
Less. Net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in Viviware, file.	(107.0)		(43.0)	(01.2)	133.0
Net income attributable to EMC Corporation	\$ 1,629.3	\$	1,271.4	\$ 357.9	28.2%

Gross Margins

Overall our gross margin percentages were 61.6% and 59.0% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in the gross margin percentage in the third quarter of 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was attributable to the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment, which increased overall gross margins by 152 basis points, the Information Storage segment, which increased overall gross margins by 126 basis points, and the Information Intelligence Group segment, which increased overall gross margins by 4 basis points,

⁽¹⁾ Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$83.1 and \$73.9 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

⁽²⁾ Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$145.4 and \$118.3 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

⁽³⁾ Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$243.9 and \$208.9 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

⁽⁴⁾ Amount includes corporate reconciling items of \$447.3 and \$358.7 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

partially offset by the RSA Information Security segment, which decreased overall gross margins by 7 basis points. The increase in corporate reconciling items, consisting of stock-based compensation, acquisition-related intangible asset amortization, restructuring and acquisition-related charges and transition costs, decreased the consolidated gross margin percentage by 22 basis points. Transition costs represent the incremental costs incurred to streamline our current cost structure.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

Our gross margin percentages were 59.9% and 58.3% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in the gross margin percentage for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was attributable to the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment, which increased overall gross margins by 150 basis points, and the Information Storage segment, which increased overall gross margins by 112 basis points, partially offset by the RSA Information Security segment, which decreased overall gross margins by 69 basis points, and the Information Intelligence Group segment, which decreased overall gross margins by 6 basis points. Additionally, the increase in corporate reconciling items decreased the consolidated gross margin percentage by 22 basis points.

For segment reporting purposes, stock-based compensation, restructuring and acquisition-related charges, acquisition-related intangible asset amortization and transition costs are recognized as corporate expenses and are not allocated among our various operating segments. The increase of \$9.7 in the corporate reconciling items for the three months ended September 30, 2011, when compared to the same period in 2010, was attributable to a \$0.8 increase in stock-based compensation expense, a \$8.7 increase in acquisition-related intangible asset amortization expense and a \$0.2 increase in transition costs. The increase of \$29.4 in the corporate reconciling items for the nine months ended September 30, 2011, when compared to the same period in 2010, was attributable to a \$12.2 increase in stock-based compensation expense and a \$17.9 increase in intangible asset amortization expense, partially offset by a \$0.7 decrease in transition costs.

The gross margin percentages for the Information Storage segment were 56.7% and 54.3% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 55.6% and 53.4% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for both the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same periods in 2010 was primarily attributable to improved product gross margins, driven by a shift in product mix towards higher margin products, higher sales volume and an improved cost structure. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was also due to improvements in service gross margins.

The gross margin percentages for the VMware Virtual Infrastructure segment were 86.1% and 84.7% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 85.6% and 84.8% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was primarily attributable to improvements in license gross margins resulting from decreased software capitalization amortization expense.

The gross margin percentages for the Information Intelligence Group segment were 63.3% and 62.2% for three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 62.6% and 64.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in gross margin percentage for the three months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was attributable to an increase in both product margins and service margins. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was attributable to an increase in the mix of service revenue as a percentage of total revenue, slightly offset by an increase in service gross margins.

The gross margin percentages for the RSA Information Security segment were 67.6% and 70.4% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 52.5% and 69.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The decrease in gross margin percentage for the three months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was due to a decrease in gross margin percentage for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 compared to the same period in 2010 was due to a decrease in product margins. The decrease in product margins was caused by costs accrued associated with working with our customers to implement remediation programs in the first quarter of 2011 and to the \$66.3 charge related to the expansion of the customer remediation programs that we recorded in the second quarter of 2011. In June 2011, we expanded our customer remediation programs as a result of the heightened customer concerns resulting from press coverage related to an unsuccessful cyber attack on one of our defense sector customers, as well as broad media coverage of cyber attacks on other high profile organizations.

Research and Development

As a percentage of revenues, R&D expenses were 11.0% and 11.5% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 11.0% and 11.5% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. R&D expenses increased \$64.8 and \$193.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2010 primarily due to an increase in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

strategic hiring and business acquisitions, depreciation expense and travel costs, partially offset by greater levels of software capitalization. Personnel-related costs increased by \$76.8 and \$224.9, depreciation expense increased by \$3.6 and \$10.7 and travel costs increased by \$2.9 and \$8.0 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Partially offsetting these increased costs was an increase in capitalized software development costs of \$26.3 and \$74.5, which reduce R&D expense, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively.

Corporate reconciling items within R&D, which consist of stock-based compensation, intangible asset amortization and transition costs, increased \$9.1 and \$35.0 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010. Stock-based compensation expense increased \$9.7 and \$40.4, intangible asset amortization decreased \$2.0 and \$4.8 and transition costs increased \$1.4 and decreased \$0.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010. The increase in stock-based compensation expense was primarily due to the Isilon acquisition, which was consummated in the fourth quarter of 2010.

R&D expenses within EMC s Information Infrastructure business, as a percentage of EMC s Information Infrastructure business revenues, were 7.8% and 8.0% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 8.0% and 8.3% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. R&D expenses increased \$37.0 and \$97.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, depreciation expense and travel costs. Personnel-related costs increased by \$37.0 and \$105.1, depreciation expense increased by \$4.8 and \$13.3 and travel costs increased by \$1.6 and \$5.4 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Partially offsetting these increased costs was an increase in capitalized software development costs of \$12.2 and \$45.3, which reduce R&D expense, for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in capitalized software development costs is primarily due to the timing of products reaching technological feasibility.

R&D expenses within the VMware Virtual Infrastructure business, as a percentage of VMware s revenues, were 15.8% and 18.3% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 15.3% and 17.5% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. VMware s R&D expenses as a percentage of revenues decreased year over year due to significant revenue growth which outpaced increases in personnel-related expenses. R&D expenses increased \$18.7 and \$60.4 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2010 largely due to increases in personnel-related costs of \$28.7 and \$80.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, which are driven by increased personnel-related costs resulting from strategic hiring and acquisitions. Additionally, capitalized software development costs increased \$14.1 and \$29.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010 primarily due to the timing of products reaching technological feasibility. This increase was partially offset by reductions as VMware ceased capitalization on other products due to their general release.

Selling, General and Administrative

As a percentage of revenues, selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses were 32.4% and 31.9% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 32.5% and 32.1% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. SG&A expenses increased by \$269.6 and \$796.3 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2010 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, travel costs and commissions. Personnel-related costs increased by \$194.2 and \$576.1, travel costs increased by \$16.0 and \$57.8 and commissions increased by \$14.7 and \$43.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively.

Corporate reconciling items within SG&A, which consist of stock-based compensation, intangible asset amortization and transition costs, increased \$27.1 and \$88.5 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010. Stock-based compensation expense increased \$17.9 and \$69.9, intangible asset amortization increased \$8.5 and \$27.6 and transition costs increased \$0.7 and decreased \$9.0 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. The increase in stock-based compensation expense was primarily due to the Isilon acquisition, which was consummated in the fourth quarter of 2010.

SG&A expenses within EMC s Information Infrastructure business, as a percentage of EMC s Information Infrastructure business revenues, were 27.2% and 26.7% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 27.1%

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

and 26.9% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. SG&A expenses increased \$163.0 and \$461.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010 primarily due to increases in personnel-related costs, which are expenses driven by incremental headcount from strategic hiring and business acquisitions, travel costs and commissions. Personnel-related costs increased by \$109.4 and \$330.9, travel costs increased by \$12.6 and \$43.9 and commissions increased by \$8.8 and \$22.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively.

SG&A expenses within the VMware Virtual Infrastructure business, as a percentage of VMware s revenues, were 39.1% and 40.6% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and were 39.1% and 40.3% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. SG&A expenses increased \$79.5 and \$246.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, when compared to the same periods in 2010 primarily due to growth in personnel-related expenses driven by incremental headcount.

Restructuring and Acquisition-Related Charges

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, we incurred restructuring and acquisition-related charges of \$20.3 and \$68.4, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, we incurred restructuring and acquisition-related charges of \$12.6 and \$40.9, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, we incurred \$16.9 and \$58.1, respectively, of restructuring charges, primarily related to our current year restructuring programs and \$3.4 and \$10.3, respectively, of charges in connection with acquisitions for financial advisory, legal and accounting services. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, we incurred \$9.7 and \$35.4, respectively, of restructuring charges, primarily related to our 2008 restructuring program and \$2.9 and \$5.5, respectively, of charges in connection with acquisitions for financial advisory, legal and accounting services.

Investment Income

Investment income was \$32.3 and \$106.5 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and was \$40.6 and \$104.2 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively. Investment income decreased for the three months ended September 30, 2011 when compared to the same period in 2010 primarily due to a decrease in realized gains on investments, though for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 when compared to the same period in 2010, realized gains were slightly higher. Net realized gains were \$3.5 and \$16.5 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and were \$7.6 and \$10.4 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively.

Interest Expense

Interest expense was \$44.3 and \$44.8 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and was \$135.8 and \$132.5 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Interest expense consists primarily of interest on the convertible senior debt of our \$1,701 1.75% convertible senior notes due 2011 and our \$1,724 1.75% convertible senior notes due 2013. Included in interest expense are non-cash interest charges related to amortization of the debt discount attributable to the conversion feature of \$27.5 and \$26.6 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and \$81.8 and \$78.7 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, as we are accreting the Notes to their stated values over their term. See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

Other Expense, Net

Other expense, net was \$59.8 and \$5.8 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and was \$72.6 and \$12.7 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Other expense in 2011 primarily consists of our consolidated share of the losses from our converged infrastructure joint venture, VCE Company LLC, partially offset by the non-recurring gain on the sale of VMware s investment in Terremark Worldwide, Inc. in the second quarter of 2011 of \$56.0. Our consolidated share of the losses from VCE was \$50.2 and \$138.7 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and \$11.7 and \$18.1 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively. This joint venture is accounted for under the equity method.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

Provision for Income Taxes

Our effective income tax rates were 21.0% and 21.1% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011, respectively. Our effective income tax rates were 23.3% and 22.4% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively. The effective income tax rate is based upon the estimated income for the year, the composition of the income in different countries, and adjustments, if any, in the applicable quarterly periods for the potential tax consequences, benefits or resolutions of tax audits or other tax contingencies. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, the effective tax rate varied from the statutory tax rate principally as a result of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions. Our aggregate income tax rate in foreign jurisdictions is lower than our income tax rate in the United States; substantially all of our income before provision for income taxes from foreign operations has been earned by our Irish subsidiaries. We do not believe that any recent or currently expected developments in non-U.S. tax jurisdictions are reasonably likely to have a material impact on our effective rate.

Our effective income tax rate decreased in the three and nine months ended September 30, 2011 from the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010 due primarily to an increase in benefit from favorable discrete tax items and from the reenactment of the U.S. federal R&D tax credit which occurred during the fourth quarter of 2010, partially offset by a reduction of the mix of income attributable to foreign versus domestic jurisdictions and non-deductible permanent differences.

We have concluded all U.S. federal income tax matters for years through 2008. We also have income tax audits in process in numerous state, local and international jurisdictions. Based on the timing and outcome of examinations of EMC, the result of the expiration of statutes of limitations for specific jurisdictions or the timing and result of ruling requests from taxing authorities, it is reasonably possible that the related unrecognized tax benefits could change from those recorded in our statement of financial position. We anticipate that several of these audits may be finalized within the next 12 months. Based on the status of these examinations, and the protocol of finalizing such audits, it is not possible to estimate the impact of the amount of such changes, if any, to our previously recorded uncertain tax positions.

At December 31, 2010, we reasonably anticipated that up to \$41.4 of individually-insignificant unrecognized tax positions may be recognized within one year. During the nine months ended September 30, 2011, net reductions in uncertain tax positions of \$17.1 were recognized for the resolution of the U.S. federal tax audit for tax years 2007 and 2008.

Our effective tax rate for the remainder of 2011 may be affected by such factors as changes in tax laws, regulations or rates, changing interpretation of existing laws or regulations, the impact of accounting for stock-based compensation, the impact of accounting for business combinations, changes in our international organization, and changes in overall levels of income before tax. Our effective tax rate may also be adversely affected by earnings being lower than anticipated in countries where we have lower statutory tax rates and higher than anticipated in countries where we have higher statutory tax rates.

Non-controlling Interest in VMware, Inc.

The net income attributable to the non-controlling interest in VMware was \$36.5 and \$16.6 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and was \$107.0 and \$45.8 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increases were due to increases in VMware s net income and increases in the weighted average percentage ownership by the non-controlling interest in VMware. VMware s net income was \$177.5 and \$84.6 for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and was \$523.5 and \$237.6 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The weighted average non-controlling interest in VMware was approximately 21% and 20% for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and was approximately 20% and 19% for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. In the first quarter of 2010, we announced a stock purchase program of VMware s Class A Common Stock to maintain an approximately 80% majority ownership in VMware over the long term. EMC has purchased approximately 10.0 million shares as of September 30, 2011 for approximately \$741.4.

Financial Condition

Cash provided by operating activities was \$3,484.6 and \$3,036.6 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Cash received from customers was \$15,434.2 and \$12,733.2 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase in

cash received from customers was attributable to an increase in sales volume and higher cash proceeds from the sale of maintenance contracts, which are typically billed and paid in advance of services being rendered. Cash

36

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

paid to suppliers and employees was \$11,577.0 and \$9,567.4 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase was primarily attributable to a general growth in the business to support the increased revenue base. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, we paid \$395.5 and \$180.4, respectively, in income taxes. These payments are comprised of estimated taxes for the current year, extension payments for the prior year and refunds or payments associated with income tax filings and tax audits.

Cash used in investing activities was \$2,856.9 and \$4,138.3 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. Cash used for business acquisitions, strategic and other related investments for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 includes 2011 business acquisitions, net of cash acquired, of \$996.3, which includes the purchase of patents from Novell of \$112.5. Cash used for business acquisitions, strategic and other related investments for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 includes 2010 business acquisitions, net of cash acquired, of \$857.0. Additionally, VMware purchased a leasehold interest for \$151.1 in the nine months ended September 30, 2011. Capital additions were \$601.2 and \$541.9 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The higher level of capital additions was primarily attributable to an increase in spending to support the growth of the business. Capitalized software development costs were \$342.1 and \$272.5 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. The increase was primarily attributable to EMC Information Infrastructure s efforts on its software development activities. Net purchases of investments were \$766.2 and \$2,466.9 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. This activity varies from period to period based upon our cash collections, cash requirements and maturity dates of our investments.

Cash used in financing activities was \$1,626.7 and \$259.0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively. For the nine months ended September 30, 2011, we spent \$1,899.2 to repurchase 77.2 million shares of our common stock and \$342.2 to purchase 4.0 million shares of VMware s common stock. Additionally, VMware spent \$490.9 to repurchase 5.5 million shares of its common stock. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, we spent \$800.3 to repurchase 43.8 million shares of our common stock and \$289.6 to purchase 4.7 million shares of VMware s common stock. Additionally, VMware spent \$285.9 to repurchase 4.3 million shares of its common stock. We generated \$786.9 and \$908.7 during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, from the exercise of stock options. We generated \$318.7 and \$210.7 during the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, of excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation.

We expect to continue to generate positive cash flows from operations for the remainder of 2011 and to use cash generated by operations as our primary source of liquidity. We believe that existing cash and cash equivalents, together with any cash generated from operations will be sufficient to meet normal operating requirements for the next twelve months.

At September 30, 2011, the 2011 Notes had less than three months to maturity and are therefore convertible at the option of the holder through November 30, 2011. Based upon the closing price of our common stock for the prescribed measurement period during the three months ended September 30, 2011, the contingent conversion thresholds on the 2013 Notes were exceeded. As a result, the 2013 Notes are convertible at the option of the holder through December 31, 2011. Upon conversion, we are obligated to pay cash up to the principal amount of the debt converted. We have the option to settle any conversion value in excess of the principal amount with cash, shares of our common stock, or a combination thereof. Approximately \$24.2 of the Notes have been converted as of September 30, 2011.

Additionally, \$1,701.3 of the 2011 Notes is due in November 2011. The remaining \$1,724.5 of the 2013 Notes is due in November 2013. At maturity, we are obligated to pay cash up to the principal amount of the debt. We have the option to settle any conversion value in excess of the principal amount with cash, shares of our common stock, or a combination thereof. We intend to issue debt in 2012 to replace the 2011 Notes.

In connection with the issuance of the Notes, we entered into separate convertible note hedge transactions with respect to our common stock. These will generally have the effect of offsetting the cash outlay which may be paid by EMC for the conversion value in excess of the principal amount. See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

We have available for use a credit line of \$50.0 in the United States. As of September 30, 2011, we had no borrowings outstanding on the line of credit. The credit line bears interest at the bank s base rate and requires us, upon utilization of the credit line, to meet certain financial covenants with respect to limitations on losses. In the event the covenants are not met, the lender may require us to provide collateral to secure the outstanding balance. At September 30, 2011, we were in compliance with the covenants. As of September 30, 2011, the aggregate amount of liabilities of our subsidiaries was approximately \$6,023.1.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

At September 30, 2011, our total cash, cash equivalents, and short-term and long-term investments were \$9,260.5. This balance includes approximately \$3,976.7 held by VMware, of which \$1,896.5 is held overseas, and \$1,564.7 held by EMC in overseas entities. If these overseas funds are needed for our operations in the U.S., we would be required to accrue and pay U.S. taxes to repatriate these funds. However, our intent is to permanently reinvest these funds outside of the U.S. and our current plans do not demonstrate a need to repatriate them to fund our U.S. operations.

Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures and Reconciliations to GAAP Results

The financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP). EMC uses certain non-GAAP financial measures, which exclude stock-based compensation, amortization of intangible assets, restructuring and acquisition-related charges, infrequently occurring gains, losses and charges, special tax items and provisions for litigation to measure its gross margin, operating margin, net income and diluted earnings per share for purposes of managing our business. EMC also assesses its financial performance by measuring its free cash flow which is also a non-GAAP financial measure. Free cash flow is defined as net cash provided by operating activities, less additions to property, plant and equipment and capitalized software development costs. These non-GAAP financial measures should be considered in addition to, not as a substitute for, measures of EMC s financial performance or liquidity prepared in accordance with GAAP. EMC s non-GAAP financial measures may be defined differently from time to time and may be defined differently than similar terms used by other companies, and accordingly, care should be exercised in understanding how EMC defines its non-GAAP financial measures.

EMC s management uses the non-GAAP financial measures to gain an understanding of EMC s comparative operating performance (when comparing such results with previous periods or forecasts) and future prospects and excludes these items from its internal financial statements for purposes of its internal budgets and each reporting segment s financial goals. These non-GAAP financial measures are used by EMC s management in their financial and operating decision-making because management believes they reflect EMC s ongoing business in a manner that allows meaningful period-to-period comparisons. EMC s management believes that these non-GAAP financial measures provide useful information to investors and others (a) in understanding and evaluating EMC s current operating performance and future prospects in the same manner as management does, if they so choose, and (b) in comparing in a consistent manner EMC s current financial results with EMC s past financial results.

Our non-GAAP operating results for the three months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010 were as follows:

	For the Three September 30, 2011	hree Months Ended September 30, 2010		
Gross margin	\$ 3,136.0	\$	2,547.2	
Gross margin percentage	63.0%		60.5%	
Operating income	1,194.2		905.6	
Operating income percentage	24.0%		21.5%	
Income tax provision	247.2		215.0	
Net income attributable to EMC	821.8		649.4	
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$ 0.37	\$	0.30	

The improvements in the non-GAAP gross margin and non-GAAP gross margin percentage were attributable to higher sales volume, a change in mix attributable to higher margin products and improved cost control. The improvements in the non-GAAP operating income and non-GAAP operating income percentage were attributable to an improved gross margin percentage.

38

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS - (Continued)

The reconciliation of the above financial measures from GAAP to non-GAAP is as follows:

		For the Three Restructuring	Months Ended Sep	tember 30, 2011	
	GAAP	and acquisition- Intangible related Stock-based asset			Non-GAAP
Gross margin	\$ 3,066.3	\$	\$ 28.7	\$ 41.0	\$ 3,136.0
Operating income	885.0	20.3	200.2	88.6	1,194.2
Income tax provision	171.1	2.7	45.0	28.4	247.2
Net income attributable to EMC	605.6	17.4	141.3	57.5	821.8
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$ 0.27	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.06	\$ 0.03	\$ 0.37

		Restructuring and			
	GAAP	acquisition- related charges	Stock-based compensation	Intangible asset amortization	Non-GAAP
Gross margin	\$ 2,487.0	\$	\$ 27.9	\$ 32.3	\$ 2,547.2
Operating income	647.8	12.6	171.8	73.4	905.6
Income tax provision	148.7	2.2	41.5	22.6	215.0
Net income attributable to EMC	472.5	10.1	117.7	49.0	649.4
Diluted earnings per share attributable to EMC	\$ 0.22	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.06	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.30

For the Three Months Ended September 30, 2010

We also monitor our ability to generate free cash flow in relationship to our non-GAAP net income attributable to EMC over comparable periods. For the twelve months ended September 30, 2011, our free cash flow was \$3,759.6. The free cash flow for the twelve months ended September 30, 2011 exceeded our same period non-GAAP net income attributable to EMC by \$524.1. EMC uses free cash flow, among other measures, to evaluate the ability of its operations to generate cash that is available for purposes other than capital expenditures and capitalized software development costs. Management believes that information regarding free cash flow provides investors with an important perspective on the cash available to make strategic acquisitions and investments, repurchase shares, service debt and fund ongoing operations. As free cash flow is not a measure of liquidity calculated in accordance with GAAP, free cash flow should be considered in addition to, but not as a substitute for, the analysis provided in the Statements of Cash Flows.

The reconciliation of the above free cash flow from GAAP to non-GAAP is as follows:

	Twelve Months Ended			
	September 30, 2011	Sep	tember 30, 2010	
Cash Flow from Operations	\$ 4,996.8	\$	4,045.3	
Capital Expenditures	(804.7)		(675.9)	
Capitalized Software Development Costs	(432.6)		(354.6)	
Free Cash Flow	\$ 3,759.6	\$	3,014.8	

Free cash flow represents a non-GAAP measure related to operating cash flows. In contrast, our GAAP measure of cash flow consists of three components. These are cash flows provided by operating activities of \$3,484.6 and \$3,036.6 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, cash used in investing activities of \$2,856.9 and \$4,138.3 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively, and net cash used in financing activities of \$1,626.7 and \$259.0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2011 and 2010, respectively.

All of the foregoing non-GAAP financial measures have limitations. Specifically, the non-GAAP financial measures that exclude the items noted above do not include all items of income and expense that affect EMC s operations or cash flows. Further, these non-GAAP financial measures are not prepared in accordance with GAAP, may not be comparable to non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies and do not reflect any benefit that such items may confer on EMC. Management compensates for these limitations by also considering EMC s financial results as determined in accordance with GAAP.

39

Table of Contents

Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

For quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risk affecting us, see Item 7A Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on February 28, 2011. Our exposure to market risks has not changed materially from that set forth in our Annual Report.

Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures. Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, has evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act)), as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Based on such evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

<u>Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.</u> There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

40

PART II

OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are involved in a variety of claims, demands, suits, investigations, and proceedings, including those identified below, that arise from time to time relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including actions with respect to contracts, intellectual property, product liability, employment, benefits and securities matters. As required by authoritative guidance, we have estimated the amount of probable losses that may result from all currently pending matters, and such amounts are reflected in our consolidated financial statements. These recorded amounts are not material to our consolidated financial position or results of operations and no additional material losses related to these pending matters are reasonably possible. While it is not possible to predict the outcome of these matters with certainty, we do not expect the results of any of these actions to have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. Because litigation is inherently unpredictable, however, the actual amounts of loss may prove to be larger or smaller than the amounts reflected in our consolidated financial statements, and we could incur judgments or enter into settlements of claims that could adversely affect our operating results or cash flows in a particular period.

We have received three derivative demand letters sent on behalf of purported EMC shareholders. The letters refer to a now-settled civil action in which EMC was named as a defendant and in which the United States (acting through the Civil Division of the Department of Justice (DoJ)) intervened. The civil action involved allegations concerning EMC s compliance with the terms and conditions of certain agreements pursuant to which we sold products and services to the federal government and EMC s fee arrangements with partners and systems integrators in federal government transactions. EMC reached a settlement of all claims asserted in this action effective as of May 4, 2010, without any admission of liability or wrongdoing. The derivative demand letters contend that the existence of the civil action serves as evidence that certain EMC officers and directors failed to exercise due care and/or failed to oversee compliance with certain federal laws.

The matters relating to the demand letters were referred to a Special Committee of independent directors of the Board of Directors, which investigated and made a determination regarding such allegations. At the conclusion of their investigation, the Special Committee determined in good faith that commencing or maintaining derivative proceedings based on the allegations would not be in the best interests of EMC. In October 2009, one of the purported shareholders filed a complaint in the Superior Court for Middlesex County in Massachusetts alleging claims for breach of fiduciary duty against EMC directors and certain officers based on the same allegations set forth in the demand letter. In May 2010, another purported shareholder filed a complaint in the same court making virtually identical allegations. In September 2011, the court entered a judgment of dismissal with prejudice as to both pending actions.

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

The risk factors that appear below could materially affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. This description includes any material changes to and supersedes the description of the risk factors associated with our business previously disclosed in Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only risks and uncertainties facing us. Our business is also subject to general risks and uncertainties that affect many other companies.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of general economic and market conditions.

We are subject to the effects of general global economic and market conditions. If these conditions remain challenging or deteriorate, our business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected. Possible consequences from uncertainty or further deterioration due to the recent global macroeconomic downturn on our business, including insolvency of key suppliers resulting in product delays, inability of customers to obtain credit to finance purchases of our products, customer insolvencies, increased risk that customers may delay payments, fail to pay or default on credit extended to them, and counterparty failures negatively impacting our treasury operations, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of a lessening demand in the information technology market.

Our revenue and profitability depend on the overall demand for our products and services. Delays or reductions in IT spending, domestically or internationally, could materially adversely affect demand for our products and services which could result in decreased revenues or earnings.

Table of Contents

Our customers operate in a variety of markets. Any adverse effects to such markets could materially adversely affect demand for our products and services which could result in decreased revenues or earnings.

Competitive pricing, sales volume, mix and component costs could materially adversely affect our revenues, gross margins and earnings.

Our gross margins are impacted by a variety of factors, including competitive pricing, component and product design costs as well as the volume and relative mixture of product and services revenues. Increased component costs, increased pricing pressures, the relative and varying rates of increases or decreases in component costs and product price, changes in product and services revenue mixture or decreased volume could have a material adverse effect on our revenues, gross margins or earnings.

The costs of third-party components comprise a significant portion of our product costs. While we generally have been able to manage our component and product design costs, we may have difficulty managing such costs if supplies of certain components become limited or component prices increase. Any such limitation could result in an increase in our component costs. An increase in component or design costs relative to our product prices could have a material adverse effect on our gross margins and earnings. Moreover, certain competitors may have advantages due to vertical integration of their supply chain, which may include disk drives, microprocessors, memory components and servers.

The markets in which we do business are highly competitive, and we may encounter aggressive price competition for all of our products and services from numerous companies globally. There also has been and may continue to be a willingness on the part of certain competitors to reduce prices or provide information infrastructure and virtual infrastructure products or services, together with other IT products or services, at minimal or no additional cost in order to preserve or gain market share. Such price competition may result in pressure on our product and service prices, and reductions in product and service prices may have a material adverse effect on our revenues, gross margins and earnings.

If our suppliers are not able to meet our requirements, we could have decreased revenues and earnings.

We purchase or license many sophisticated components and products from one or a limited number of qualified suppliers, including some of our competitors. These components and products include disk drives, high density memory components, power supplies and software developed and maintained by third parties. We have experienced delivery delays from time to time because of high industry demand or the inability of some vendors to consistently meet our quality or delivery requirements. Current or future social and environmental regulations or critical issues, such as those relating to the sourcing of conflict minerals from the Democratic Republic of the Congo or the need to eliminate environmentally sensitive materials from our products, could restrict the supply of resources used in production or increase our costs. If any of our suppliers were to cancel or materially change contracts or commitments with us or fail to meet the quality or delivery requirements needed to satisfy customer orders for our products, we could lose time-sensitive customer orders, be unable to develop or sell certain products cost-effectively or on a timely basis, if at all, and have significantly decreased quarterly revenues and earnings, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. Additionally, we periodically transition our product line to incorporate new technologies. The importance of transitioning our customers smoothly to new technologies, along with our historically uneven pattern of quarterly sales, intensifies the risk that the failure of a supplier to meet our quality or delivery requirements will have a material adverse impact on our revenues and earnings. An economic crisis may also negatively affect our suppliers—solvency, which could, in turn, result in product delays or otherwise materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our financial performance may be impacted by the financial performance of VMware.

Because we consolidate VMware s financial results in our results of operations, our financial performance will be impacted by the financial performance of VMware. VMware s financial performance may be affected by a number of factors, including, but not limited to:

general economic conditions in their domestic and international markets and the effect that these conditions have on VMware s customers—capital budgets and the availability of funding for software purchases;

fluctuations in demand, adoption rates, sales cycles and pricing levels for VMware s products and services;

fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates;

changes in customers budgets for information technology purchases and in the timing of their purchasing decisions;

VMware s ability to compete with existing or increased competition;

42

Table of Contents

the timing of recognizing revenues in any given quarter, which, as a result of software revenue recognition policies, can be affected by a number of factors, including product announcements, beta programs and product promotions that can cause revenue recognition of certain orders to be deferred until future products to which customers are entitled become available;

the sale of VMware s products in the timeframes anticipated, including the number and size of orders in each quarter;

VMware s ability to develop, introduce and ship in a timely manner new products and product enhancements that meet customer demand, certification requirements and technical requirements;

the introduction of new pricing and packaging models for VMware s product offerings;

the timing of the announcement or release of upgrades or new products by VMware or by its competitors;

VMware s ability to maintain scalable internal systems for reporting, order processing, license fulfillment, product delivery, purchasing, billing and general accounting, among other functions;

VMware s ability to control costs, including its operating expenses;

changes to VMware s effective tax rate;

the increasing scale of VMware s business and its effect on VMware s ability to maintain historical rates of growth;

VMware s ability to attract and retain highly skilled employees, particularly those with relevant experience in software development and sales;

VMware s ability to conform to emerging industry standards and to technological developments by its competitors and customers;

renewal rates for enterprise license agreements, or ELA s, as original ELA terms expire;

the timing and amount of software development costs that are capitalized beginning when technological feasibility has been established and ending when the product is available for general release;

unplanned events that could affect market perception of the quality or cost-effectiveness of VMware s products and solutions; and

the recoverability of benefits from goodwill and intangible assets and the potential impairment of these assets.

Our stock price is volatile and may be affected by the trading price of VMware Class A common stock and/or speculation about the possibility of future actions we might take in connection with our VMware stock ownership.

Our stock price, like that of other technology companies, is subject to significant volatility because of factors such as:

the announcement of acquisitions, new products, services or technological innovations by us or our competitors;

quarterly variations in our operating results;

changes in revenue or earnings estimates by the investment community; and

speculation in the press or investment community.

The trading price of our common stock has been and likely will continue to be affected by various factors related to VMware, including:

the trading price for VMware Class A common stock;

actions taken or statements made by us, VMware, or others concerning the potential separation of VMware from us, including by spin-off, split-off or sale; and

factors impacting the financial performance of VMware, including those discussed in the prior risk factor.

In addition, although we own a majority of VMware and consolidate their results, our stock price may not reflect our pro rata ownership interest

We may be unable to keep pace with rapid industry, technological and market changes.

of VMware.

The markets in which we compete are characterized by rapid technological change, frequent new product introductions, evolving industry standards and changing needs of customers. There can be no assurance that our existing products will be properly

43

Table of Contents

positioned in the market or that we will be able to introduce new or enhanced products into the market on a timely basis, or at all. We spend a considerable amount of money on research and development and introduce new products from time to time. There can be no assurance that enhancements to existing products and solutions or new products and solutions will receive customer acceptance. As competition in the IT industry increases, it may become increasingly difficult for us to maintain a technological advantage and to leverage that advantage toward increased revenues and profits. In addition, there can be no assurance that our vision of enabling hybrid cloud computing through infrastructure and application transformation will be accepted or validated in the marketplace.

Risks associated with the development and introduction of new products include delays in development and changes in data storage, networking virtualization, infrastructure management, information security and operating system technologies which could require us to modify existing products. Risks inherent in the transition to new products include:

the difficulty in forecasting customer preferences or demand accurately;

the inability to expand production capacity to meet demand for new products;

the impact of customers demand for new products on the products being replaced, thereby causing a decline in sales of existing products and an excessive, obsolete supply of inventory; and

delays in initial shipments of new products.

Further risks inherent in new product introductions include the uncertainty of price-performance relative to products of competitors, competitors responses to the introductions and the desire by customers to evaluate new products for extended periods of time. Our failure to introduce new or enhanced products on a timely basis, keep pace with rapid industry, technological or market changes or effectively manage the transitions to new products or new technologies could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

The markets we serve are highly competitive and we may be unable to compete effectively.

We compete with many companies in the markets we serve, certain of which offer a broad spectrum of IT products and services and others which offer specific information storage, protection, security, management, virtualization and intelligence products or services. Some of these companies (whether independently or by establishing alliances) may have substantially greater financial, marketing and technological resources, larger distribution capabilities, earlier access to customers and greater opportunity to address customers—various IT requirements than us. In addition, as the IT industry consolidates, companies may improve their competitive position and ability to compete against us. We compete on the basis of our products—features, performance and price as well as our services. Our failure to compete on any of these bases could affect demand for our products or services, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Companies may develop new technologies or products in advance of us or establish business models or technologies disruptive to us. Our business may be materially adversely affected by the announcement or introduction of new products, including hardware and software products and services by our competitors, and the implementation of effective marketing or sales strategies by our competitors. The material adverse effect to our business could include a decrease in demand for our products and services and an increase in the length of our sales cycle due to customers taking longer to compare products and services and to complete their purchases.

We may have difficulty managing operations.

Our future operating results will depend on our overall ability to manage operations, which includes, among other things:

retaining and hiring, as required, the appropriate number of qualified employees;

managing, protecting and enhancing, as appropriate, our infrastructure, including but not limited to, our information systems (and such systems—ability to protect confidential information residing on the systems) and internal controls;

accurately forecasting revenues;

training our sales force to sell more software and services;

successfully integrating new acquisitions;

managing inventory levels, including minimizing excess and obsolete inventory, while maintaining sufficient inventory to meet customer demands;

44

Table of Contents

controlling expenses;

managing our manufacturing capacity, real estate facilities and other assets; and

executing on our plans.

An unexpected decline in revenues without a corresponding and timely reduction in expenses or a failure to manage other aspects of our operations could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our investment portfolio could experience a decline in market value which could adversely affect our financial results.

We held \$6.1 billion in short- and long-term investments as of September 30, 2011. The investments are invested primarily in investment grade debt securities, and we limit the amount of investment with any one issuer. A further deterioration in the economy, including a tightening of credit markets, increased defaults by issuers, or significant volatility in interest rates, including due to downgrades in U.S. government debt, could cause the investments to decline in value or could impact the liquidity of the portfolio. If market conditions deteriorate significantly, our results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected.

Our business may suffer if we are unable to retain or attract key personnel.

Our business depends to a significant extent on the continued service of senior management and other key employees, the development of additional management personnel and the hiring of new qualified employees. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in retaining existing personnel or recruiting new personnel. The loss of one or more key or other employees, our inability to attract additional qualified employees or the delay in hiring key personnel could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our quarterly revenues and earnings could be materially adversely affected by uneven sales patterns and changing purchasing behaviors.

Our quarterly sales have historically reflected an uneven pattern in which a disproportionate percentage of a quarter—s total sales occur in the last month and weeks and days of each quarter. This pattern makes prediction of revenues, earnings and working capital for each financial period especially difficult and uncertain and increases the risk of unanticipated variations in quarterly results and financial condition. We believe this uneven sales pattern is a result of many factors including:

the relative dollar amount of our product and services offerings in relation to many of our customers budgets, resulting in long lead times for customers budgetary approval, which tends to be given late in a quarter;

the tendency of customers to wait until late in a quarter to commit to purchase in the hope of obtaining more favorable pricing from one or more competitors seeking their business;

the fourth quarter influence of customers spending their remaining capital budget authorization prior to new budget constraints in the first nine months of the following year; and

seasonal influences.

Our uneven sales pattern also makes it extremely difficult to predict near-term demand and adjust manufacturing capacity or our supply chain accordingly. If predicted demand is substantially greater than orders, there will be excess inventory. Alternatively, if orders substantially exceed predicted demand, the ability to assemble, test and ship orders received in the last weeks and days of each quarter may be limited, which could materially adversely affect quarterly revenues and earnings.

In addition, our revenues in any quarter are substantially dependent on orders booked and shipped in that quarter and our backlog at any particular time is not necessarily indicative of future sales levels. This is because:

we assemble our products on the basis of our forecast of near-term demand and maintain inventory in advance of receipt of firm orders from customers;

we generally ship products shortly after receipt of the order; and

customers may generally reschedule or cancel orders with little or no penalty.

Loss of infrastructure, due to factors such as an information systems failure, loss of public utilities, natural disasters or extreme weather conditions, could impact our ability to ship products in a timely manner. Delays in product shipping or an

45

Table of Contents

unexpected decline in revenues without a corresponding and timely slowdown in expenses, could intensify the impact of these factors on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

In addition, unanticipated changes in our customers purchasing behaviors such as customers taking longer to negotiate and complete their purchases or making smaller, incremental purchases based on their current needs, also make the prediction of revenues, earnings and working capital for each financial period difficult and uncertain and increase the risk of unanticipated variations in our quarterly results and financial condition.

Risks associated with our distribution channels may materially adversely affect our financial results.

In addition to our direct sales force, we have agreements in place with many distributors, systems integrators, resellers and original equipment manufacturers to market and sell our products and services. We may, from time to time, derive a significant percentage of our revenues from such distribution channels. Our financial results could be materially adversely affected if our contracts with channel partners were terminated, if our relationship with channel partners were to deteriorate, if the financial condition of our channel partners were to weaken, if our channel partners were not able to timely and effectively implement their planned actions or if the level of demand for our channel partners products and services were to decrease. In addition, as our market opportunities change, we may have an increased reliance on channel partners, which may negatively impact our gross margins. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in maintaining or expanding these channels. If we are not successful, we may lose sales opportunities, customers and market share. Furthermore, the partial reliance on channel partners may materially reduce the visibility to our management of potential customers and demand for products and services, thereby making it more difficult to accurately forecast such demand. In addition, there can be no assurance that our channel partners will not develop, market or sell products or services or acquire other companies that develop, market or sell products or services in competition with us in the future.

In addition, as we focus on new market opportunities and additional customers through our various distribution channels, including small-to-medium sized businesses, we may be required to provide different levels of service and support than we typically provided in the past. We may have difficulty managing directly or indirectly through our channels these different service and support requirements and may be required to incur substantial costs to provide such services which may adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Due to the global nature of our business, political, economic or regulatory changes or other factors in a specific country or region could impair our international operations, future revenue or financial condition.

A substantial portion of our revenues is derived from sales outside the United States including, increasingly, in rapid growth markets such as Brazil, Russia, India and China. In addition, a substantial portion of our products is manufactured outside of the United States. Accordingly, our future results could be materially adversely affected by a variety of factors relating to our operations outside the United States, including, among others, the following:

changes in foreign currency exchange rates;
changes in a specific country s or region s economic conditions;
political or social unrest;
trade restrictions;
import or export licensing requirements;
the overlap of different tax structures or changes in international tax laws;

changes in regulatory requirements;
difficulties in staffing and managing international operations;
stringent privacy policies in some foreign countries;
compliance with a variety of foreign laws and regulations; and

longer payment cycles in certain countries.

Foreign operations, particularly in those countries with developing economies, are also subject to risks of violations of laws prohibiting improper payments and bribery, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and similar regulations in foreign jurisdictions. Although we implement policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance with these laws, our employees,

46

Table of Contents

contractors and agents may take actions in violation of our policies. Any such violations, even if prohibited by our policies, could subject us to civil or criminal penalties or otherwise have an adverse effect on our business and reputation.

In addition, we hold a significant portion of our cash and investments in our international subsidiaries. Potential regulations could impact our ability to transfer the cash and investments to the United States. Should we desire to repatriate cash, we may incur a significant tax obligation.

We operate a Venezuelan sales subsidiary in which the Bolivar is the functional currency. Due to limitations in accessing the dollar at the official exchange rate, we have utilized the System for Transactions in Foreign Currency Securities or SITME rate, which is the available market rate in the country to translate the foreign currency denominated balance sheet. Our operations in Venezuela include U.S. dollar-denominated assets and liabilities which we remeasure to Bolivars. The remeasurement may result in transaction gains or losses. We have used either the official exchange rate or the parallel exchange rate to remeasure these balances based upon the expected rate at which we believe the items will be settled. As a result of continued hyper-inflation in Venezuela, effective in 2010, we have modified the functional currency to be the U.S. dollar. As a result of this change, Bolivar-denominated transactions will be subject to exchange gains and losses that may impact our earnings. While we do not believe this change will have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows, these items could be adversely affected if there is a significant change in exchange rates.

Security breaches could expose us to liability and our reputation and business could suffer.

We retain sensitive data, including intellectual property, books of record and personally identifiable information, in our secure data centers and on our networks. It is critical to our business strategy that our infrastructure remains secure and is perceived by customers and partners to be secure. Despite our security measures, our infrastructure may be vulnerable to attacks by hackers or other disruptive problems. Any such security breach may compromise information stored on our networks. Such an occurrence could negatively affect our reputation as a trusted provider of information infrastructure by adversely affecting the market s perception of the security or reliability of our products or services.

Undetected problems in our products could directly impair our financial results.

If flaws in design, production, assembly or testing of our products (by us or our suppliers) were to occur, we could experience a rate of failure in our products that would result in substantial repair, replacement or service costs and potential damage to our reputation. Continued improvement in manufacturing capabilities, control of material and manufacturing quality and costs and product testing are critical factors in our future growth. There can be no assurance that our efforts to monitor, develop, modify and implement appropriate test and manufacturing processes for our products will be sufficient to permit us to avoid a rate of failure in our products that results in substantial delays in shipment, significant repair or replacement costs or potential damage to our reputation, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of the risks associated with alliances.

We have alliances with leading information technology companies and we plan to continue our strategy of developing key alliances in order to expand our reach into markets. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in our ongoing strategic alliances or that we will be able to find further suitable business relationships as we develop new products and strategies. Any failure to continue or expand such relationships could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

There can be no assurance that companies with which we have strategic alliances, certain of which have substantially greater financial, marketing or technological resources than us, will not develop or market products in competition with us in the future, discontinue their alliances with us or form alliances with our competitors.

Our business may suffer if we cannot protect our intellectual property. \\

We generally rely upon patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws and contract rights in the United States and in other countries to establish and maintain our proprietary rights in our technology and products. However, there can be no assurance that any of our proprietary rights will not be challenged, invalidated or circumvented. In addition, the laws of certain countries do not protect our proprietary rights to the same extent as do the laws of the United States. Therefore, there can be no assurance that we will be able to adequately protect our proprietary technology against unauthorized third-party copying or use, which could adversely affect our competitive position. Further, there can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain licenses to any technology that we may require to conduct our business or that, if obtainable, such technology can be licensed at a reasonable cost.

47

Table of Contents

From time to time, we receive notices from third parties claiming infringement by our products of third-party patent or other intellectual property rights. Responding to any such claim, regardless of its merit, could be time-consuming, result in costly litigation, divert management s attention and resources and cause us to incur significant expenses. In the event there is a temporary or permanent injunction entered prohibiting us from marketing or selling certain of our products or a successful claim of infringement against us requiring us to pay royalties to a third party, and we fail to develop or license a substitute technology, our business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected.

In addition, although we believe we have adequate security measures, if our network security is penetrated and our intellectual property or other sensitive data is misappropriated, we could suffer monetary and other losses and reputational harm, which could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

We may become involved in litigation that may materially adversely affect us.

From time to time, we may become involved in various legal proceedings relating to matters incidental to the ordinary course of our business, including patent, commercial, product liability, employment, class action, whistleblower and other litigation and claims, and governmental and other regulatory investigations and proceedings. Such matters can be time-consuming, divert management s attention and resources and cause us to incur significant expenses. Furthermore, because litigation is inherently unpredictable, there can be no assurance that the results of any of these actions will not have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Issues arising during the upgrade of our enterprise resource planning system could affect our operating results and ability to manage our business effectively.

We are in the process of upgrading our enterprise resource planning, or ERP, computer system to enhance operating efficiencies and provide more effective management of our business operations. The upgrade, or our failure to implement the upgrade, could cause substantial business interruption that could adversely impact our operating results. We are investing significant financial and personnel resources into this project. However, there is no assurance that the design will meet our current and future business needs or that it will operate as designed. We are heavily dependent on such computer systems, and any significant failure or delay in the system upgrade, if encountered, could cause a substantial interruption to our business and additional expense which could result in an adverse impact on our operating results, cash flows and financial condition.

We may have exposure to additional income tax liabilities.

As a multinational corporation, we are subject to income taxes in both the United States and various foreign jurisdictions. Our domestic and international tax liabilities are subject to the allocation of revenues and expenses in different jurisdictions and the timing of recognizing revenues and expenses. Additionally, the amount of income taxes paid is subject to our interpretation of applicable tax laws in the jurisdictions in which we file and changes to tax laws. From time to time, we are subject to income tax audits. While we believe we have complied with all applicable income tax laws, there can be no assurance that a governing tax authority will not have a different interpretation of the law and assess us with additional taxes. Should we be assessed with additional taxes, there could be a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

In February 2010, President Obama, as part of the Administration s FY 2011 budget, proposed changing certain of the U.S. tax rules for U.S. corporations doing business outside the United States. The proposed changes include limiting the ability of U.S. corporations to deduct certain expenses attributable to offshore earnings, modifying the foreign tax credit rules and taxing currently certain transfers of intangibles offshore. In August 2010, President Obama signed into law H.R. 1586 (commonly known as the Education Jobs and Medicaid Assistance Act), which included several international tax provisions with minimal impact on the Company s effective tax rate. As part of its FY 2012 budget, the Administration has re-proposed, with certain modifications, a number of tax provisions that were not adopted during the previous Congress. Although the scope of future changes remains unclear, revisions to the taxation of international income continue to be a topic of conversation for the Obama Administration and the U.S. Congress. As the enactment of some or all of these proposals could increase the Company s effective tax rate and adversely affect our profitability, we will continue to monitor them.

During 2010, the IRS announced and finalized Schedule UTP, Uncertain Tax Positions Statement. This schedule is an annual disclosure of certain federal UTPs, ranked in order of magnitude. According to the IRS, the disclosure is to include a concise description of the tax position, including a description of the relevant facts affecting the tax treatment of the position and information that reasonably can be expected to apprise the Service of the identity of the tax position. As a result of this disclosure, the amount of taxes we would have to pay in the future could increase.

48

Table of Contents

partners;

In December 2010, the President signed into law H.R. 4853, Tax Relief, Unemployment Insurance Reauthorization, and Job Creation Act of 2010, which included an extension of a number of expired tax provisions retroactively to 2010 and prospectively through 2011. Among the extended tax provisions was the research and development tax credit, which provides a significant reduction in our effective tax rate. The renewal of this credit beyond 2011 is uncertain.

Changes in regulations could materially adversely affect us.

Our business, results of operations or financial condition could be materially adversely affected if laws, regulations or standards relating to us or our products are newly implemented or changed. In addition, our compliance with existing regulations may have a material adverse impact on us. Under applicable federal securities laws, including the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, we are required to evaluate and determine the effectiveness of our internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting. Should we or our independent auditors determine that we have material weaknesses in our internal controls, our results of operations or financial condition may be materially adversely affected or our stock price may decline. In March 2010, President Obama signed into law a comprehensive health care reform package. We cannot currently determine the impact that such legislation could have on our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Changes in generally accepted accounting principles may materially adversely affect us.

From time to time, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) promulgates new accounting principles that could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations or financial condition. The FASB is currently contemplating a number of new accounting pronouncements which, if approved, could materially change our reported results. Such changes could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations and financial position.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of the risks associated with acquisitions and investments.

As part of our business strategy, we seek to acquire businesses that offer complementary products, services or technologies. These acquisitions are accompanied by the risks commonly encountered in an acquisition of a business, which may include, among other things:

the effect of the acquisition on our financial and strategic position and reputation;

the failure of an acquired business to further our strategies;

the failure of the acquisition to result in expected benefits, which may include benefits relating to enhanced revenues, technology, human resources, cost savings, operating efficiencies and other synergies;

the difficulty and cost of integrating the acquired business, including costs and delays in implementing common systems and procedures and costs and delays caused by communication difficulties or geographic distances between the two companies sites;

the assumption of liabilities of the acquired business, including litigation-related liability;

the lack of experience in new markets, products or technologies or the initial dependence on unfamiliar supply or distribution

the diversion of our management s attention from other business concerns;

the impairment of relationships with customers or suppliers of the acquired business or our customers or suppliers;

the potential loss of key employees of the acquired company; and

the potential incompatibility of business cultures.

These factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. To the extent that we issue shares of our common stock or other rights to purchase our common stock in connection with any future acquisition, existing shareholders may experience dilution. Additionally, regardless of the form of consideration issued, acquisitions could negatively impact our net income and our earnings per share.

In addition to the risks commonly encountered in the acquisition of a business as described above, we may also experience risks relating to the challenges and costs of closing a transaction. Further, the risks described above may be exacerbated as a result of managing multiple acquisitions at the same time.

49

Table of Contents

We also seek to invest in businesses that offer complementary products, services or technologies. These investments are accompanied by risks similar to those encountered in an acquisition of a business.

Our pension plan assets are subject to market volatility.

We have a noncontributory defined benefit pension plan assumed as part of our Data General acquisition. The plan s assets are invested in common stocks, bonds and cash. The expected long-term rate of return on the plan s assets is 6.75%. This rate represents the average of the expected long-term rates of return weighted by the plan s assets as of December 31, 2010. We have begun to shift, and may continue to shift in the future, its asset allocation to lower the percentage of investment in equity securities and increase the percentage of investments in fixed-income securities. The effect of such change could result in a reduction in the long-term rate on plan assets and an increase in future pension expense. As of December 31, 2010, the ten-year historical rate of return on plan assets was 4.1%, and the inception to date return on plan assets was 9.8%. In 2010, we experienced a 12.6% gain on plan assets. Should we not achieve the expected rate of return on the plan s assets or if the plan experiences a decline in the fair value of its assets, we may be required to contribute assets to the plan which could materially adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected by changes in regulations or standards regarding energy use of our products.

We continually seek ways to increase the energy efficiency of our products. Recent analyses have estimated the amount of global carbon emissions that are due to information technology products. As a result, governmental and non-governmental organizations have turned their attention to development of regulations and standards to drive technological improvements and reduce such amount of carbon emissions. There is a risk that the development of these standards will not fully address the complexity of the technology developed by the IT industry or will favor certain technological approaches. Depending on the regulations or standards that are ultimately adopted, compliance could materially adversely affect our business, results of operations or financial condition.

Our business could be materially adversely affected as a result of war, acts of terrorism or natural disasters.

Terrorist acts, acts of war, natural disasters, such as the recent flooding in Thailand, or other indirect effects of climate change may cause damage or disruption to our employees, facilities, customers, partners, suppliers, distributors and resellers, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations or financial condition. Such events may also cause damage or disruption to transportation and communication systems and to our ability to manage logistics in such an environment, including receipt of components and distribution of products.

50

Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS <u>ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES IN THE THIRD QUARTER OF 2011</u>

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased (1)		rage Price per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
July 1, 2011			r ~		
July 31, 2011	2,619,818	\$	26.85	2,566,601	91,843,880
August 1, 2011					
August 31, 2011	23,851,302		22.51	22,390,227	69,453,653
September 1, 2011					
September 30, 2011	10,664,265		21.37	10,664,236	58,789,417
m . 1	27.125.205(2)	ф	22.40	25 (21 0(4	50 500 415
Total	$37,135,385^{(2)}$	\$	22.49	35,621,064	58,789,417

⁽¹⁾ Except as noted in note (2), all shares were purchased in open-market transactions pursuant to our previously announced authorization by our Board of Directors in April 2008 to repurchase 250.0 million shares of our common stock. This repurchase authorization does not have a fixed termination date.

Item 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

Item 4. RESERVED

Item 5. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

Item 6. EXHIBITS

(a) Exhibits

See index to Exhibits on page 53 of this report.

⁽²⁾ Includes an aggregate of 1,514,321 shares withheld from employees for the payment of taxes.

Table of Contents

Date: November 3, 2011

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

EMC CORPORATION

By: /s/ David I. Goulden
David I. Goulden

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial Officer)

52

EXHIBIT INDEX

3.1	Restated Articles of Organization of EMC Corporation. (1)
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of EMC Corporation. (2)
4.1	Form of Stock Certificate. (3)
4.2	Indenture with Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., as trustee, dated as of November 17, 2006. (4)
4.3	Registration Rights Agreement with Goldman, Sachs & Co., Lehman Brothers Inc. and Citigroup Global Markets Inc., dated as of November 17, 2006. (4)
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. (filed herewith)
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer required by Rule 13a-14(a) or Rule 15d-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. (filed herewith)
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. (filed herewith)
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. (filed herewith)
101.INS*	XBRL Instance Document. (filed herewith)
101.SCH*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema. (filed herewith)
101.CAL*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase. (filed herewith)
101.DEF*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase. (filed herewith)
101.LAB*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase. (filed herewith)
101.PRE*	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase. (filed herewith)

- (1) Incorporated by reference to EMC Corporation s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed February 27, 2009 (No. 1-9853).
- (2) Incorporated by reference to EMC Corporation s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed May 5, 2011 (No. 1-9853).
- (3) Incorporated by reference to EMC Corporation s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed February 29, 2008 (No. 1-9853).
- (4) Incorporated by reference to EMC Corporation s Current Report on Form 8-K filed November 17, 2006 (No. 1-9853).

53

^{*} Pursuant to Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, these interactive data files shall not be deemed to be filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or otherwise subject to liability under that section, and shall not be incorporated by reference into any registration statement or other document filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, except as expressly set forth by specific reference in such filing.